AD-765 543

NONLINEAR PROBLEMS OF THE THEORY OF HETEROGENEOUS SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS

B. Ya. Kantor

Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, Ohio

25 July 1973



FOREIGN TECHNOLOGY DIVISION AD 765543



NONLINEAR PROBLEMS OF THE THEORY OF HETEROGENEOUS SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS

by

B. Ya. Kantor



Reproduced by NATIONAL TECHNICAL INFORMATION SERVICE US Department of Commerce Springfield VA 22151

Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

DDC

CARPINE ME

10 M (19736)

FTD-MT-24-220-73

	DOCUMENT CONTROL DATA - R & D
(Security classification of title, body of ORIGINATING ACTIVITY (Corporate author)	abstract and indexing annotation must be entered when the overall report is classified 28. REPORT SECURITY CLASSIFICATIO
Foreign Technology Div:	ision Unclassified
Air Force Systems Comma	and 20. GROUP
U. S. Air Force	
Nonlinear Problems of Shells	the Theory of Heterogeneous Slightly Cur
4. DESCRIPTIVE NOTES (Type of report and inc	lueivo detee)
AUTHOR(S) (First name, middle initial, last no	asnoj
B. Ya. Kantor	
REPORT DATE	70. TOTAL NO. OF PAGES 70. NO. OF REPS
S. CONTRACT OR GRANT NO.	SR. ORIGINATOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)
A. PROJECT NO.	FTD-MT-24-220-73
¢.	90. OTHER REPORT NO(5) (Any other numbers that may be a (his report)
d	
Approved for public re	elease;Distribution unlimited.
Approved for public re	Please; Distribution unlimited. 12. SPONSORING MILITARY ACTIVITY Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES ABSTRACT 20	Pelease; Distribution unlimited. 12. SPONSORING MILITARY ACTIVITY Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re	Pelease; Distribution unlimited. 12. SPONSORING MILITARY ACTIVITY Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re	Pelease; Distribution unlimited. 12. SPONSORING MILITARY ACTIVITY Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re	Pelease; Distribution unlimited.
Approved for public re	In the second se
Approved for public re	Pelease; Distribution uniimited.
Approved for public re	Pereign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re	I SPONSORING MILITARY ACTIVITY Foreign Technology Division Wright-Patterson AFB, Oh
Approved for public re	Piease; Distribution unlimited.

Contraction of the

and a set

dinte.

State of the local division of the

FTD-MT- 24-220-73

EDITED MACHINE TRANSLATION

FTD-MT-24-220-73

NONLINEAR PROPLEMS OF THE THEORY OF HETEROGENEOUS SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS

By: B. Ya. Kantor

English pages: 142

Source: Nelineynyye Zadachi Teorii Neodnorodnykh Pologikh Obolochek 1971, pp. 1-136.

Country of Origin: USSR

Requester: FTD/PDT

This document is a SYSTRAN machine aided translation, post-edited for technical accuracy by: Robert D. Hill

> Approved for public release; distribution unlimited.

> > 10

THIS TRANSLATION IS A RENDITION OF THE ORIGI-NAL FOREIGN TEXT WITHOUT ANY ANALYTICAL OR EDITORIAL COMMENT. STATEMENTS OR THEORIES ADVOCATED OR IMPLIED ARE THOSE OF THE SOURCE AND DO NOT NECESSARILY REFLECT THE POSITION OR OPINION OF THE FOREIGN TECHNOLOGY DI-VISION.

PREPARED BY:

TRANSLATION DIVISION FOREIGN TECHNOLOGY DIVISION WP-AFB, OHIO.

FTD-MT-24-220-73

ないためないとなったので、

Date 25 Jul 1973

TABLE OF CONTENTS

U. S. Board on Geographic Names Transliteration System	iv
Editor's Comments	vi
Chapter I. State of the Problem	1
1. The Methods of the Solution of Geometrically Nonlinear Problems	2
2. Physically Nonlinear Plates and Slightly Curved Shells	б
3. Flexible Nonlinear Elastic Plates and Slightly Curved Shells	8
4. Mixed-Type Variational Equation in the Nonlinear Theory of Shells	10
Chapter II. Theory of Flexible Physically Nonlinear Heterogeneous Slightly Curved Shells	14
1. Statement of the Problem. Assumptions	14
2. Fundamental Principles	18
3. Variational Equation	24
4. Differential Equations	29
5. Boundary Conditions	32
Chapter III. Method of the Solution of Geometrically and Physically Nonlinear Problems	35
1. The Means of the Sclution of Nonlinear Problems of the Theory of Heterogeneous Shells	35

Pmp-Mm-24-220-73

2.	Variational Method	37
3.	Coordinate Functions	44
4.	Algorithm	46
5.	Flowchart	52
Chapte	r IV. Flexible Uniform Plates and Slightly Curved Shells of Rotation	56
]	Fundamental Principles	56
2.	The Nonlinear Bending of Circular Plates	58
3.	Bending and Stability in a Large Spherical Panel	60
4.	Conical Slightly Curved Shell	63
5.	Plates and Shells in a Temperature Field Loaded by Pressure	66
6.	The Direct Determination of Critical States of Flexible Slightly Curved Shells	74
Chapte	r V. Flexible Heterogeneous Plates and Shells	82
1.	Variation Equation and Basic Formulas	82
2.	Circular Plates of Variable Thickness	85
3.	Flexible Spherical Panel of Variable Thickness	86
4.	Conical Slightly Curved Snell of Variable Thickness	88
5.	Geometrically Nonlinear Problems with Heterogeneous Material	90
Chapte	r VI. Elastic-Nonlinear Plates and Slightly Curved Shells of Rotation	94
1.	Fundamental Principles	94
2.	Approximation of the Connection Between the Intensities of Stresses and Deformations	96
3.	Features of the Algorithm	99
4.	The Elasto-Plastic Bending of Circular Plates	102
5.	The Plastically Heterogeneous Circular Freely Supported Plate	105

3. 3.

6.	Elasto-Plastic Bending of Slightly Curved Spherical Shells	108
Chapte:	r VII. Flexible Elastic-Nonlinear Plates and Shells	112
1.	Basic Concepts and Dependences	112
2.	The Bending of Circular Plates with Varied Conditions of Attachment	113
3.	Bending and Stability in Large Elasto-Plastic Slightly Curved Shells	117
4.	The Effect of Neutron Irradiation on Stability in a Large Spherical Fanel	121
Chapte	r VIII. Dynamic Behavior of Flexible Slightly Curved Shells	-25
1.	Brief Survey of Literature	125
2.	Variational Equation and Transition to the Cauchy Problem	128
3.	Some Formulas	130
4.	The Dynamic Behavior of a Slightly Curved Spherical Panel	133
Biblio	graphy	138

No.

-

5 . 5

iii

1. Sec. 1.

U. S. BOARD ON GEOGRAPHIC NAMES TRANSLITERATION SYSTEM

Bloc	k j	Ita	lic	Tran	nslit	eration	Blo	ock	Ita	lic	Transliteration
A a		A	4	Α,	a		P	P	P	P	R, r
Бб		Б	8	В,	b		C	C	С	Ċ	S, s
5 .		B		v,	v		Т	7	T	m	T, t
Гг		r	8	G,	g		У	У	У	y	U, u
Дд		Д	8	D,	d		Φ	ф	Ø	ø	F, f
E e		E		Ye	, ye;	E, e*	Х	X	X	X	Kh, kh
Жэ	X	Ж	310	Zh,	, zh		Ц	11	Ц	4	Ts, ts
3 .		3	3	Z,	Z		Ч	58	4	, Y	Ch, ch
Ии	t.	И	H	I,	i		ш	ш	Ш	ш	Sh, sh
R 8		Й	ų.	Υ,	У		Щ	щ	Щ	14	Sheh, sheh
K K	2	K	ĸ	K,	k		ъ	\$	Ъ	8	11
Лл	l I	Л		L	1		ы	ы	Ы	N	Y, у
M M	5	M	M	Μ,	m		Ь	ь	Ь	. b .	1
Ни	t	H	H	N,	n		Э	3	Э	3	E, e
0 0	1	0	0	0,	0		ю	2	Ю	ю	Yu, yu
Пп	l I	Π	ĸ	Ρ,	р		я	я	Я		Ya, ya

* ye initially, after vowels, and after ъ, ь; е elsewhere. When written as ё in Russian, transliterate as yё ог ё. The use of diacritical marks is preferred, but such marks may be omitted when expediency dictates.

FTD-MT-24-220-73

いたのないのでのない

An account is given in the book of the variational method of the solution of physically and geometrically nonlinear problems of the theory of heterogeneous slightly curved shells. Examined are the bending and supercritical behavior of plates and conical and spherical cupolas of variable thickness in a temperature field, taking into account the dependence of the elastic parameters on temperature. The bending, stability in general and load-bearing capacity of flexible isotropic elastic-plastic shells with different criteria of plasticity, taking into account / compressibility and hardening are studied. The effect of the plastic heterogeneity caused by heat treatment, surface work hardening and irradiation by fast neutron flux is investigated. Some problems of the dynamic behavior of flexible shells are solved. Calculations are performed in high approximations. Considerable attention is given to the construction of a machine algorithm and to the checking of the convergence of iterative processes.

The book is intended for scientific and technical personnel who are engaged in the problems of the theory of shells. It can be useful to instructors, graduate students and the students of colleges.

EDITOR'S COMMENTS

SAL XXIII STATISTICS

- e e e e e e

Research on the effect of the physical and geometric nonlinearity on the behavior of slightly curved shells is a current and sufficiently complex theoretical problem. Recently considerable attention has been given to the development of different methods of calculation which, in supplementing each other, make it possible to satisfy completely the demands of practice.

In the book proposed to the reader an account is given of the variational method of the solution of nonlinear problems of the theory of slightly curved shells, especially convenient in cases of elastic and plastic heterogeneities which appear as a result of those or other physical effects on the material. Starting points in the construction of this method were works on the variation equations of the mixed type of N. A. Alumyae, Kh. M. Mushtari, K. Z. Galimov and according to the method of the variable paremeters of elasticity of I. A. Birger. Largely used is the experience accumulated in the Kharkov branch of the Institute of Mechanics of the Academy of Sciences of the Ukrainian SSR (now the branch of the Institute of Technical Thermophysics of the Academy of Sciences of the Ukrainian SSR) of the use of variational methods for the solution of linear problems of the applied theory of elasticity. The construction

vi

of an effective algorithm and the implementation of calculation on a computer are examined The work carried out by the author in this direction made it possible to calculate in high approximations. This again made it possible to be convinced of the fact that the variational methods can give not only qualitative but also good quantitative results.

Considerable attention is given in the book to the direct study of the bending of slightly curved shells of rotation and circular plates with a separate and joint account of the geometric and physical nonlinearities. An analysis of the effect of the variability of thickness, plastic heterogeneity, temperature field and elas 1c heterogeneity caused by them is given. By the method of direct determination of critical states new data on the stability of shells in general are obtained. Investigated are the greatest loads which the flexible elastoplastic slightly curved shell can receive. The nonlinear problem of the behavior of a shell under the action of a dynamic load is examined.

The data presented by the author develop the nonlinear theory of shells and can be used in the practice of design.

vii

CHAPTER I

STATE OF THE PROBLEM

The rapid development of the nonlinear theory of heterogeneous shells is caused by the urgent necessities of practice. The wide application of new materials and the use of shells in unusual conditions with a great intensity of external actions urgently require the further perfection of methods of calculation.

In the book geometrically and physically nonlinear problems for homogeneous and heterogeneous isotropic shells within limits of the accuracy of the technical theory are examined. This direction covers a wide range of questions connected with the strength, stability and load-bearing capacity of slightly curved shells and plates.

Calculation of the geometric nonlinearity is necessary not only for the search of critical loads which determine the boundary of the stability of the structural element, but also for the precise calculation of stresses in the subcritical area. The joint calculation of the geometric and physical nonlinearity makes it possible, without introducing the concept of a plasticrigid body, in more detail to study the interconnection of load-bearing capacity and stability. The development of methods of calculation of heterogeneous flexible shells makes it possible to establish the features of their behavior and utilize the obtained information in the designing.

The brief survey given below is not meant to be complete, and a number of trends is not reflected in it. Specifically, the studies of the nonlinear concentration developed by the school of G. N. Savin, thermoplastic problems, and problems of stability in particular are not dealt with. The selection of the material is dictated by its connection with the basic content of the book and the method developed in it. Thus, the known methods of the solution of problems are estimated from the viewpoint of their use in the case of a heterogeneous body.

1. The Methods of the Solution of Geometrically Nonlinear Problems

An outline on the history of development of the theory of flexible plates and shells is given in A. S. Vol'mir's work [22], and therefore let us note only the main development stages of this theory.

The bases of the theory of flexible plates were laid by the well-known Russian Scientist I. G. Bubnov. T. Karman gave the general equations for the plates. In 1949 V. Z. Vlasov obtained the system of differential equations of the theory of flexible slightly curved shells. Nonlinear equations of the *cxisymmetric* deformation of the flexible slightly curved shells of rotation were derived by D. Yu. Panov and V. I. Feodos'yev. The system of differential equations for flexible slightly curved heterogeneous anisotropic shells was obtained in Cartesian coordinates by I. Stavskiy [135], and for plates of small deflection - N. A. Lobkova and L. A. Il'in [74]. A great contribution to the substantiation and development of the geometrically nonlinear theory was made by S. A. Alekseyev, A. S. Vol'mir, I. I. Vorovich, K. Z. Galimov, Kh. M. Mushtari, V. V. Novozhilov, A. V. Pogorelov, and V. I. Feodos'yev.

In the initial period of development of the nonlinear theory, the basic method of the solution of the problems, just as in other fields of nonlinear mechanics, was the small parameter method. However, it was soon clarified that the region of its use was limited. Over a prolonged period of time a large part of the problems was solved by P. F. Papkovich's method. According to this method the deflection should be searched in the form of the sum of the products of the coordinate functions, which satisfy all the boundary conditions, by the indefinite parameters. By substituting such a sum into the equation of the compatibility of deformations in the middle surface (linear relative to the function of stresses) and integrating it analytically, we find the expression of the function of stresses in terms of the unknown parameters. This makes it possible further by the Bubnov-Galerkin method to solve the equation of equilibrium in the projection on the normal to the middle surface. By precisely this way (and, for the most part, in first approximations) many problems were solved by A. S. Vol'mir, V. I. Feodos'yev, E. I. Grigolyuk, M. A. Koltunov and other researchers. According to P. F. Papkovich's method, in general it is possible to obtain the system of algebraic equations of the third power. The use of a computer permitted using P. F. Papkovich's method in high approximations.

K. Z. Galimov [26] proposed the method opposite to P. F. Papkovich's method. By varying only the function of stresses and assigning it in series after substitution of the function into the equation of equilibrium we obtain the expression of deflection by ϕ . This makes it possible further by the Bubnov-Galerkin method to solve the equation of compatibility. By using for calculating one object the methods of P. F. Papkovich and K. Z. Galimov, it is possible to obtain a two-sided estimate of the solution.

たけたいとなったいというないであるというないでいたが、ないないないないないであったいでいたいであったのであったというないです。

It should be noted that in the case of the heterogeneity of the material or nonuniform shell, the equations of equilibrium and compatibility will include the first and second derivatives of rigidities - functions of the coordinates - and the structure of these equations will be noticeably complicated. This will make the analytical solution of the equation of compatibility (equilibrium) impossible and will make the numerical solution of the equation of equilibrium (compatibility) by Bubnov-Galerkin method difficult.

Having somewhat greater possibilities is the direct use of the Galerkin method to the system of equations of flexible slightly curved shells at which the deflection w and function of stresses ϕ are assigned independently in the form of a series with undetermined coefficients. This makes it possible to reduce the problem to the system of quadratic algebraic equations. A certain inconvenience of this method is the need for the assignment of coordinate functions which accurately satisfy all the boundary conditions and the algorithmic difficulties in the case of the heterogeneity of the material.

Among the methods of algebraization (reduction of differential equations to algebraic) of geometrically nonlinear problems, the net-point method occupies an important place. The basic results of applying this method belong to M. S. Kornishin [63]. Numerical data for diverse cases of the bending of the plates and slightly curved shells of constant thickness, calculated by the net-point method, are given in a monograph [64]. The net-point method is widely used also in works of American scientists [7, 83, 115] and others.

「「「「「「「」」

Statements and an and a statement of the statement of the

The net-point method reduces to systems of quadratic algebraic equations with slightly filled matrices of coefficients. The automation of the composition and solution of such systems

is difficult. Just as when using the method of Bubnov-Galerkin, calculation of the heterogeneity of the material complicates the algorithm.

Diverse variants of methods of the Bubnev-Galerkin type and successive approximations are developed in I. V. Svirskiy's work [97]. Some results for plates and panels of rectangular form are obtained when using the method of V. Z. Vlasov, which consists in the reduction of partial differential equations to the system of ordinary differtial equations [91].

A unique means of the solution of nonlinear boundary value problems for systems of ordinary differential equations was proposed by N. V. Valishvili [16, 17]. Its method does not require the approximate transition to algebraic equations but consists of the combination of the usual iterative method of the solution of systems of transcendental equations with the repeated solution to the Cauchy problem. This made it possible to consider the axisymmetric deformation of spherical slightly curved shells whose characteristic, the load-deflection, has a complex form. Earlier load - deflection graph with loops was obtained by Meskoll [78]. Similar dependences appear under the assumption of axial symmetry in shells with the lift above the plane of approximately more than five thicknesses. However, such shells lose stability in axially nonsymmetric forms [22]. The value of N. V. Valishvili's method consists in the fact that the accuracy of the results is determined only by the accuracy of the solution of the Cauchy problem.

The method of calculation of the knocking of shells, based on the geometric analysis of the bending of surfaces, was proposed by A. V. Pogorelov [92].

Ritz's method, which is rather widely used for the solution of linear problems, is hardly used for geometrically nonlinear

problems. The solution by this method of nonlinear problems, formulated by means of a mixed type of the variation equation, comprises the basic contents of the book. Some basic information about this approach is given in Section 4 of this chapter.

Without discussing the methods of the solution of the systems of algebraic equations of geometrically nonlinear problems (a survey of these methods is given in work [97]), let us note that the effect of great deflections is investigated mainly for plates and slightly curved shells of constant thickness with a uniform isotropic material.

Devoted to an account of the temperature field, heterogeneity, anisotropy and variability of the thickness in a nonlinear formulation are the single works fulfilled for the most part in the first approximation.

2. Physically Nonlinear Plates and Slightly Curved Shells

Surveys of the examinations of the bending of uniform plates and shells with nonlinear connections between the deformations and stresses [71, 103] attest to the fact that in the majority of the cases the deformation theory of plasticity is used. This theory is comparatively simple, and although it is precise only for the direct means of loading, recently it was possible to justify its use in a wider region (see Chapter VI). Furthermore, it is necessary to consider that at present still there are no theories which are more reliably checked than the deformation theory [57].

For calculating the plates is widely utilized the net-point method in conjunction with the method of elastic solutions [104]. A large role in the development of the theory of elasto-plastic plates is played by works of A. S. Grigor'yev [32-36].

Numerical results on the bending of slightly curved elasto-plastic shells (even in a geometrically linear formulation) are hardly obtained. Interesting is M. S. Ganeyeva's work [27], where by the net-point method with small nonlinearity (after Kauderer) circular plates and slightly curved spherical shells under different loads and conditions of the attachment are calculated.

The equations of physically nonlinear slightly curved shells of constant thickness, according to the method of supplementary loads, were derived by I. A. Tsurpal and N. A. Shul'ga [116]. However, in derivation it is assumed that Poisson's ratio does not depend on state of the strain at the point. Used is the physically nonlinear theory of Kauderer [54], the relations of which are fulfilled in the narrow zone of deformations.

A numerical experiment in the analysis of the different means of linearization was conducted by Ye. M. Kuznetsova [65].

In the example of cylindrical bending of the plate, she established that, although the Newton's method leads to a more rapid convergence than do the methods of secants and chords, for it the best initial approximation is necessary. For the implementation of calculation by a computer, the most convenient is the method of variable parameters of elasticity.

and the second second

The theory of the plasticity of heterogeneous bodies is developed basically in the works of V. Ol'shak [132] and his students. A survey on this problem can be found in works [87, 88]. For the first time the study of the bending of plastically heterogeneous circular and circular plates is conducted in works [133]. A number of problems of the bending of plastically heterogeneous circular plates was solved by A. S. Grigoryev [34, 36]. The method of the elastic solutions in conjunction

with finite-difference method is used for calculating a square heterogeneous plate in work [105].

3. Flexible Nonlinear Elastic Plates and Slightly Curved Shells

In order to explain at which relative thickness it is necessary to consider the effect of plastic deformations on stability, let us assume that $\sigma_s/E = 2 \cdot 10^{-3}$ and use formula (16.9) [22] for the breaking stress of the complete spherical shell $\sigma_{HD} \approx 0.6Eh/R$. When $\sigma_{HD} > \sigma_s$ we have h/R > 1/300. Since the upper critical loads of the slightly curved shells are of the order $q_{_{\rm R}}$ of the complete spherical shell, the obtained estimate can also be attributed to the slightly curved shells. Shells of this thickness are widely utilized in practice, and therefore in many instances in the calculation for stability it is necessary to have solutions of the physically and geometrically nonlinear problem. It is shown below that if with plastic deformations the geometric nonlinearity is not considered, it is possible to draw false (not only quantitatively, but also qualitatively) conclusions relative to the behavior of the shell under a load.

The physically nonlinear problems with the deflection comparable with the thickness have attracted the attention of researchers for a long time, but a large part of the works appeared after 1960. The summer school on this problem conducted in the city of Tartu (1966) showed the importance of the subject and made it possible to reveal the problems least studied. Specifically, it has been established that considerable attention should be given to the development of methods of calculation and to the analysis of the behavior of elasto-plastic flexible slightly curved shells.¹ Differential equations of such shells

¹In not one of the 32 works mentioned in Yu. R. Lepik's survey [72] is the calculation of the flexible elasto-plastic slightly curved shell reduced to a number.

of constant thickness with the incompressible (not only in the plastic but also the elastic region) mater al were obtained by N. F. Yershov [38]. Using the principle of possible displacements, N. F. Yershov examined a flexible rectangular plate [39]. Somewhat earlier P. A. Lukash [75] proposed the energy method of the calculation of shells of an incompressible material.

By the Ritz method, in the first approximation, B. V. Ponomarev [93] calculated a square plate of an incompressible material. The potential of the elastic body was assigned ir the form of a polynomial according to even degrees of deformation intensity. This made it possible to compute accurately the coefficients of the resolving algebraic equation.

The finite-difference method with a large quantity of points (approximately 100) and the process of interations according to Newton-Rafson are used in work [106]; as a condition of plasticity Tresca's criterion with strengthening is accepted. For calculating slightly curved panels rectangular in design, K. Soonets [101] used the method of elastic solutions in conjunction with the net-point method and the condition of incompressibility only in the plastic region.

V. V. Sorokin [102] combines the methods of variable parameters of elasticity and Bubnov-Galerkin, solving at each stage the problem of the loading of a linearly elastic nonuniform shell. In the algorithm the rigidities are approximate by the sum of the products of orthogonal functions. The calculation of a circular cylindrical shell is given. Deflection is represented by three terms of the series.

The step-by-step method [125] is used by V. I. Feodos'yev and S. M. Chernyakov [112] for calculating an uncurved spherical nonuniform shell of an incompressible material with the retention of three terms of the series for deflection and meridional

displacement. The leading paremeter is taken as the deflection under the force applied in the center.

An analysis of the literature on the examination of geometrically and physically nonlinear plates and shells showed the need for the development of the theory of heterogeneous slightly curved shells in a nonlinear formulation. Of interest is the construction of method and algorithm convenient for implementation by the computers, which will make it possible to obtain in high approximations solutions to the problems with elastic and plastic heterogeneity, the complete calculation of the compressibility, the variability of the thickness, and the assigned form of the connection between the intensities of deformations and stresses. Presented below is one of the possible ways for achieving this goal: the use of a variational equation of the mixed type, the method of variable parameters of elasticity and methods of Ritz and Newton-Kantorovich.

4. Mixed-Type Variational Equation in the Nonlinear Theory of Shells

and a state of the second

4.

The possibility of the direct use Ritz's method for the solution of nonlinear problems of the theory of slightly curved shells is closely connected with the construction of functionals or variational equations in which all the unknown functions should undergo variation. Various forms of variational equations, based on the variational principles of mechanics which differ mainly by the selection of the varied functions, are obtained in the works of L. Ya. Aynola [3], K. Z. Galimov [25], Kh. M. Mushtari, K. Z. Galimov [81], Reissner [134], R. Z. Murtazin, I. G. Teregulov [82], and others.

The type of variational equation convenient for applications is of the mixed-type equation relative to the deflection and function of the stresses. Apparently, for the first time such

an equation for the nonlinear problem is given by N. A. Alumyae [4]. For flexible plates it was constructed by L. I. Ealabukh, and for slightly curved shells it is given in work [81]. The generalization of this equation, connected with an account of the initial chamber and different external actions is given in works [45, 47]. These equations correspond to the variation principle, which is intermediate between the principles of Lagrange and Castigliano, since in them the displacement and stresses in median surface are varied. A feature of such equations consists in the fact that the functional, which is under the sign of the variation, is not equal to the total energy of system, although a variation in the functional coincides with a variation in the total energy. To solve the physically nonlinear problems it is especially important that in the construction of the mixed-type equation it is not necessary to vary the integrals in terms of the thickness of mechanical parameters of the material determined by the state of strain at the point, i.e., in the final analysis - depending on the unknown functions.

The indicated and other positive properties of mixed-type equations became clear when using Ritz's method in linear problems [44, 46, 113]. The experience obtained in their solution made the assumption plausible about the fact that in nonlinear cases the use of Ritz's method is effective. In this connection let us give L. M. Kachanov's proposition [58]: "At one time it seemed that the development of electronic digital computers will make it possible to be limited by the structurally simplest computing methods, in particular, will make it possible to solve boundary value problems by the net-point method. However, the experience accumulated did not confirm this for equations in partial derivatives and showed that other methods, variational, are more effective."

The comparative estimate of the Ritz and net-point methods [80] is constantly being reexamined, and final judgment on this question is hardly possible; however, it is clear that the development and use of variational methods, just as the net-point method, is useful.

The theoretical substantiation of the use of variational methods in norlinear problems is most fully given in S. G. Mikhlin's work [79], where questions of the selection of coordinate functions, connected with stability of Ritz's algebraic systems and some methods of their solution are examined.

One of the basic conditions in the effective use of the Ritz's method for obtaining results in high approximations is the complete automation of the calculations, which include the construction and solution of the Ritz's systems. The appearance of a digital computer and the machine implementation of these processes made it possible to obtain results acceptable in accuracy by the Ritc's method. The importance of the calculation of coefficients of algebraic equations by the computer was noted in the article of A. S. Vol'mir [21]. The first in this field were sources [44, 99]. The means utilized in the calculation of coefficients of the equations [44] (precise calculation of the integrands in nodes and the numerical integration over the region) makes it possible to solve the heterogeneous and physically nonlinear problems simply. The polynomial representation of all the values entering into the calculation [99] is not always convenient and frequently is also inexpedient.

Experience showed that in the calculation of plates and shells by the computer, it is possible to obtain solutions with the necessary degree of accuracy [20]. The execution of calculations of flexible shells in high approximations is caused, in particular, by the growing interest in the pattern of the stressed state in the supercritical region [15].

The use of variational methods has obtained wide promise in connection with the appearance of the R-function theory created by V. L. Rvachev [95]. The use of these functions makes it possible to construct a solution in the form of a series which accurately satisfies all the boundary conditions on the boundary of a region of complex form.

10

۰.

¥,

÷.,

The method of calculation proposed in this book is convenient for calculating the physical nonlinearity and heterogeneity of a material and from a systematic point of view is the single method of the solution of the geometrically and physically nonlinear problems.

CHAPTER II

作れたいというとないないないである

THEORY OF FLEXIBLE PHYSICALLY NONLINEAR HETEROGENEOUS SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS

1. Statement of the Problem. Assumptions

Let us consider the shell (Fig. 1) the middle surface of which is limited by the closed line Γ . Let us refer the middle surface to the orthogonal system of curvilinear coordinates α , β , without requiring the agreement of coordinate lines with lines of the principal curvatures. Let us assume that Lamé's parameters A and B and the radii of curvature R_1' , R_{12} and R_2' of the middle surface are continuous together with their first-order derivatives of function α , β . Unlike the main radii R_1 and R_2 , the prime denotes radii of curvature in directions α , β .

Let us designate the coordinate normal to the middle surface by the letter γ . Positive directions of the coordinates are shown on Fig. 2. Le plotting in positive and negative directions of the z-coordinate on half-thickness n/2, we form the body of the shell. We consider



that the function $h(\alpha, \beta)$ does not have discontinuities of the first kind, and the maximum thickness $h_{max} \equiv h_0$ is considerably

less than the smallest main radius of curvature R_{min} . Without determining more accurately the possible values of h_0/R_{min} , we assume that this ratio can be disregarded in comparison with unity. Shells with such a ratio h_0/R_{min} are called thir.

Let us designate displacements in directions α , β , and γ respectively by u, v, and w. By virtue of a comparative flexibility of the shell in direc-



Fig. 2.

tion γ , the deflection w is commensurable with the thickness h, so that the relation w/h << l is not fulfilled. This fact leads to the so-called geometric nonlinearity of the resolving equations. However, as will be shown below, not the value w/h but derivatives of deflection in terms of the coordinates enters directly into the nonlinear terms. Therefore the relation w ~ h only indirectly determines the consequences of the different rigidity of the shell in different directions. The shells, with the calculation of which consider the geometric nonlinearity, are called flexible.

We take all components of the displacement considerably less than the characteristic dimension of the shell in the middle surface. Let us introduce the initial chamber $w_0(\alpha, \beta)$. This function assigns the inadequacies of the initial form of the middle surface before deformation. Let us assume that it is continuous, together with its first and second derivatives in terms of α , β and is commensurable with the thickness. Deformations in the middle surface ϵ_1 , ϵ_2 , ϵ_{12} are assumed to be negligible in comparison with unity. However, this does not mean that the connection between the stresses and strains should be linear. We characterize the changes in the curvatures by the parameters κ_1 , κ_2 , and κ_{12} .

Used in this work is the technical theory of shells based on assumptions about the fact that the effect of displacements u and v on parameters of the change in the curvature and first-order derivatives of deflection and function of stresses with factor $\frac{AB}{R_1R_2}$ can be disregarded in comparison with higher derivatives.

The material from which the shell is made is considered to be isotropic (resistance to deformation in any direction equally), but heterogeneous so that the moduli of expansion E, shear G, volume strain K, coefficient of lateral deformation v, yield point σ_s , and coefficient of linear expansion t are functions of α , β , and γ . For an account of the theory the very fact of the heterogeneity of the material is especially important. The methods of its assignment and the possibility of a change in the heterogeneity in the process of deformation will be discussed further.

The strength of a material is characterized by the form of the connections between the strains and stresses σ_1 , σ_2 , and σ_{12} . We assume in general that these connections are nonlinear. The problems in which considered is the indicated phenomenon are called physically nonlinear. Nonlinear properties with small elastic deformations are possessed, for example, by high-alloy steels, cast iron and a number of cther materials.

Further everywhere it is assumed that physical parameters of the material E, G, K, and v are single-valued functions of the point and state of strain in it. Such a position always takes

place when using the nonlinear theory of elastic (reversible) deformations or, coinciding with it in the absence unloading, the theory of small elasto-plastic deformations. We will characterize the state of strain of the point as the volume strain ε_0 and strain intensity ε_1 .

The theory given below is based on the hypothesis of direct normals, according to which the points, which were located before deformation on the normal to the middle surface, remain on it after deformation. Actually, this hypothesis requires neglecting the shears in normal sections in comparison with the angles of turn of the normals.

In the usual formulation of the hypothesis of direct normals, this denotes also the retention of length of the normal element, which is equivalent to the neglecting of deformations $\varepsilon_{\gamma\gamma}$ in comparison with unity. However, entering into expressions for ε_0 and ε_1 is this component of the vector of deformations along with the others commensurable with it, and in these expressions the value $\varepsilon_{\gamma\gamma}$ cannot be disregarded. For determining $\varepsilon_{\gamma\gamma}$ (in the calculation of ε_0 and ε_1), we use the condition of plane stressed state $\sigma_{\gamma\gamma} = 0$.

The shell can be loaded by forces distributed on the edge which are transverse Q_{μ}^{\bullet} , normal T_n^0 and tangent to the edge T_l^0 in the middle surface and by the bending moment M_n^0 . The load Z distributed on the surface is considered to be normal to the middle surface. In the case $h \neq \text{const}$ we disregard the tangential components of the pressure normal to surfaces $\gamma = \pm \frac{1}{2}h(\alpha, \beta)$, since derivatives $\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial h}{\partial \alpha}$, $\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial h}{\partial \beta}$ are considered to be small in comparison with unity. We will consider also body forces in the middle surface with the potential U and temperature field T, which depends on the three coordinates.

2. Fundamental Principles

A detailed account of the theory of shells is the subject of many monographs and enormous periodical literature, and therefore fundamental principles are given here without derivation.

In accordance with the hypothesis of the direct normals, the deformations of a shell at an arbitrary point have the form

$$e_1^{(\gamma)} = e_1 + \gamma x_1, \ e_2^{(\gamma)} = e_2 + \gamma x_2, \ e_{12}^{(\gamma)} = e_{12} + 2\gamma x_{12}. \tag{2.1}$$

Deformations in the middle surface [22]

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{e}_{1} &:= \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial u}{\partial \alpha} + \frac{1}{AB} \cdot \frac{\partial A}{\partial \beta} \mathbf{v} - \frac{w}{h_{1}^{\prime}} \div \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{1}}{\partial \alpha} \right)^{2} \leftarrow \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{0}}{\partial \alpha} \right)^{2} \vdots \\ \mathbf{e}_{2} &:= \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial v}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{AB} \cdot \frac{\partial B}{\partial \alpha} u - \frac{w}{R_{2}^{\prime}} \div \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{1}}{\partial \beta} \right)^{2} \vdots \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{0}}{\partial \beta} \right)^{2} \vdots \\ \mathbf{e}_{12} &:= \frac{A}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \left(\frac{u}{A} \right) \div \frac{B}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \left(\frac{v}{B} \right) \div \frac{2w}{R_{12}} \div \\ &+ \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{1}}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{1}}{\partial \beta} - \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{0}}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial w_{0}}{\partial \beta} , \end{aligned} \end{aligned}$$

where $w_1 = w + w_0$.

1 Manual Law

「日田山田」への

Expressions (2.2) include the quadratic terms which consider the geometric nonlinearity caused by the fact that the squares of turning angles of the normal to middle surface are commensurable with elongations and shears. Formulas (2.2) are obtained from more general formulas (VI.37) [84], if we consider that the angles of turning are negligible in comparison with unity.

The parameters of the change in curvature of the middle surface are:

$$\begin{aligned} \varkappa_{1} = -\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{A} \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \alpha} - \frac{1}{AB} \cdot \frac{\partial A}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \exp \\ & = -\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} - \frac{1}{AB} \cdot \frac{\partial B}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \alpha} \exp \\ & = -\omega_{gg}^{*}; \\ \chi_{12} = -\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{AB} \cdot \frac{\partial A}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \alpha} \exp \\ & = -\omega_{gg}^{*}; \\ \end{aligned}$$

Expressions (2.3) have an approximate nature even within limits of the linear theory. In precise formulas (12.53) [22] terms $\frac{u}{R_1}$, $\frac{v}{R_2}$ are also taken into account. The deletion of these terms is one of the assumptions of the technical theory of shells which is utilized in this work. In the case of plates and also in the examination of the axisymmetric deformation ($v \equiv 0$) of cylindrical and coniform shells ($R_1 \equiv \infty$), the indicated terms are accurately equal to zero. In expressions (2.3) there are no nonlinear terms in connection with the disregard of values of turning angles in comparison with unity.

Let us present the relationships between stresses and strains in the form

$$\varepsilon_{1}^{(\gamma)} = \frac{1}{E} (\sigma_{1} - v\sigma_{2}) + tT;$$

$$\varepsilon_{2}^{(\gamma)} = \frac{1}{E} (\sigma_{2} - v\sigma_{1}) + tT;$$

$$\varepsilon_{12}^{(\gamma)} = 2 \frac{1 + v}{E} \sigma_{12}.$$
(2.4)

These expressions coincide only in form with the formulation of Pooke's law for the plane stressed state. It is important to emphasize that understood by E and v here are not fixed Young's modulus E_0 and Poisson's ratio v_0 of the linear theory but the functions determined and in a nonlinear manner connected with the state of strain at the point in question: $E = E(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \epsilon_0, \epsilon_1), v = v(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \epsilon_0, \epsilon_1)$. Based on such a representation of formulas (2.4) is the method of variable parameters of

elasticity [10, 55] of the solution of the nonlinearly elastic and elasto-plastic problems. Since for obtaining the resolving equations of the proposed theory knowledge of the specific form of functions E and v is not required, then here let us indicate only their general variants: $E = E(\alpha, \beta, \gamma), v = v(\alpha, \beta,$ γ), and $E = E(\varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1), v = v(\varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1)$, which correspond to the heterogeneous physically linear material and uniform physically nonlinear material before deformation.

It is interesting to note that since (in this strained state) $\varepsilon_0 = \varepsilon_0(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ and $\varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon_1(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$, in general E and ν are complex functions of the coordinates. The values of these functions change with a change in the state of strain at the point. Thus, a physically nonlinear body can be considered as a body whose heterogeneity nonlinearly depends on the state of strain, although its properties are physically linear.

From formulas (2,4) it follows that

$$\sigma_{1} = \frac{E}{1 - v^{2}} [e_{1} + ve_{2} + \gamma (x_{1} + vx_{2})] - \frac{Et}{1 - v} T;$$

$$\sigma_{2} = \frac{E}{1 - v^{2}} [e_{2} + ve_{1} + \gamma (x_{2} + vx_{1})] - \frac{Et}{1 - v} T;$$

$$\sigma_{12} = \frac{E}{2(1 + v)} (e_{12} + 2\gamma x_{12}).$$
(2.5)

Integrating the stresses with respect to γ , we obtain stresses in the middle surface

$$T_{1} = B_{1}e_{1} + B_{2}e_{2} + C_{1}x_{1} + C_{2}x_{2} - T_{i};$$

$$T_{2} = B_{2}e_{1} + B_{1}e_{2} + C_{2}x_{1} + C_{1}x_{2} - T_{i};$$

$$T_{13} = -\frac{1}{2}D_{00}e_{12} + D_{10}x_{12}.$$
(2.6)

Multiplying the stresses by γ and integrating over the thickness, we find the bending and torsional moments

$$M_{1} = C_{1}e_{1} + C_{2}e_{2} + D_{1}x_{1} + D_{2}x_{2} - M_{j};$$

$$M_{2} = C_{2}e_{1} + C_{1}e_{2} + D_{2}x_{1} + D_{1}x_{2} - M_{j};$$

$$M_{12} = \frac{1}{2}D_{1}e_{12} + D_{2}e_{12},$$
(2.7)

The positive directions of forces and moments are shown on Figs. 3 and 4. Coefficients in expressions (2.6) and (2.7) are functions α and β and they are connected with the integrals

$$D_{bl}(\alpha,\beta) = \int_{-h/2}^{h/2} \frac{E}{1+cv} \gamma^{b} d\gamma, \ b = 0,1,2; \ c = 1,-1;$$

$$l = \frac{1}{2}(1-c) \qquad (2.8)$$

and formulas

States Destates States

6

$$P_{1,2} = \frac{1}{2} (D_{01} \pm D_{10}); \ C_{1,2} = \frac{1}{2} (D_{11} \pm D_{10});$$
$$D_{1,2} = \frac{1}{2} (D_{21} \pm D_{20}).$$

The temperature components of stresses and moments have the form

$$T_{t} = \int_{-h/2}^{h/2} \frac{E_{t}T}{1-v} d\gamma; \quad M_{t} = \int_{-h/2}^{h/2} \frac{E_{t}T}{1-v} \gamma d\gamma.$$
(2.9)





Fig, 4.

Chick State of the State of Land

From formulas (2.6) let us determine deformations in the middle surface

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{x}_{1} &= A_{qq}T_{1} + B_{qq}T_{2} - B_{uq}\mathbf{x}_{1} - A_{uq}\mathbf{x}_{2} + \frac{1}{D_{e1}}T_{1}; \\ \mathbf{e}_{2} &= B_{qq}T_{1} + A_{qq}T_{2} - A_{uq}\mathbf{x}_{1} - B_{uq}\mathbf{x}_{2} + \frac{1}{D_{e1}}T_{1}; \\ \mathbf{e}_{12} &= \frac{2}{D_{ee}}T_{12} - 2\frac{D_{1e}}{D_{ee}}\mathbf{x}_{12} = 2[(A_{qq} - B_{qq})T_{12} + \frac{1}{(A_{uq} - B_{uq})\mathbf{x}_{12}]. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.10)$$

Let us introduce the function of stresses in the middle surface by means of relations

$$T_{1} = \varphi_{n0}^{*} + U; \ T_{12} = -\varphi_{n0}^{*}; \ T_{2} = \varphi_{n0}^{*} + U.$$
(2.11)

Brief designations of the second-order derivatives in curvilinear coordinates indicated in formulas (2.3) are used here. Function U is the potential of body forces in the middle surface whose projections on the axes α and ζ are

$$X = -\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} U; \quad Y = -\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} U. \quad (2.12)$$

Let us recall the expressions of the known operators

$$\Delta = \frac{1}{AB} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{B}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{A}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \right);$$

$$\Delta_{k} = \frac{1}{AB} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial 2} \cdot \frac{1}{R_{2}} \cdot \frac{B}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{R_{12}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{R_{12}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \alpha} \cdot \frac{1}{R_{12}} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \right);$$

$$(2.13)$$

and let us introduce the operators

$$L_{1}(\psi, \eta) = \psi_{\alpha\alpha}^{*} \eta_{\alpha\alpha}^{*} + 2\psi_{\alpha\beta}^{*} \eta_{\alpha\beta}^{*} + \psi_{\beta\beta}^{*} \eta_{\beta\beta}^{*},$$

$$L_{2}(\psi, \eta) = \psi_{\alpha\alpha}^{*} \eta_{\beta\beta}^{*} - 2\psi_{\alpha\beta}^{*} \eta_{\alpha\beta}^{*} + \psi_{\beta\beta}^{*} \eta_{\alpha\alpha}^{*},$$
 (2.14)

the second of which is used in the theory of plates and shells: function ψ , just as n, takes the values w and φ .

3. Variational Equation

In accordance with the principle of possible displacements [67, 76], the variation of the total energy δW of a deformed

shell is equal to zero in the equilibrium state:

$$\delta W_{i=} \delta V + \delta U_{i} + \delta U_{i} = 0. \qquad (2.15)$$

Let us transform equation (2.15) by using the relationships given in Section 2 of this chapter.

The variation of the work of the applied forces is

$$\delta V = -\delta \int (Xu + Yv + Zw) ds - \delta \int (T_n^{\nu}u_n + T_n^{\nu}u_n - M_n^{\nu}w_n^{\nu} + Q_n^{\nu}w) dl. \qquad (2.16)$$

Here the first integral is taken on the area of the middle surface, and the second is taken on its edge; u_n and $u_{\vec{l}}$ are the components of displacement in the middle surface normal and tangent to the edge; w'_n is the derivative of deflection in a direction normal to the edge of the shell. We consider further that the sections of the edge on which not assigned are w and w'_n are free from loads T^0_n and T_i .

The variation of the potential energy, which appears as a result of bending strain, is

$$\delta U_{n} = \iint \left(M_{1} \delta \varkappa_{1} + M_{2} \delta \varkappa_{2} + 2 M_{12} \delta \varkappa_{12} \right) ds.$$
 (2.17)

The variation of energy which corresponds to the deformation in the middle surface

$$\delta U_{c} = \iint \left(T_{1} \delta e_{1} + T_{2} \delta e_{2} + T_{12} \delta e_{12} \right) ds, \qquad (2.18)$$

let us present in the form

$$\delta U_{e} = \delta \int \int (T_{1} \varepsilon_{1} \cdots T_{2} \varepsilon_{2} \cdots T_{12} \varepsilon_{12}) ds - \int \int (\varepsilon_{1} \delta T_{1} + \varepsilon_{2} \delta T_{2} \cdots \varepsilon_{12} \delta T_{12}) ds. \qquad (2.19)$$

This conversion will involve important consequences. Actually, in the initial equation (2.15) only displacements undergo variation, while introduced into expression (2.19) are variations in stresses in the middle surface. Formally expressions (2.18) and (2.19) are equal, but the use of formula (2.19) leads in summation to the mixed type of variation equation. In it the displacement (deflection) and stresses (function of stresses in the middle surface) will be varied.

Let us consider the sum

$$\delta G = \delta \left[\int \int (T_1 e_1 + T_2 e_1 + T_1 e_{12} - Xu - Yv) ds - \int (T_n^2 u_n + T_n^2 u_n) dl \right]$$
(2.20)

of the first integral from formula (2.19) with a variation of the work of tangential components of applied forces. By substituting instead of the deformations their expressions by formulas (2.2) and integrating in parts, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \delta G &= -\delta \iint \frac{1}{\lambda B} \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left(BT_{1} \right) - \frac{\partial B}{\partial z} T_{2} + \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \left(A^{2}T_{12} \right) \right] + \\ &+ X \right] u ds - \delta \iint \left\{ \frac{1}{\lambda B} \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \left(AT_{2} \right) - \\ &- \frac{\partial A}{\partial \beta} T_{1} + \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left(B^{2}T_{12} \right) \right] + Y_{1} v ds + \\ &- \frac{1}{2} \delta \iint \left\{ T_{1} \left[\left(\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} \right)^{2} + 2 \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} \cdot \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} \right] + \\ &+ T_{2} \left[\left(\frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \right)^{2} + 2 \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \right] + \\ &+ 2T_{12} \left[\left(\frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} \cdot \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \right] + \\ &- \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} \cdot \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial z} + \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \\ &- \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \alpha} + \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \\ &- \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \beta} + \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial \alpha} \right] ds - \\ &- \delta \iint \left(\frac{T_{1}}{R_{1}} - 2 \frac{T_{12}}{R_{12}} - \frac{T_{2}}{R_{2}} \right) w ds + \\ &- \delta \iint \left[(T_{n} - T_{n}^{2}) u_{n} - (T_{1} - T_{1}^{2}) u_{1} \right] dl. \end{split}$$

By substituting the stresses according to formulas (2.11), disregarding terms $\frac{AB}{R_1R_2} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial a}$, $\frac{AB}{R_1R_2} \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial \beta}$ in comparison with higher derivatives of ϕ (without the factor $\frac{AB}{R_1R_2}$), and subordinating the function ϕ to the boundary conditions

$$T_{n} = T_{n}^{0}; \ T_{l} = T_{l}^{0}. \tag{2.22}$$

we find that the first and second integrals on the region and integral on the outline in δG vanish. Let us note that two first integrands in (2.21) are products of the left sides of equations of equilibrium in the middle surface of the technical theory ((19.3) [84]) by the displacements. The absence in these equations of projections of transverse forces is the direct consequence of the neglecting of terms of the type $\frac{u}{R_1}$ and $\frac{v}{R_2}$ in expressions for curvature (2.3) (see also [85], page 96).

The rejection of first-order derivatives of ϕ with the factor $\frac{AB}{R_1R_2}$ is the second assumption of the technical theory of shells. If only one of the main radii of curvature is equal to infinity, this does not cause error.

By applying the integration in parts to the third term of (2.21), and to the fourth term - the Kodatstsi - Gauss formulas ((8.6) [29]), we obtain

$$\delta G = -\frac{1}{2} \delta \iint \left[2\Delta_k \varphi + L_2(\omega_2, \varphi) - F(\omega_2) + \frac{1}{R_1} + \frac{1}{R_2} \right] w ds + \frac{1}{2} \delta \iint \left(T_n \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} + T_l \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial l} \right) w dl, \qquad (2.23)$$

where $w_2 = w + 2w_0$;

$$F(\psi) = X \frac{1}{A} \cdot \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial \alpha} + Y \frac{1}{B} \cdot \frac{\partial \psi}{\partial \beta} - U \Delta \psi.$$

The contour integral in expression (2.23) is equal to zero, since on the fastened part of the edge w = 0, and on the free part $T_n = T_1 = 0$ according to formulas (2.22) and the condition accepted at the beginning of the section. Let us note that in (2.23) the physical parameters of the material are not included.

By substituting into the sum

$$N = \iint (M_1 \delta z_1 + M_2 \delta z_2 + 2M_{12} \delta z_{12}) ds - \iint (\varepsilon_1 \delta T_1 + \varepsilon_2 \delta T_2 + \varepsilon_{12} \delta T_{12}) ds$$
of the right side of equality (2.17) and the second term from (2.19) the moments and deformations in the middle surface according to formulas (2.7) and (2.10), taking into account the variation of the work of the loads Z, M_n^0 , and Q_n^0 and relation (2.23), and replacing the stresses by their expressions with the function ϕ , we reduce equation (2.15) to the form

$$\iiint \left[\frac{1}{2} R(\omega, \omega) - R(\omega, q) - \frac{1}{2} R(q, q) + M_i^o \delta \Delta \omega - \frac{1}{2} R(q, q) + M_i^o \delta \Delta \omega - \frac{1}{2} R(q, q) + M_i^o \delta \Delta \omega - \frac{1}{2} F(\omega_2) + \frac{1}{R_1} + \frac{1}{R_2} U + \frac{1}{2} w + \omega_0, q - \frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{2} F(\omega_2) + \frac{1}{R_1} + \frac{1}{R_2} U + \frac{1}{2} w ds + \delta \int \left(M_n^o \frac{\delta \omega}{\delta n} - \frac{-Q_n^o \omega}{\delta n} \right) dl = 0, \qquad (2.24)$$

where

の日間でしたものと

La Section of the section of the section of the section of the

$$M_{t}^{0} = M_{t} = D_{11}T_{t}^{0}; \quad T_{t}^{0} = \frac{1}{D_{01}}(T_{t} \oplus U).$$

The operator R has the form

$$R(\psi, \eta) = A_{\mu\eta} \delta L_1(\psi, \eta) + B_{\mu\eta} \delta L_2(\psi, \eta), \qquad (2, 25)$$

and coefficients

$$\begin{array}{c}
 A_{\omega \omega} \\
 B_{\omega \psi}
\end{array} = \frac{1}{2} \left[(D_{21} \pm D_{20}) - \left(\frac{D_{l1}^2}{D_{01}} \pm \frac{D_{10}^2}{D_{00}} \right) \right]; \\
 A_{\omega \varphi} \\
 B_{\omega \psi}
\end{array} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{D_{11}}{D_{01}} \pm \frac{D_{10}}{D_{00}} \right); \qquad \begin{array}{c}
 A_{\psi \psi} \\
 B_{\psi \psi}
\end{array} - \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{D_{01}} \pm \frac{1}{D_{00}} \right) \\
 \end{array} \right]; (2.26)$$

are the complex functions of coordinates α and β and depend on the state of strain of each element of the shell. This is caused by the fact that the integrals D_{bl} (2.8) include functions E and v of the coordinates and state of strain.

Let us note that in the derivation of equation (2.24) it was not required to fulfil the operation of the variation of functions containing the physical parameters E and v. The variation equation (2.24) is basic one in this work. This equation is of the mixed type, since it contains independently varied unknown functions w and ϕ .

In obtaining this equation, besides the usual assumptions of the classical theory of shells, the condition of heterogeneity of the material is accepted, and, most importantly, assumptions of the technical theory are introduced. Usually the theory with such assumptions is called the theory of slightly curved shells, since the rejected terms have in the denominator radii of curvature (relatively larger near the slightly curved shells); however, the field of application of this theory is considerably more widespread. The technical theory gives good results if the stressed state of the shell rapidly changes along the coordinates [29], although the shell cannot be slightly curved. Therefore, the use in the name of the chapter of the term "slightly curved" bears somewhat of a conditional nature, and in actuality possibilities of the theory are not exhausted only by slightly curved shells.

The variational equation (2.24) is the natural generalization of the equations obtained in sources [45, 47]. For the case of uniform physically linear shells, the mixed type of variational equations are given previously by N. A. Alumyae [4, 5]. Later an equation of such type was obtained by Lyu Shi-nin [73], who took into account only the geometric nonlinearity and did not introduce the initial chamber, potential U and temperature.

All the indicated equations have the form of an equality to zero of the variation of the functional, while in equation (2.24) the sign of the variation cannot be removed from under the first integral. This is connected with the dependence of functions $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$, which enter into the operator R (2.25), on E and v, which in the physically nonlinear case are determined by the state of strain described in terms of unknowns, v and ϕ . In the

examination of the physically linear problems $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $b_{\psi\eta}$ become the assigned functions of the coordinates, the sign of the variation can be taken out, and the equation acquires a more customary form.

It is advantageous to use equation (2.24) directly (without transition to the system of differential equations) for the solution of heterogeneous and physically nonlinear problems. Its main advantage is the absence of derivatives of functions which depend on the physical parameters of the material. On the contrary, these functions enter only under the integral sign. Taking their complex nature into account, we note that this fact undoubtedly contributes to an increase in the accuracy of the solutions obtained by numerical methods.

The mixed type variational equations relative to the deflection and the function of forces have a number of other advantages in comparison with the variational equations relative to the three displacements u, v, and w or by the equations used in the principle of Reissner [134]:

1) only two functions are sought (ne should, however, consider that function ϕ can be introduced only in the technical theory of shells);

2) the function of stresses is considered to be independently varied, and therefore there is no need to integrate preliminarily the equation of compatibility in order to express ϕ by w;

3) at any selection of coordinate functions for ϕ , the equations of equilibrium in the middle surface are satisfied automatically, which increases the accuracy of the solution;

4) the coordinate functions cannot satisfy the natural boundary conditions, which is especially important in the calculation of shells which have free sections of the edge;

5) methods of the solution of variational equations of mixed type are convenient for an algorithmization, programming and complete automation of count by a computer.

The different special cases of equation (2.24) will be examined in the subsequent chapters. Here let us indicate only the simplification which appears under parity condition E and v with respect to γ , i.e., when $\Gamma'\alpha$, β , γ) = E(α , β , $-\gamma$) and $\nu(\alpha, \beta, \gamma) = \nu(\alpha, \beta, -\gamma)$. Then from formula (2.8) it follows that $D_{10} = D_{11} = 0$, and formulas (2.26) give $\frac{A_{WW}}{B_{WW}} = \frac{1}{2}(D_{21} \pm D_{20})$. $A_{V\phi} = B_{W\phi} = 0$. The latter leads to the idenity $R(w, \phi) \equiv 0$. The obtained formulas are fulfilled for a linearly elastic heterogeneous material with the structure symmetric relative to the middle surface of the shell. For a nonlinearly elastic material (with the same structure before deformation), these formulas take place with a symmetric strained state relative to the surface $\gamma = 0$ or with an isymmetric state, if E and ν are even functions of invariants of the strain tensor.

Let us note also that equation (2.24) can be used in the calculation of laminar shells, since the discontinuities of the first kind of functions $E(\gamma)$ and $v(\gamma)$ do not break the existence of integral D_{bl} . In this case it is necessary, of course, to consider that the layers should possess a commensurable shear stiffness and that this theory is based on the hypothesis of direct normals.

4. Differential Equations

Although for the solution of specific problems in the work the variational equation (2.24) is used, nevertheless, the completeness of the theory requires the obtaining and a system of differential equations corresponding to equation (2.24). It is important that in this case there will also be obtained the natural and main boundary conditions the knowledge of which is necessary when selecting systems of coordinate functions.

In carrying out the operation of variation, using Green's formula

$$\iint a\Delta b ds = \iint b\Delta a ds - !- \int (ab_n^* - a_n^* b) dl$$

and formulas

$$\iint a\Delta_{k}bds = \iint b\Delta_{k}ads + \iint \left[\left(\frac{1}{R_{l}} b_{n}^{*} + \frac{1}{R_{nl}} \times b_{l}^{*} \right) a - \left(\frac{1}{R_{l}} a_{n}^{*} + \frac{1}{R_{nl}} a_{l}^{*} \right) b \right] dl;$$

$$\iint aL_{2}(b,c) ds = \iint L_{2}(a,b) cds + \iint \left[(b_{ll}^{*}c_{n}^{*} - b_{nl}^{*}c_{l}^{*}) a - (a_{n}^{*}b_{ll}^{*} - a_{l}^{*}b_{nl}^{*}) c \right] dl;$$

$$aL_{1}(\psi, \eta) + bL_{2}(\psi, \eta) = a\Delta\psi\Delta\eta - (a-b)L_{2}(\psi, \eta),$$

$$(2.27)$$

in which

$$b_{nn}^{*} = \frac{\partial^2 b}{\partial n^2}; \quad b_{nl}^{*} = \frac{\partial^2 b}{\partial n \partial l} - \varkappa \frac{\partial b}{\partial l}; \quad b_{nl}^{*} = \frac{\partial^2 b}{\partial l^2} + \varkappa \frac{\partial b}{\partial n}$$
 (2.28)

(n and l - normal and tangent to the edge, κ - geodetic curvature of the edge), from equation (2.24) by virtue of the arbitrariness of variation δw and $\delta \phi$, we find the system

$$\Delta (A_{uw}\Delta \omega) - L_2 (A_{uw} - B_{uw}, \omega) - \Lambda_k \varphi - \Delta (A_{u\psi}\Delta \varphi) - - - L_2 (B_{u\psi} - A_{u\psi} + \omega_1, \varphi) - Z_u - \Delta M_t^0;$$

$$\Delta (A_{u\psi}\Delta \varphi) - L_2 (A_{u\psi} - B_{\psi\psi}, \varphi) + \Delta_k \omega + \Delta (A_{u\psi}\Delta \omega) + - L_2 (B_{u\psi} - A_{u\psi} + \frac{\omega_2}{2}, \omega) = -\Delta T_t^0, \qquad (2.29)$$

where $Z_{\mu} = Z + \left(\frac{1}{R_{1}'} + \frac{1}{R_{2}'}\right) U - F(w_{1})$. From formulas (2.26) it is evident that $A_{\mu\nu} - B_{\mu\nu} = D_{2\nu} - \frac{D_{10}^{2}}{D_{10}}$, $A_{\mu\mu} = B_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{D_{10}}$, $B_{\mu\nu} - A_{\mu\nu} = \frac{D_{10}}{D_{00}}$.

The system of differential equations of the fourth order (2.29) is a generalization of the system of equations (equilibrium

and compatibility) of the technical theory of shells of V. Z. Vlasov [18] for the case of a heterogeneous material, taking into account the physical and geometric nonlinearity.

Equations of the physically linear theory do not differ from system (2 29) in form, but in this case $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ are the assigned functions of the coordinates and they do not depend on state of strain at the point, i.e., on the unknown functions w and ϕ .

Differential equations of the geometrically linear problem are obtained from system (2.29), if we assume that $w_1 = w_0$, $w_2 = 2w_0$. In this case clearly apparent is the role of relation D_{10}/D_{00} , which characterizes the degree of the asymmetry of distribution of properties of a material with respect to thickness and is equivalent to the supplementary chamber. The presence of asymmetry leads to the fact that even in the case of the linear problem of the curvature of the plate $(\Delta_k w \equiv 0, \Delta_k \phi \equiv 0, w_0 \equiv 0)$ equations (2.29) are not divided. The effect of asymmetry is also felt in a decrease in the flexural rigidity (see formulas for A_{ww} , B_{ww}) and in the correction of temperature terms.

In the particular case of h = const, $v = \frac{1}{2}$, U = T = 0, upon the transition to the conjugate coordinates from (2.29), there follow the equations of N. F. Ershov [38] for a shell which is uniform before deformation. Equations of the geometrically linear problem (which consider the physical nonlinearity), which I. A. Tsurpal and N. A. Shul'ga [116] obtained, also follow from system (2.29).

Let us write the resolving equations for a shell uniform in the thickness (E = E(α , β), ν = $\nu(\alpha$, β)) of a physically linear material. From formulas (2.8) and (2.26) in this case there

follows $D_{10} = D_{11} = 0$, $D \equiv A_{WW} = \frac{Eh^3}{12(1 - v^2)}$, $B_{WW} = vD$, $A_{W\phi} = B_{W\phi} = 0$. 0. $B \equiv A_{\phi\phi} = \frac{1}{Eh}$, $B_{\phi\phi} = -vB$. Substitution of these expressions into system (2.29) gives

$$\Delta (D\Delta \omega) - L_2 [(1 - v) D, \omega - \Delta_k \varphi - L_2 (\omega_1, \varphi) = Z_{\mu} - \Delta M_{\mu}^{\circ},$$

$$\Delta \left(\frac{1}{H} \Delta \varphi\right) - L_2 \left(\frac{1 - v}{H}, \varphi\right) + \Delta_k \omega + \frac{1}{2} L_2 (\omega_2, \omega) = -\Delta T_{\mu}^{\circ}.$$
 (2.30)

Let us note that the operator $F(w_1)$ which enters into Z_u is absent from the analogous equations derived by S. Lukashevich [126] by means of an examination of the equilibrium of the element of the shell and the condition of consistency of the deformations. However, in the geometrically nonlinear case this operator cannot be disregarded; it reflects the effect of body forces in the middle surface on the equilibrium in direction γ .

By substituting approximately the metrics of the surface of the metric plane and assuming v = const, from (2.30) let us arrive at equations (35) of source [61]. In the second of equations (35) [61] there are no projections of components of the tangential load on the vertical line

$$X\frac{\partial\omega}{\partial x}+Y\frac{\partial\omega}{\partial y}$$

Coefficient 2 is dropped before the terms

$$\frac{\partial D}{\partial x} \cdot \frac{\partial 0}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial D}{\partial y} \cdot \frac{\partial 0}{\partial y}$$

which appear in the development of expression ΔM_{t}^{U} .

These examples again show the known advantage of the method of obtaining differential equations by the variational means.

5. Boundary Conditions.

 \mathbf{x}

In the variation of equation (2.24) it is clarified that the main boundary conditions for function w are

$$\boldsymbol{w}/\boldsymbol{\Gamma} = \boldsymbol{w}^{\boldsymbol{\theta}}; \; \boldsymbol{w}_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}^{\boldsymbol{\theta}}/\boldsymbol{\Gamma} = (\boldsymbol{w}^{\boldsymbol{\theta}})_{\boldsymbol{\mu}}^{\boldsymbol{\theta}}, \qquad (2.31)$$

where w^0 and $(w^0)_n^i$ are the assigned functions. If these functions are not assigned, then by virtue of the arbitrariness of variations δw and $\delta w'_n$ on the contour, we find that the natural boundary conditions for the deflection

$$M_{n} = M_{n}^{0}; \ Q_{n} = \frac{\partial M_{n}}{\partial n} + 2 \frac{M_{cl}}{\partial l} + \kappa (M_{n} - M_{l}) = Q_{n}^{0}.$$
(2.32)

where

A STATE OF A STATE OF

$$M_{i} = -A_{aa}\omega_{aa} - B_{aa}\omega_{H} + B_{aa}\varphi_{H} + A_{aa}\varphi_{aa} - M_{i}^{0};$$

$$M_{I} = -B_{aa}\omega_{La} - A_{aa}\omega_{H} + A_{aa}\varphi_{H} + B_{aa}\varphi_{aa} - M_{i}^{0};$$

$$M_{a} = -(A_{aa} - B_{aa})\omega_{ai} - (A_{aa} - B_{aa})\varphi_{ai}.$$
(2.33)

The second derivatives of w and ϕ should be calculated according to formulas (2.28), and in this case the partial derivatives along the normal and tangent to the edge are expressed as derivatives in terms of α and β by means of the usual formulas of rotation of the coordinate system.

The main boundary conditions for the function of stresses ϕ are conditions (2.22). If the edge of the shell is free in middle surface, $T_n^0 = T_l^0 = 0$ and expressions (2.22) are satisfied when

$$r/\Gamma = \phi_n/\Gamma = 0.$$
 (2.34)

With functions $\delta \phi$ and $\delta \phi_n^{\dagger}$ arbitrary on the edge of the shell from equation (2.24) there ensue the natural conditions for ϕ :

$$M_n^* = 0; \ Q_n^* = \frac{1}{R_l} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} + \frac{1}{2} \times \frac{\partial \omega}{\partial n} \cdot \frac{\partial \omega_1}{\partial n}.$$
(2.35)

expressions for M_n^* and Q_n^* are obtained from formulas (2.32) and (2.33) by substitution according to the scheme w $\ddagger \phi$, $A_{ww} \neq B_{\phi\phi}$, $B_{ww} \neq A_{\phi\phi}$, $B_{w\phi} \not\equiv A_{w\phi}$, $M_t^0 \neq T_t^0$. Conditions (2.35) are geometric and should be fulfilled on the section of the edge of the shell attached in the middle surface. The value - M_n^* is equal to the deformation of the edge in a direction tangent to it (see (2.10)). The second condition is equivalent to the requirement of the absence of bending of the edge in a plane tangent to the middle surface.

Thus, the main boundary conditions (2.31) and (2.34) are expressed as functions and their first-order derivatives along the normal to the contour of the shell. Into natural conditions (2.32) and (2.35) enter the second-order and third-order derivatives of the unknown functions.

Functions w and ϕ , subordinate to the main conditions and satisfying the variational equation (2.24), are the solution of the system of differential equations (2.29) subordinate to natural conditions. Such a position takes place as a result of the fact that the system (2.29) and conditions (2.32) and (2.35) ensue from the equation (2.24).

Natural boundary conditions have a comparatively complex nature; however, the use of a variational method of the solution makes it possible previously not to subordinate the coordinate functions to these conditions. This considerably facilitates the selection of systems of coordinate functions. Of course, if it appears possible to subordinate the coordinate system to all boundary conditions, this will contribute to the acceleration of convergence.

From formulas (2.33) and (2.35) it is evident that the natural boundary conditions for functions w and ϕ are connected. They are divided only in the case of the symmetry of properties of the material relative to the middle surface ($A_{w\phi} = B_{w\phi} = 0$).

CHAPTER III

METHOD OF THE SOLUTION OF GEOMETRICALLY AND PHYSICALLY NONLINEAR PROBLEMS

1. The Means of the Solution of Nonlinear Problems of the Theory of Heterogeneous Shells

The complexity of the variational equation (2.24) and the system of differential equations (2.29) equivalent to it of the nonlinear technical theory of heterogeneous shells makes, apparently, the obtaining of exact solutions to the problems in general impossible. Moreover, even the problems in which the unknown functions depend only on one coordinate, and the material is uniform and obeys Hooke's law, are difficult for analytical solution due to the geometric nonlinearity. The physical nonlinearity complicates equations considerably more than does the geometric nonlinearity.

It should be noted that the account of the heterogeneity of the material (or variability of the thickness) increases the difficulties of the solution of specific problems. However, in linear problems this difficulty is basically of a technical nature, and although their overcoming requires definite stresses and affects the selection of the method, nevertheless, in nonlinear cases the presence of heterogeneity complicates the problem to considerably greater degree.

The general idea which is used in all numerical methods of the solution consists in the approximate transition from the system with an infinite number of degrees of freedom to the system with their finite number. In this case the variational equation (or the system of differential equations), by one method or the other, is reduced to the system of nonlinear finite equations.

「ないない」というないというというというとなっていた。

Without dwelling in detail on each of the known methods of information, let us note the presence of two groups of methods.

The methods of the first group are based on the system of the resolving differential equations and the boundary conditions corresponding to the problem. These are the classical methods of net-point, straight lines, collocations and the variants. The indicated methods are widely used for the solution of linear problems of the theory of uniform shells. In the case of heterogeneous shells, their use is also possible. However, the presence in differential equations (2.29) of second-order derivatives of functions $A_{\psi n}$ and $B_{\psi n}$ requires (to obtain the acceptable accuracy) an increase in the quantity of discrete unknowns, terms of a series, etc. This leads to an increase in the number of nonlinear finite equations. The latter substantially limits the possibilities of the implementation of calculations and leads to a considerable increase in machine time. It is necessary to consider also that the quantity of coefficients of the quadratic part (connected with the geometric nonlinearity) of finite equations is proportional to n^3 (n is the number of discrete unknowns), which also makes an increase in the dimension of this system undesirable.

Since the solved problems with the simultaneous account of the nonlinearity of two types and heterogeneity are very few, the total characteristic of the methods of the first group still

cannot be given, and the deficiencies noted above cannot serve as a basis for the failure of their use. In selecting the method of the solution to the problem, generally the researcher's personal experience is of great significance.

In methods of the second group variational equations, directly (methods of Ritz and Bubnov-Galerkin) or in conjunction with differential equations, are used. Most widely used in a nonlinear theory (especially in problems of flexible shells) is the solution of the problem in two stages - in the first the differential equation of the consistency of deformations is used, and in the second - the variational method of Bubnov-Galerkin. An analysis of the possibilities of methods of Ritz and Bubnov-Galerkin in connection with the linear problems of the curvature of the plates of variable thickness, carried out in source [113], showed that among these methods, in the case of heterogeneous shells, preference should be given to the Ritz method. Since the technical difficulties caused by the heterogeneity become especially important in the nonlinear problems, and in the Ritz method the heterogeneity is considered most simply, let us give preference namely to it.

The Ritz method is used for equations which have the form of the equality to zero of a variation of the functional. Although equation (2.24) is written in another form, the use of the method of variable stiffness constants will make it possible to reduce the problem to the sequence of problems of steady state of functionals.

2. Variational Method.

The proposed method of the solution of nonlinear problems of the technical theory of heterogeneous shells is based on the combined use of methods of the variable elasticity parameters of I. A. Birger [10], Ritz and Newton-Kantorovich.

In accordance with the method of variable elasticity parameters, we will seek the solution to the physically nonlinear problem by means of successive approximations, assuming that on each step (external) of the iterative process the material of the shell possesses linear but heterogeneous properties. In this case functions E and v are considered assigned and dependent directly on coordinates α , β , and γ .

To fulfill one iteration means to solve the geometrically nonlinear problem of the heterogeneous shell from a physically linear material. Having obtained the strain distribution as a result of the solution of this simpler problem, it is possible to compute at each point the volume strain ε_i and deformation intensity ε_0 and determine the new refined values of functions¹ E and v. The process is continued until two consecutive states of strain coincide with the assigned accuracy.

The variational equation, which describes the behavior of the flexible heterogeneous shell, is obtained from equation (2.24), if in it we replace operator R by δR^0 , where

$$R^{0}(\psi, \eta) = A_{\psi\eta}L_{1}(\psi, \eta) + B_{\psi\eta}L_{2}(\psi, \eta), \qquad (3.1)$$

and remove the sign of the variation from under the sign of the first integral in (2.24). This becomes possible, since when $E = E(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ and $v(\alpha, \beta, \gamma)$ functions $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ do not depend on the unknowns w and ϕ . The left side of equation (2.24) then acquires the form of the variation from the functional. We solve the obtained geometrically nonlinear problem by the Ritz method.

¹We consider that there are formulas, tables or graphs on which (by knowing the coordinates of the point and ε_0 , and ε_i in it) it is possible to find $E(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_i)$ and $\nu(\alpha, \beta, \gamma, \varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_i)$.

Assuming

$$y = \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i w_i (\alpha, \beta); \quad \varphi = \sum_{i=1}^{n} y_i \varphi_i (\alpha, \beta), \quad (3.2)$$

where x_{i} and y_{i} are the unknown parameters, and w_{i} and ϕ_{i} - the assigned coordinate functions, from conditions of steady state of the functional

$$\frac{\partial W}{\partial x_i} = 0, \ i = 1, 2, \ldots, n; \quad \frac{\partial W}{\partial y_i} = 0, \ i = 1, 2, \ldots, m$$

we obtain the system of quadratic algebraic equations (here it is assumed that the potential of applied forces in the middle surface U = 0; Z = q(α , β), $M_n^0 = Q_n^0 = 0$):

$$\iint \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{n} x_{j} R^{0} (\omega_{i}, \omega_{j}) - \sum_{j=1}^{m} y_{j} [R^{0} (\omega_{j}, \varphi_{j}) + (\Delta_{k} \varphi_{j} + U_{2} (\omega_{0}, \varphi_{j})) \omega_{i}] - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{m} x_{j} y_{s} \omega_{i} L_{2} (\omega_{j}, \varphi_{s}) + (M_{i}^{0} \Delta \omega_{i} - q \omega_{i}^{1}) ds = 0, \ i = 1, 2, ..., n;$$

$$\iint \left\{ -\sum_{j=1}^{m} y_{j} R^{0} (\varphi_{i}, \varphi_{j}) - \sum_{j=1}^{n} x_{j} [R^{0} (\omega_{j}, \varphi_{j}) + (\Delta_{k} \varphi_{i} + U_{2} (\omega_{0}, \varphi_{j})) \omega_{j}] - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{m} x_{j} x_{s} \omega_{j} L_{2} (\omega_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - (D_{k} \varphi_{j} + U_{2} (\omega_{0}, \varphi_{j}))) \omega_{j}] - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{m} x_{j} x_{s} \omega_{j} L_{2} (\omega_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - (D_{k} \varphi_{j}) ds = 0, \ i = 1, 2, ..., m.$$

With the derivation of the first group of equations, it is taken into account that by virtue of formula (2.27)

$$\iint \omega_i L_2(\omega_i, \varphi_i) \, ds := \iint \omega_i L_2(\omega_i, \varphi_i) \, ds;$$

the contour integral disappears if on the edge of shell w = 0. We consider this condition to be fulfilled.

System (3.3) is solved by the Newton-Kantorovich method (internal iterative process), and their theory is presented in detail in a book [53].

The presence and rate of convergence of the iterative processes depend substantially on how closely the initial approximation is to the solution. Therefore, if in the nonlinear problem there is a parameter to each value of which corresponds one solution, then it is advantageous to seek not one solution for the assigned value of the parameter but a sequence of solutions for a certain range of values of this parameter. The search of the series of solutions for a number of monotonically varying values of the parameter makes it possible to use the information obtained on previous steps in the determination of the zero approximation necessary for the beginning of the iterative process with the following value of the parameter. Such a method makes it possible to decrease considerably the expenditures of machine time, and frequently - generally make the process converging. As a parameter it is possible to take the value of the load.

One of the methods which satisfies the indicated requirement is the method of differentiation with respect to the parameter proposed by V. S. Kiriya [59] and D. F. Davidenko [37]. This method is developed in connection with the theory of shells in works of I. I. Vorovich and his students [24, 40]. The method consists in the replacement of the system of the finite nonlinear equations by Cauchy problem for the system of ordinary differential equations in terms of the parameter. If the solution for a certain value of the parameter is known, then the numerical integration makes it possible to find the sequence of the solutions for the monotonically varying values of the parameter. The indicated method is successfully used in cases of nonlinear shells. A certain shortcoming in it is the possibility of the accumulation of an error in the process of integration.

語をい

In V. I. Feodos'yev's method [111] the transition to the Cauchy problem is fulfilled naturally - by the replacement of the static problem on the behavior of the shell by the quasi-dynamic. Introducing the inertia and dispersive terms and considering the load of a slowly changing time function, one of the approximation methods from the system of partial differential equations obtains with the problem the initial conditions for ordinary differential equations with respect to time.

M. S. Kornishin and Kh. M. Mushtari [62] proposed solving the system of nonlinear equations with the parameter

$$f_i(z_1, z_2, \ldots, z_n, p) = 0, i = 1, 2, \ldots, N$$

so that the solution Z_k , obtained for parameter p_k , is taken as the zero approximation Z_{k+1}^0 for $p_{k+1} = p_k + \Delta p$. M. S. Kornishin [63], proposed using for determining the initial approximation the extrapolation with respect to formulas $Z_{k+1}^0 = 2Z_k - Z_{k-1}$, $Z_{k+1}^0 = 3Z_k - 3Z_{k-1} + Z_{k-2}$ when $Z_{1,k+1}^0 = (2Z_{1,k} - Z_{1,k-1}) \frac{Z_{1,k}}{Z_{1,k}^0}$.

The advantage of such an approach consists in the absence of the accumulation of an error with a change in the parameter, since for each new value of it the solution is calculated by iterative means.

In the proposed method namely this method is used: Newton-Kantorovich method in conjunction with the extrapolation of the initial approximations. Before citing the formulas used, let us discuss the selection of the parameter.

As a parameter let us introduce the relative deflection of the shell $\zeta = w(\alpha_0, \beta_0)/h_0$ at a certain characteristic point α_0, β_0 (for circular plates and slightly curved shells of rotation - in the center) [48]. Such a selection of the parameter pursues two goals. It is known that if there occurs a knock

of the flexible slightly curved shell (with a not very large ratio of the rise H to the thickness h_0), then function $\zeta(q_0)$ is ambiguous, and $q_0(\zeta)$ is single-valued $(q_0 - \text{the load parameter})$. Therefore, namely, quantity ζ is conveniently selected as a parameter, since the entire curve $q_0(\zeta)$ can be obtained with a monotonic charge in ζ . However, the following is more important. At the maximum points at which the load q_0 takes the upper or lower critical value, the determinant of the matrix (system of the linear algebraic equations of the Newton-Kantorovich method relative to correlations Δz_1), comprised of second-order partial derivatives of functional W in terms of x_1 and y_1 , vanishes [117]. At such points the process of iterations according to the Newton-Kantorovich method does not converge. But precisely these points are frequently of special interest for the researcher. Introducing as a parameter the value

A BAR TO REAL THE REAL PROPERTY AND AN AND A REAL PROPERTY AND A R

なないになったいできたとないでいたのでものないないないというというというというかと

$$\boldsymbol{\xi} = \frac{1}{h_{*}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i} \omega_{i} (\boldsymbol{z}_{0}, \boldsymbol{\beta}_{0}), \qquad (3.4)$$

we supplement system (3,3) with equation (3.4), and we consider q_0 to be unknown. The determinant of the Newton-Kantorovich matrix for thus expanded system at the maximum points does not vanish.

For components of the vector Z of the solution to this system, let us introduce notations $z_i = x_i; z_i = y_i; z_i = q_0$ respectively when i = 1, 2, ..., n; i = n + 1, n + 2, ..., n + m and i = n + + m + 1. Then the formula of the Newton-Kantorovich method take the form

$$Z^{(i+1)} = Z^{(i)} - A^{-1} F(Z^{(i)}), \qquad (3.5)$$

where F is the column of discrepancies f_1 of equations of system (3.3) and (3.4), and matrix A has components $\frac{\partial f_1}{\partial z_1}$.

We compute initial approximations by using the following system of extrapolational formulas:

$$Z_{1}^{(0)} = Z_{0}; \ Z_{2}^{(0)} = 2Z_{1} - Z_{0}; \ Z_{3}^{(0)} = 3Z_{2} - 3Z_{1} + Z_{0};$$
(3.6)
$$Z_{0}^{(0)} = 4Z_{p-1} - 6Z_{p-2} + 4Z_{p-3} - Z_{p-4}, \ p = 4, 5, \dots,$$

whereupon $Z_p \equiv Z(\zeta_p)$, $\zeta_p = \zeta_0 + p\Delta\zeta$. These formulas provide for the gradual increase in the power of the extrapolational polynomial (from zero to the third power in the beginning of the process) and subsequent extrapolation by a polynomial of the third power.

It should be noted that formulas (3.6) are used not after the next (geometrically nonlinear with the assigned heterogeneity) problem of internal iterative cycle is solved, but upon the transition to the next value of the leading parameter ζ_p , i.e., after the solution of the complete (physically and geometrically nonlinear) problem for ζ_{p-1} .

In the solution of the physically nonlinear, but geometrically linear, problems, the internal iterative cycle is degenerated, since the system (3.3) and (3.4) becomes linear and the Newton-Kantorovich method gives its solution for one iteration. In this case the proposed process realizes one of the possible ways of the combination of methods of variable elasticity parameters and variation. These methods are distinguished by the form of the variational equation. For the first time the combined use of these methods was proposed by 2. M. Kachanov [56], who used functionals of the theory of plasticity based on principles of possible displacements and the minimum of supplementary work of the body.

The convergence of the method of variable elasticity parameters has thus far not been strictly demonstrated; however, experience shows that usually the process converges.

3. Coordinate Functions

In order to obtain the solution to the problem of the steady state of the functional W, it is necessary to assign coordinate functions w_{i} and ϕ_{i} . From the theory of the Ritz method [80] it is known that the coordinate system should be subordinate to some conditions.

First, the coordinate functions should belong to the region of definition of the functional. This means that functions w_1 and ϕ_1 should be subordinate to the main boundary conditions (2.31) and (2.34); they also should be continuous together with the first-order derivatives and have the integrated squares of second-order derivatives. It is not difficult to fulfill all these requirements, since the main boundary conditions for w and ϕ are simple, and the class of functions which ensures the existence of the integrals in terms of the region in equation (2.24) is very wide.

In the second place, coordinate functions should be linearly independent at any n and m. It is possible to check the linear independence of the coordinate elements (if it is not obvious), having composed the Gram determinant - if it is not equal to zero, then this requirement is fulfilled.

The third condition - the completeness of the coordinate system in a certain linear separable metric space - will be considered in the solution of the specific problems to be fulfilled.

Usually when using variational methods in the theory of plates and shells, accepted as coordinate functions are trigonometric, hyperbola-trigonometric and exponential polynomials. The experience of the solution of linear problems [46] showed that

under conditions of the conducting of calculations by the computer, preference should be given to the exponential polynomials. This is explained by the simplicity of programming and the small expenditure of time for the calculation of values of these functions and their derivatives in the nodes. The rate of convergence of the Ritz process according to number of parameters n and m when using exponential polynomials is not less but, in certain cases, more than that with other types of coordinate functions.

We will assume that in the nonlinear case these properties are retained. In this work the problems are solved with coordinate functions of precisely such a class.

If the unknown values w and ϕ are functions of two coordinates α and β , it is possible to assume that

$$\boldsymbol{\omega}_{i} := \boldsymbol{\lambda}_{i} (\boldsymbol{\alpha}) \boldsymbol{\chi}_{i} (\boldsymbol{\beta}); \quad \boldsymbol{\varphi}_{i} := \boldsymbol{\lambda}_{i}^{0} (\boldsymbol{\alpha}) \boldsymbol{\chi}_{i}^{0} (\boldsymbol{\beta}),$$

as is done, for example, in [46], and assign λ_i , χ_i , λ_i^0 , and χ_i^0 in the form of exponential polynomials which satisfy the necessary conditions at the ends of the interval.

In problems on the axisymmetric deformation of circular plates and shells of rotation, functions w and ϕ depend on one coordinate. In the subsequent chapters namely such problems are examined, and it is considered that the shell is closed at the vertex, while accepted as coordinate α is the radius in plane r.

The set of the functions $w_i(\rho)$ and $\phi_j(\rho)$ when i, j = 1, 2, ... is reduced in Table 1 ($\rho = r/a$, where a is a radius of the shell in the plane). All these functions are subordinate to the symmetry condition relative to the center. Functions $w_i(\rho)$ satisfy conditions $w_i(1) = w_i(1) = 0$ with the attachment of the edge and $w_i(1) = 0$ with a free support. Functions $\phi_i(\rho)$ in the case

of rigid fastening in the middle surface (natural boundary conditions) are subordinate to no conditions on the edge; with the sliding attachment the edge is free from stresses $T_n(1) =$ = $T_i(1) = 0$. These conditions are fulfilled when $\phi_j(1) = \phi_j(1) =$ = 0, and functions $\phi_j = (1 - \rho^2)^{j+1}$ satisfy them.

Coordinate functions of such type are used by many authors, beginning from the first works on the geometrically nonlinear theory of shells and until recently. The converience in them consists of the simplicity because of which it is possible to obtain precise formulas (3.12) for coefficients of the nonlinear part of the system (3.3). Although the orthonormalized polynomials lead to the greater stability of the Ritz systems with respect to errors for calculations, the simplicity of functions of Table 1 makes them more preferable where a certain deterioration of feature of the Ritz system is not reflected on results of the calculation.

	tr, 10)	
4) (9)	(1-9') ^[-] ((1-Q ²)1
(²⁾		TITTIA
(10 ²))+1		

Table 1.

4. Algorithm

Taking into account the need for obtaining solutions in high approximations, let us construct the algorithm which we use for performing the calculations by computer. Examined in subsequent chapters is the axisymmetric deformation of slightly curved shells of rotation closed in the vertex and circular plates (Fig. 5) under the action of the load Z = q(r)distributed normal to the middle surface and temperature field $T(r, \gamma)$. Therefore, it is accepted that $U = M_n^0 = Q_n^0 = 0$. Furthermore, the shells are considered slightly curved so much that they cannot be presented in the form of plates with initial chamber ($\Delta_k w = \Delta_k \phi = 0$), and the metrics of the surface can be replaced by the metrics of the plane. Such an approach is widely used in literature.

AND TAKE STREET OF AND IN AND ADDREED ADDREED

In polar coordinates with axial symmetry we have w = w(r), $\phi = \phi(r)$, $\alpha = r$, $\beta = \theta$, $ds = 2\pi r dr$; and the operators take the form

$$\Delta = \frac{d^2}{dr^2} \div \frac{1}{r} \cdot \frac{d}{dr};$$

$$L_1(\psi, \eta) = \frac{d^2\psi}{dr^2} \cdot \frac{d^2\eta}{dr^2} \div \frac{1}{r} \cdot \frac{d\psi}{dr} \cdot \frac{1}{r} \cdot \frac{d\eta}{dr};$$

$$L_2(\psi, \eta) = \frac{d^2\psi}{dr^2} \cdot \frac{1}{r} \cdot \frac{d\eta}{dr} \div \frac{1}{r} \cdot \frac{d\psi}{dr} \cdot \frac{d^2\eta}{dr^2}.$$
(3.7)

We consider further all the functions α , β , and γ as functions only of the radius r and z-coordinate γ . We assign the form of the middle surface of the shell by the initial chamber

$$w_{0} = -h_{1}k(1-c_{1}Q-c_{2}Q^{2}), \ k = \frac{H}{h_{0}}.$$
(3.8)

Here H is the height of the shell above the plane. When $c_1 = 1$ and $c_2 = 0$ we obtain a cone; $c_1 = 0$ and $c_2 = 1$ gives a surface similar to a sphere; value k = 0 corresponds to the plate.

Let us introduce the relative values

$$\vec{w} = \frac{w}{h_{0}}; \vec{x}_{i} = \frac{x_{i}}{h_{0}}; \vec{\psi} = \frac{q}{G_{i}h_{0}^{2}}; \vec{y}_{i} = \frac{\theta_{i}}{G_{i}h_{0}^{2}}; \vec{h} = \frac{h\left(0\right)}{h_{0}};$$

$$h_{0} = h\left(0\right);$$

$$\vec{w}_{0}^{*} = \frac{w_{0}}{h_{0}}; \vec{w}_{0} = \frac{w_{0}}{h};$$

$$\vec{q} = \frac{q\left(0\right)}{G_{0}}\left(\frac{a}{h_{0}}\right)^{4}; \quad \vec{q}_{0} = \vec{q}\left(0\right); \quad \vec{\sigma} = \frac{\sigma}{G_{0}}\left(\frac{a}{h_{0}}\right)^{2}; \quad \vec{e} = e\left(\frac{a}{h_{0}}\right)^{2};$$

$$\vec{T}_{i}^{0} = \frac{T_{i}^{0}}{G_{0}^{i}0^{T}0^{h_{0}}}; \quad \vec{M}_{i}^{0} = \frac{M_{i}^{0}}{G_{0}^{i}0^{T}0^{h_{0}^{0}}}; \quad \vec{T}_{0} = t_{0}T_{0}\left(\frac{a}{h_{0}}\right);$$

$$\left(\frac{\vec{\lambda}_{vw}}{\vec{B}_{vw}}\right) = \frac{1}{G_{0}^{i}h_{0}^{3}}\left(\frac{\vec{\lambda}_{vw}}{\vec{B}_{vw}}\right).$$

$$\left(\frac{\vec{\lambda}_{qq}}{\vec{\lambda}_{qq}}\right) = G_{0}h_{0}\left(\frac{A_{qq}}{B_{qq}}\right).$$

$$(3.9)$$

Here G_0 , t_0 , and T_0 are the characteristic values of the shear modulus in the undeformed state, the coefficient of linear expansion and temperature.



Replacing in operators (3.7) r by ap and substituting formulas (3.9) into equations (3.3), after division by $2\pi G_0 h_0^5/a^4$ and deletion of the line above the relative values, we reduce the system (3.3) to the dimensionless form

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{n} x_{j} R^{0}(\omega_{i}, \omega_{j}) - \sum_{j=1}^{m} y_{j} [R^{0}(\omega_{i}, \varphi_{j}) + k\omega_{i} L_{2}(\omega_{0}, \varphi_{j})] - \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{m} x_{j} y_{s} \omega_{i} L_{2}(\omega_{j}, \varphi_{s}) + T_{0} M_{t}^{0} \Delta \omega_{i} - q_{0} q \omega_{i} \right] \varrho d\varrho = 0,$$

$$i = 1, 2, ..., n;$$
(3.10)

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\{ -\sum_{j=1}^{n} y_{j} \mathcal{R}^{0}(\varphi_{i},\varphi_{j}) - \sum_{j=1}^{n} x_{j} \left[\mathcal{R}^{0}(\varpi_{i},\varphi_{i}) - k \varpi_{j} L_{2}(\omega_{0},\varphi_{i}) \right] - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} \varpi_{j} L_{2}(\varpi_{s},\varphi_{i}) - T_{0} T_{0}^{0} \Delta \varphi_{i}^{\dagger} \right] \varrho d\varrho = 0;$$

$$i = 1, 2, \dots, m.$$

We consider further that in operators (3.7), instead of dr and r, there are dp and p.

The system of equations (3.10) describes the axisymmetric deformation of flexible slightly curved heterogeneous shells and is used in the internal iterative process in the solution of physically nonlinear problems.

The coefficients of the linear part are computed by a machine approximately - integration over ρ is made through a 12-nodal Gauss formula. Values of derivatives of coordinate functions are determined from precise formulas. Numerical integration is caused by the fact that functions $A_{\psi\eta}$, $B_{\psi\eta}$, M_t^0 , and T_t^0 have a complex nature. The matrix of the linear part of system (3.10) is symmetric, and therefore only its right upper triangle is computed.

Coefficients g_{ijs} and g_{jsi} with quadratic terms $x_i y_s$ and $x_i x_s$ do not contain physical parameters of the material and are calculated from precise formulas. When using coordinate functions given in Table 1, these coefficients can be presented in the form of the sum of integrals of the form

$$I(c,d) = \int_{0}^{1} \varrho^{c} (1-\varrho^{2})^{d} d\varrho.$$

Let us transform I(c, d) with the aid of the apparatus of Eulerian functions [121]:

$$I(c,d) = \frac{1}{2}B\left(\frac{c-1}{2}, d+1\right) - \frac{1}{2}\frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{c-1}{2}\right)\Gamma(d-1)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{c-1}{2}, d-1\right)}$$

$$= \frac{(201!(c-1)1!}{(c+2d+1)!!}.$$
(3.11)

Relation (3.11) makes it possible to obtain easily coefficients $g_{ijs} = -\int_{0}^{\infty} w_i L_2(w_j, \phi_s) \rho \, d\rho$ for varied conditions of the attachment of the shell:

motionless fastening

「日本の「日本の」」 あいていたい

$$g_{ijs} = 4(i+1)(j+1)s \frac{s!}{(i+j+1)\dots(i+j+s+1)}$$
fixed hinge
$$g_{ijs} = 4ijs \frac{(i+j-2)!s!}{(i+j+s-1)!},$$

mobile fastening $g_{ijs} := -\frac{4(i+1)(j+1)(s+1)}{(i+j+s+1)(i+j+s+2)}$, mobile hinge $g_{ijs} := -\frac{4i/(s+1)}{(i+j+s-1)(i+j+s)}$. (3.12)

From formulas (3.12) it is evident that $g_{ijs} = g_{jis}$. By comparing the formula for g_{ijs} with the coefficient at $x_j x_s$ of the second group of equations (3.10) $g_{jsi} = -\frac{1}{2} \int w_j L_2(w_s, \phi_i) \rho \, d\rho$ we find $g_{jsi} = \frac{1}{2} g_{ijs}$. The noted symmetry makes it possible to calculate and, what is more important, to store in the immediate-access memory only $\frac{1}{2}(n^2 + n)m$ instead of $2n^2m$ coefficients of the quadratic terms. The three-dimensional matrix (its upper right half) with elements g_{ijs} is calculated in the beginning of the solution to the problem only one time, since it does not depend on the physical properties of the material and therefore remains constant during the execution of the external iterative process.

Derivatives of discrepancies $\frac{\partial f_i}{\partial z_j}$ of equations (3.10), which enter into the matrix A of the Newton-Kantorovich method (3.5),

are computed accurately and incidentally with the calculation of the discrepancies themselves. This becomes possible because of the representation of the first group of equations (3.10) in the following form:

$$f_{i} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij} x_{j} + \sum_{s=1}^{m} b_{is} y_{s} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{m} g_{ijs} x_{j} y_{s} + q_{0} c_{i} + T_{0} d_{i} = 0 =$$

$$= \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left(a_{ij} + \frac{\partial f_{i}}{\partial x_{j}} \right) x_{j} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^{m} \left(b_{is} + \frac{\partial f_{i}}{\partial y_{s}} \right) y_{s} + \frac{\partial f_{i}}{\partial q_{0}} q_{0} + T_{0} c_{i}^{*};$$

$$\frac{\partial f_{i}}{\partial x_{j}} = a_{ij} + \sum_{s=1}^{m} g_{ijs} y_{s},$$

$$i = 1, 2, \dots, n.$$

The second group of equations is similarly converted.

Constant-

Actually instead of formula (3.5), which requires matrix inversion, we use another one:

$$A(Z^{(s-1)} - Z^{(s)}) = -F(Z^{(s)}).$$
(3.13)

The system of algebraic equations (3.13) relative to corrections ΔZ is solved by the Gauss method with the selection of main element [107]. This method possesses high resistance to errors of calculations.

In the solution of the physically and geometrically nonlinear problem on each step of the external iterative process, the coefficients of the matrix of the linear part of the system (3.10) are computed again, since they include new values of functions $A_{\psi\eta}$, and $B_{\psi\eta}$ (the methodology for the calculation of these functions is given in Chapter VI). For the economy of machine time, in the calculation of values of operators L_1 and L_2 in nodes ρ_j of the quadrature Gauss formula, before the beginning of the iterations, $\frac{1}{-\varrho} \frac{\partial w_i}{\partial \varrho}, \frac{\partial^2 w_i}{\partial \varrho^2}, \frac{1}{\varrho} \frac{\partial q_i}{\partial \varrho^2}$ are calculated and stored.

In the case of a material subordinate to the Hooke's law, the coefficients of the linear part of system (3.10) are computed only one time.

5. Flowchart

Enlarged flowchart of the major portion of the program developed for the computer "Ural-2" is given on Fig. 6.

Block 1 sends to the working cells the initial value of the leading parameter ζ_0 and vector of the initial $Z^{(0)}$. Block 2 sends vector Z to the group of cells Z*, and this is necessary for the organization of the dual iterative process. Block 3 calculates in 12 nodes of function $A_{\psi\eta}$, $B_{\psi\eta}$ and computes the coefficients of the linear part of the system (3.10). In block 4 the calculation of the matrix and right side of the system (3.13), its solution and the calculation of elements $Z^{(s)} = Z^{(s-1)} + \Delta Z$ are achieved. The result is sent to the Z cells. If the relative disagreement of all components of vectors $Z^{(s)}$ and $Z^{(s-1)}$ is less than that permissible, then we pass from block 6 to block 7.

The internal iterative process, which solves the heterogeneous geometrically nonlinear problem with fixed $A_{\psi\eta}$, $B_{\psi\eta}$ (block 4-6), is shown by a dashed line. If the problem is geometrically linear, block 6 is bypassed, since the solution is obtained for one iteration.

Block 8 checks if the necessary accuracy in the external iterative process (blocks 2-8) is reached. In physically linear problems this block is bypassed. After the process of successive approximations converged, block 9 calculates and prints the

Flowchart



value & for which the problem is solved, the vector of the Ritz parameters, and the distribution of the deflection, flexural and diaphragm stresses.

Blocks 10-17 organized the transition to the following value ζ , and the circuit 11-17 with the aid of sendings and calculations according to formulas (3.6) fulfills the growth of the degree of the extrapolating polynomial (from 0 to 3).

×

Contractor .

Before the part of the program which corresponds to the flowchart begins to operate (see Fig. 6), another preparatory part fulfills the adjustment of the entire program for the quantity of coordinate functions n, m and auxiliary calculations, which can be done only once for the search of a series of solutions in the range $\zeta_0 \leq \zeta \leq \zeta_{max}$.

As initial information the program uses numerical data on the type and height of the shell (c_1, c_2, k) , distribution of the thickness, transverse load, temperature field and on physical properties (data for the calculation of E and v with respect to ε_0 and ε_1).

The method of attachment of the shell when using the Ritz method is wholly determined by conditions to which coordinate functions are subordinate. Introduced into the machine are coefficients of all the polynomials indicated in Table 1 (up to the l6th power) and the code information which make it possible to automatically take the necessary polynomials in the necessary sequence. The code information is a series of pseudoinstructions constructed so that in the first two octal positions (assigned on the computer "Ural-2" [2] for the number of operation the power of the polynomial is written, and in four positions (assigned for the address of the cell of the storage on ferrites) the address of the coefficient of the polynomial of the zero power of the argument is indicated. Thus,

for a change in conditions of the attachment of the shell, it suffices to introduce into the memory of the machine only the other code information concerning the coordinate functions. This is one of the advantages of the Ritz method in the implementation of it on the computer.

CHAPTER IV

¥,

FLEXIBLE UNIFORM PLATES AND SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS OF ROTATION

1. Fundamental Principles

Examined in this chapter are the geometrically nonlinear problems of the bending of shells and plates made of a uniform $(E = E_0, v = v_0, t = const)$ material subordinate to Hooke's law. The thickness of the shell is considered to be constant and equal to h_0 so that the relative thickness h = 1. External loads are the evenly distributed pressure and, in individual problems, temperature field T(r), which varies along the radius.

Taking the indicated conditions into account, and also expressions (2.8), (2.26) and (3.9), from equation (2.24) we obtain the variational equation of the problem in dimensionless form

$$\delta W = \delta \int_{0}^{1} \left\{ \frac{1}{24 (1 - v_{0}^{2})} \left[(\Delta w)^{2} - (1 - v_{0}) L_{2}(w, w) \right] - \frac{1}{2} \times \left[(\Delta \varphi)^{2} - (1 + v_{0}) L_{2}(\varphi, \varphi) \right] - \left[\frac{1}{2} L_{2}(w + 2kw_{0}, \varphi) + q_{0} \right] \times w - T_{0} T_{1}^{0} \Delta \varphi \right] \varrho d\varrho = 0, \qquad (4.1)$$

where q_0 and T_0 are the parameters of the load and temperature field. Function M_t^0 is equal to zero identically, since the temperature along the thickness is considered to be constant.

Let us write the formulas for the bending and torsional moments. From relations (2.33) it follows that

$$M_r = -D\left(\omega_{rr}^* + \frac{v_0}{r}\omega_r^*\right);$$
$$M_0 = -D\left(v_0\omega_{rr}^* + \frac{1}{r}\omega_r^*\right); M_{r0} = 0.$$

Hence flexural radial stress

$$\sigma_{\prime \mu} = \frac{6M_{\tau}}{h^2} = -E_0 \left(\frac{h_0}{a}\right)^2 \frac{1}{2\left(1-v_0^2\right)} \left(\overline{\omega}_{vo} + \frac{v_0}{2}\overline{\omega}_0\right).$$

Bending stresses referred to $E_0(h_0/a)^2$, taking into account formulas (3.2), will be

$$\bar{\sigma}_{in} = -\frac{1}{2(1-v_0)} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i \left(\bar{\omega}_{v0} + \frac{v_0}{e} \bar{\omega}_0 \right)_i; \qquad (4.2)$$

$$\bar{\sigma}_{in} = -\frac{1}{2(1-v_0)} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i \left(v_0 \bar{\omega}_{v0} + \frac{1}{e} \bar{\omega}_0 \right)_i.$$

We will obtain diaphragm stresses by the division of stresses (2.11) by h_0 :

$$\overline{\sigma}_{\mu\nu} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} y_i \frac{1}{\varrho} \overline{\varphi}_{i\varrho}; \quad \overline{\sigma}_{\mu\nu} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} y_i \overline{\varphi}_{i\varrho\varrho}; \quad (4,3)$$

they are also referred to $E_0(h_0/a)^2$.

Let us recall that in view of the axial symmetry, after transition to the relative values in equation (4.1), operators

$$\Delta = \frac{d^2}{dq^2} + \frac{1}{c} \cdot \frac{d}{dc}; \quad L_2(\psi, \eta) = \frac{d^2\psi}{dq^2} \cdot \frac{1}{c} \cdot \frac{d\eta}{dq} + \frac{1}{c} \cdot \frac{d\psi}{dq} \cdot \frac{d^2\eta}{dc^2}. \quad (4.4)$$

In the solution to equation (4.1) according to the Ritz method, as algebraic equations relative to x_i , y_i it is possible to take the system (3.10). The dual iterative process, described in Sections 4 and 5 of Chapter III, is degenerated in the problems in question here into the single process of iterations of the solution to the system (3.10).

In the examples given below $v_0 = 0.3$.

2. The Nonlinear Bending of Circular Plates

Let us consider the bending of circular plates with rigid and sliding attachment caused by an evenly distributed load. The corresponding equation is obtained from relations for a slightly curved shell at the relative height of k = 0.

By introducing the coordinate functions from the first column of Table 1 into the calculation, in choosing n = m = 4, $\Delta \zeta = 0.5$ and beginning the calculations from $\zeta_0 = 0$, $Z^{(0)} = 0$, we obtain on the computer "Ural-2" functions $q_0(\zeta)$ shown on Fig. 7. The iterations ceased in the fulfilment of inequality $\left| \frac{z_1^{(s)} - z_1^{(s-1)}}{z_1^{(s)}} \right| \leq 10^{-5}$. Results of the calculation in the third approximation (n = m = 3) on the graphs merge with the appropriate curves of the fourth approximation, which indicates the good convergence according to the number of Ritz parameters. The straight lines correspond to the linear solution.

The data given (for $\zeta \leq 3.5$) are not new. The solution to the indicated problem in the first approximation is stated in a book [19]; the series method in the second approximation was used by Nadai [128]; by the method of collocation and net-point method this problem was solved by M. S. Kornishin [63]. The most precise results belong, apparently, to I. I. Vorovich and V. F. Zipalova [24], who used the Bubnov-Galerkin method.

Table 2 gives $q_0 = \frac{q}{E_0} \left(\frac{a}{h}\right)^4$ for the series ζ obtained in the article [24] and in this work. The divergence does not exceed unity in the fourth significant digit.

The convergence of the stresses is somewhat worse than that of values q_0 . On Fig. 8a the solid line shows the curves of the greatest radial bending stresses when n = m = 4 and the



dashed lines - when n = m = 3. Bending stresses of the fourth approximation differ when r = a and $\zeta = 5$ from $\overline{\sigma}_{r \ \mu}$ of the fifth approximation by 1%. Let us note that the gradient $\overline{\sigma}_{r \ \mu}$ in the region of attachment ($r \approx a$) is considerably more than that within the plate, and therefore the value $\overline{\sigma}_{r \ \mu}(a)$ is especially sensitive to the accuracy of the solution. The dependence of the greatest diaphragm radial stresses on the relative deflection in the center is given on Fig. 8b. Because of the use of formulas (3.6) with the assigned $\Delta \zeta$ the process coverges for two iterations.

Table 2.

ξ	From source [24]	n = m = 4	
0.5	3.333	3.333	
1.0	9.147	9.147	
1.5	20.183	20.188	
2.0	39.437	39.447	
2.5	69.904	69.914	



Fig. 8.

3. Bending and Stability in a Large Spherical Panel

The problem of the knocking of a slightly curved spherical shell under the action of a distributed load is classical for the geometrically nonlinear theory. The first works in this direction belong to V. I. Feodos'yev [109, 110]. Subsequently, the behavior of such a shell was investigated in the works of a number of American scientists and also I. I. Vorovich and V. F. Zipalova, M. S. Kornishin and other authors.

The inclusion into the book of the material of this section is explained not by the newness of the results given below but by the need for their comparison with those known in order to check the accuracy of the method.

The middle surface of the spherical cupola is assigned with the aid of formula (3.8), assuming in it that $c_1 = 0$, and $c_2 = 1$. We take the attachment in the form of a rigid seal. In accordance with Table 1, in this case

 $\omega_i = (1 - e^2)^{i+1}; \ \varphi_i = e^{2i}, \ i, j = 1, 2, \dots$

The calculation is fulfilled when n = m = 4.

Figure 9 shows curves $q_0(\zeta)$ for k = 4 and k = 5. Calculations are made when $\Delta \zeta = 0.2$. The dependence $q_0(\zeta)$ for k = 4 was obtained earlier [24]. Table 3 compares values of q_0 from work [24] and our data. All values of q_0 are computed in the fourth approximation. The greatest disagreement takes place in the unstable region of curve ($\zeta = 2$). In the region of the upper q_B and lower q_H critical values, the divergence does not exceed 0.3%. Data of M. S. Kornishin and F. S. Isanbayeva[64] obtained by the finite-difference method are very close to these results. In this work the table is given for the leading parameter q_0 and not for ζ .



Fig. 9.

Table 3.					
ζ	From source [24]	$\mathbf{n} = \mathbf{m} = 4$	ε, %		
0.4	35.06	35.08	0.06		
1.0	48.36	48.36	0		
2.0	34.29	33.69	-1.78		
5.6	21.04	21,10	0.28		
6.8	32.35	32.45	0.31		

Curves $q_0(\zeta)$ when k = 5 in the range $0 \le \zeta \le 1.5$, given on Fig. 10, are obtained when $\Delta \zeta = 0.02$. Shown there are shapes of deflection at the characteristic points. Values of the upper q_g and lower q_H critical loads coincide with data of the article [136] in which on the graphs, instead of the critical value of load $q_{\#} \sqrt{3(1 - v^2)} q_{\#}/8k^2$ is plotted, and instead of k - the value $4\sqrt{3(1 - v^2)k}$. Curves $q_0(\zeta)$ with the shape characteristic for k = 5 were obtained previously V. I. Feodos'yev [111].

Let us also give the distribution curves of radial stresses in the upper ($\zeta = 0.6$) and lower ($\zeta = 7.2$) critical states when k = 5 (Fig. 11); the solid lines are $\sigma_{r,\mu}$; the dashed lines are


 $\bar{\sigma}_{\rm r~M}$. In the upper critical state there occur compressive diaphragm stresses almost uniform on the radius, which contribute to the loss of stability in general and to a knock. In the lower critical state (after the knock) the level $\bar{\sigma}_{\rm r~M}$ noticeably decreased, but the bending stresses increased. It is interesting that value $\bar{\sigma}_{\rm r~M}(a)$, i.e., in sealing, is not greatest. An analysis of the distribution of stresses shows that for the correct determination $q_{\rm g}$ an obligatory account of the fact that the shell is not zero-moment is necessary.

The calculations of cupolas fulfilled according to the proposed method with other conditions of attachment also confirmed that the method gives accurate and not less accurate results than do other methods.

4. Conical Slightly Curved Shell

We obtain the initial chamber which assigns the shape of the middle surface of conical panel, assuming in formula (3.8) that $c_1 = 1$ and $c_2 = 0$.

Figures 12 and 13 show curves $q_0(\zeta)$ calculated in the fourth approximation [8] at the height of the shells k, equal to 1, 3, and 5, with constant thickness and with rigid and sliding attachment of the edge, respectively. The characteristic points obtained in source [30] by the Bubnov-Galerkin method (first approximation) are shown by small circles on Fig. 12. When k > 3 the divergence rapidly increases. The value of the upper critical load of the shell with height k = 5 coincides with that given in the article [115].





In the case of the rigidly attached shell with height k = 5 curve $q_0(\zeta)$ is obtained in the form of two parts: $\zeta < 3.5$ and $\zeta \ge 3.5$. In the method used for the solution of the problem in certain ζ , knowledge of solutions with previous values of

deflection in the center is not required. Therefore, transition from one segment of the curve of states of equilibrium to another is achieved simply by an assignment of the new initial approximation for the solution of the Ritz system with the parameter ζ at which the process of iterations, connected with the motion along one of the parts of the curve, ceases to converge. The necessary initial approximation can be established by analyzing the nature of vector Z for values k, at which the discontinuity is absent.

2

の時代

In actuality the curve $q_0(\zeta)$ has no discontinuity. With a monotonic increase ζ (for example, from $\zeta = 0$) in certain cases (usually at relatively high values of k) the process of iterations of Newton-Kantorovich, in the solution of expanded system (3.3) and (3.4), ceases to converge. This occurs at the place where the derivative $\frac{dq_0}{d\zeta}$ becomes equal to infinity and the curve sharply changes direction.

When it is necessary to obtain the curve in the region of point $q = q^*$, $\zeta = \zeta^*$ with a vertical tangent, it is possible, without substituting the leading parameter ζ with another, to begin in the following way. Let us assume that at the next value $\zeta_p = \zeta_{p-1} + \Delta \zeta$ the process did not converge for a certain assigned number of iterations. Since the initial approximation of vector $Z_p^{(0)}$ for $\zeta = \zeta_p$ was calculated from solutions for four previous values of ζ (3.6), and there is no solution for $\zeta = \zeta_p$, then $Z_p^{(0)}$ corresponds to the point when $\zeta = \zeta_{p-1}$ on the part of the curve $q_0(\zeta)$ which lies on the other side (above when $\frac{dq_0}{d\zeta}|_{z=\zeta_{p-1}} > 0$ or below - otherwise) of point $q = q^*$. After repeating the process of iterations with the initial approximation $Z_p^{(0)}$ when $\zeta = \zeta_{p-1}$, we find this solution for the further motion along the curve $q_0(\zeta)$ and change the sign of $\Delta \zeta$ to the opposite.

The described algorithm is programmed simply and makes it possible to automate the control of the leading parameter ζ in order to obtain the entire curve, following its course.

With the bending of the rigidly attached shell with height k = 3 a smooth sagging of the center section occurs (Fig. 14).

The shell with height k = 5 sags first at the periphery so that its shape (in the state which corresponds to the upper critical load) noticeably differs from the shape of the shell when k = 3. However, with a load equal to the lower critical load, the shapes of the deformed middle surface of these shells differ little. A sharp change in shapes of the shells when k = 5,



upon the transition from one critical state to another, is accompanied by the appearance of a "discontinuity" of curve $q_0(\zeta)$. The difference between these shapes is especailly clearly visible on graphs $\zeta = 3$ and $\zeta = 4.5$, obtained when $q_0 \approx 15.5$ and corresponding to points A and B (Fig. 12).

Figure 15 gives the dependence of critical values of the load on the height of the shell. When k < 1.8 the shell is stable in general. The solid line shows the result of the calculation in the fourth approximation, the dashed line - in the second, and dot-dash line - in the first according to the article [30]. The fifth approximation in this figure coincides with the fourth.



Fig. 15.

5. Plates and Shells in a Temperature Field Loaded by Pressure

The supercritical behavior of flexible plates and slightly curved shells loaded by pressure is of great interest for practice. However, the obtaining of the sufficiently exact solutions of this nonlinear problem requires the overcoming of a number of difficulties. Usually in the calculations we are limited to the first or second approximation, fulfilling the calculations manually, which cannot satisfy the practice either in accuracy or in the labor expense of the process of the obtaining of results.

The loss of the stability of plates in the temperature field is the subject of many works in which the linear uniform problem of eigenvalues - critical temperatures, is solved. If the temperature exceeds critical, the plate bulges and takes the form of a slightly curved shell but does not lose the abibity to resist a transverse load. Subsequently, depending on the direction of the bulge, a knock or monotonic increase in the deflection with an increase in the load is possible. Since in the supercritical state of deflection of the plate is of the order of the thickness, the problem becomes geometrically nonlinear.

Let us consider the circular plate strictly fastened on the edge stressed by the evenly distributed pressure. We consider the temperature field to be constant in thickness, and we assign it one of the following functions: $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$, $T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$, $T_t^0 = \rho^2$ subordinate to the condition of normalization $\int T_t^0(e)ede = \frac{1}{4}$. Such functions are selected in order to model most simply the decrease, constancy and increase in the temperature along the radius.

Figure 16 gives curves $q_0(\zeta)$ with uniform heating and $T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$ (function $q_0(\zeta)$ - odd; the figure depicts its branch for $\zeta \ge 0$). Curves of the third and fourth approximations merge. The dashed line shows the result of the calculation when n = m = 2 at $T_0 = 5$.

With an increase in the parameter of temperature T_0 the value $\frac{dq}{d_z^2}\Big|_{z=0}$ decreases and becomes equal to zero at the critical value $T_0 = T_* = \frac{u_1^2}{6(1+v_0)}$, where $u_1 = 3.832$ is the first root of the Bessel function $J_1(u)$. When $v_0 = 0.3$, $T_* = 1.883$. The parameter T_* is determined in the solution of the linear problem and corresponds to the loss in stability in particular. A further increase in T_0 leads



to an appearance and increase in absolute value of the critical load; the point of the curve $q_0 = 0$, which previously coincided

with the beginning of the coordinates, is displaced along the axis ζ to the right.

Shapes of the curved surface for a number of values ζ (when $T_0 = 10$, $T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$) are shown on Fig. 17. Point $\zeta = 0$, as can be seen from Fig. 16, belongs to the section of curve $q_0(\zeta)$, which corresponds to the unsteady states of equilibrium.

The behavior of the plate stressed by pressure when $T_0 >$ > T_{\pm} can be traced on Fig. 18. When $q_0 = 0$ the plate has two steady states of equilibrium at points A and B with flexural shapes, which are a mirror image with respect to each other. The peculiarity of the position in comparison with the slightly curved sheils consists in the fact that the plate does not



have a lower critical load. Actually, in moving from A to the right and from B to the left, we arrive at equal in absolute value upper critical loads. With an increase in q₀ (in absolute value) a jump into new stable positions of equilibrium (A' and B') occurs.

Since with an increase in temperature the plate equiprobably bulges both in the direction of the γ axis and opposite it, the entire graph $q_0(\zeta)$ possesses a central symmetry relative to the beginning of the coordinates. The stresses and strains in the middle plane coincide at points with equal (in absolute value) values ζ ; bending stresses and deflection have opposite signs at these points. When $\zeta = 0$ there are two mirror reflected unsteady states of equilibrium.



Fig. 18.

のためになったないというというと

The indicated properties ensue from equation (4.1). In the case of the plate (k = 0) a simultaneous change in the sign at $x_j(x_s)$ and q_0 do not change these equations. The solution for y_j remains the previous one. The dependence of the flexural radial stresses in the sealing on the deflection in the center is given on Fig. 19.

We show one of the possible ways of the solution of geometrically nonlinear problems in the example [51] by the bending of the strictly attached conical shell stressed by an evenly distributed pressure and placed in a temperature field.



In the second approximation we take w = $(1 - \rho^2)^2 x_1 + (1 - \rho^2)^3 x_2$, $\phi = \rho^2 y_1 + \rho^4 y_2$. Substituting these formulas into (4.1) and performing integration, we obtain

$$W = c \left(\frac{16}{3} x_1^2 + 8x_1 x_2 + \frac{24}{5} x_2^2 \right) - \left(\frac{7}{5} y_1^2 + \frac{28}{5} y_1 y_2 + \frac{164}{15} y_2^2 \right) - \frac{16}{15} \left(\frac{16}{15} y_1 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \left(\frac{32}{35} y_1 + \frac{64}{105} y_2 \right) x_2 \right) + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{15} y_1 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{32}{35} y_2 \right) x_1 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100} y_2 + \frac{16}{100} y_2 \right) x_2 + \frac{16}{100} \left(\frac{16}{100}$$

$$-\left(\frac{2}{3}y_{1} \div \frac{8}{15}y_{2}\right)x_{1}^{2} \div \left(\frac{6}{5}y_{1} \div \frac{4}{5}y_{2}\right)x_{1}x_{3} \div \left(\frac{3}{5}y_{1} \div \frac{12}{35}y_{2}\right)x_{2}^{2} - \\-\left[\left(\frac{1}{6}x_{1} \div \frac{1}{8}x_{2}\right)q_{0} \div (y_{1} \div py_{2})T_{0}\right], c = \frac{1}{12(1-x^{2})}.$$
(4.5)

The coefficient p is equal to 4/3; 2; and 8/3 for $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$; 1/2; ρ^2 , respectively.

Conditions of the stationarity of function (4.5) give the system of nonlinear algebraic equations

$$\frac{\partial W}{\partial z_i} = 0, \quad i = 1, 2, 3, 4.$$
 (4.6)

We supplement it by equation

$$f_5 = x_1 + x_2 - \zeta = 0_3$$
 (4.7)

we assume further ζ to be assigned and q_0 to be the fifth unknown. To calculate the discrepancies f_1 on each step of the process of the iterations of the solution of system (4.6) and (4.7), let us use the finite-difference formula

$$f_{i} = \frac{\partial W}{\partial z_{i}} = \frac{1}{20} \left[W(z_{1}, \dots, z_{i} - \delta, \dots, z_{i}, q_{0}, T_{0}) - W(z_{1}, \dots, z_{i} - \delta, \dots, z_{i}, q_{0}, T_{0}) \right], i = 1, 2, 3, 4.$$
(4.8)

The formula in central differences (4.8) is accurate for polynomials up to the second power inclusively, and, consequently, it is accurate for function (4.5).

The indicated method makes it possible to avoid the actual construction of nonlinear algebraic equations. In order to solve the problem, it is sufficient only to compile a program of the calculation of function W. The accuracy of the calculations in the solution of the nonlinear system $f_i = 0$, i = 1, 2, ..., N depends on the accuracy of the calculation f_i . The values of derivatives of f_i , necessary for the method of Newton-Kantorovich et. al, can contain the error whose value will affect

only the rate of the convergence of the process of the iterations. However, in the work with functions of form (4.5) the calculation of derivatives of f_i by means of centralized formulas will also lead to almost precise results, since the f_i are polynomials of not more than the second power.

The solution to system (4.6) and (4.7) was carried out on the computer "Ural-2" by the method of gradient descent of V. A. Matveyev [77] at the following values of the parameters: $T_0 = 0$; 5; k = 0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5. Step δ is accepted equal to 0.01. Here the f_i are obtained with eight precise significant digits. The use of $\delta << 0.01$ lowers the accuracy as a result of the emergence of small differences.

The system of equations was solved with the assigned T_0 and k for the relative deflection ζ , which varies from 0 to 8 and from 0 to -2 with the step 0.2 and -0.1, respectively. The initial value of the vector Z with components x_1, x_2, y_1, y_2 and q_0 when k = 0, and $\zeta = 0$ is accepted as $Z^{(0)}(0; 0) = 0$. The vector $Z^{(0)}(0; 0, 2) = Z(0; 0)$. Further it was considered that $Z^{(0)}(k; \zeta_{i+1}) = 2Z(k; \zeta_i) - Z(k; \zeta_{i-1})$. Upon transition to the next value of k the zero approximation is $Z^{(0)}(K_{i+1}, 0) = Z(k_i, 0)$. The process of iterations was finished with max $|f_i| \leq 10^{-3}$.

Figure 20 gives graphs of $q_0(\zeta)$, obtained when $T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$ [sic] and $T_0 = 5$. From the curve of states of equilibrium it is possible to trace the behavior of the shell. Let us assume that ζ is beginning with a large negative value. Load $q_0 < 0$ will also increase and at a certain moment will become equal to zero. The state of strain of the shell in this case is determined only by the temperature field. The corresponding value of ζ shows how much higher the conical panel became due to a temperature expansion. With a further increase in ζ the load reaches the upper critical level, then the section of the unsteady states of equilibrium proceeds. The lower critical load in this example is close to zero. A further increase in ζ requires a rapid increase in q_0 - the knocked shell is now expanded under the effect of pressure.

The dependence of critical pressures q. on the nature of the distribution of temperature (Fig. 21) shows that the form of function $T_t^0(\rho)$ substantially affects values of q. With an increase in values of k, the connection of q_{B}^{*} with T_{t}^{0} decreases. On Fig. 21 curves 1 correspond to $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$, curves $2 - T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$, and curves $3 - T_t^0 = \rho^2$. In more detail let us give results [52] for $T_{+}^{0} =$ = $1 - \rho^2$. Figure 22 shows curves of $q_{\#}(k)$ for a number of values of parameter T_0 . Curve of the change in the deflection in the center of critical states are given on Fig. 23, and flexural forms for k = 5 - on Fig. 24. As a rule, the flexural radial stresses in the center when $q_{\mu} =$ • q_p are greatest. The dependence of these stresses on k when $q_{\#} = q_{B}$ is shown on Fig. 25, and when $q_{\pm} = q_{\mu} - on$ Fig. 26.











Fig. 24.





73

MAL SHOW SHALL STORE

Contraction of the second second second

6. The Direct Determination of Critical States of Flexible Slightly Curved Shells

One of the main purposes in the study of nonlinear elastic systems is the search for critical points which separate the regions of steady and unsteady states of equilibrium. In the case of flexible slightly curved shells such points are usually the limiting points at which the upper or lower critical state is reached. The method of the direct determination of critical states which, unlike the usual method, does not require the plotting of curves of positions of equilibrium proposed by A. A. Kurdyumov [66].

In this work the system of equations whose solutions describe the critical states is compiled on the basis of the theory given above. As an example of the use of the method, problems of stability in large conical and spherical panels, which are under effect of pressure with four basic kinds of boundary conditions, are solved.

Let us consider conservative elastic nonlinear system [50] with n degrees of freedom. The variation of total energy of such a system is a function of the generalized coordinates z_1 and parameter of the load q_0 :

$$\delta U = \delta U(z_1, z_2, \ldots, z_n, q_0).$$

Equilibrium states (point of stationarity of the function U) are determined by equations

$$f_1 = \frac{\partial U}{\partial z_1} = 0, \ l = 1, 2, \dots, n.$$
 (4.9)

Each assigned value of parameter q_0 , by virtue of the nonlinearity of system (4.9), corresponds to $m \ge 1$ solutions $\{z_i^{(k)}\}$. The dependences

$$z_{l}^{(h)} = z_{l}^{(h)}(q_{n}), \ l = 1, 2, \dots, n; \ k = 1, 2, \dots, m \qquad (4, 10)$$

represent parametrical equations of curves of states of equilibrium.

It is known [96, 117] that at points of bifurcation (branching off of the curves) and the limiting points in which $\frac{dz_1}{d\zeta_0} = \infty$, the Jacobian functional determinant is equal to zero:

$$F(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_n, q_0) \equiv \begin{vmatrix} \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_1^2} & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_1 \partial z_2} & \cdots & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_1 \partial z_n} \\ \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_2 \partial z_1} & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_2^2} & \cdots & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_2 \partial z_n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_n \partial z_1} & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_n \partial z_2} & \cdots & \frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_n^2} \end{vmatrix} = 0.$$
(4.11)

Formula (4.11) expresses the condition of ambiguity of the solution of the linear algebraic system relative to $\frac{dz_1}{dq_0}$. This system can be constructed by substituting relations (4.10) into equation (4.9) and differentiating the obtained identities with respect to q_0 . Formula (4.11) shows also that at the critical points the second variation in the total energy of the elastic system is equal to zero.

In the linear problems U there is a uniform quadratic function z_i , and $F(q_0) = |A - q_0B| = 0$, where A and B are numerical matrices. Methods of the solution of such equations worked out in detail.

In general when system (4.9) is nonlinear, for determining the critical parameters, we usually plot curves of equilibrium states, and the points of bifurcation and limiting points are found on the graph. This way requires performing of very laborious calculations, since for the search of each point of each of the curves it is necessary to solve the nonlinear problem.

The following method is more advisable. We will consider the parameter of the load to be unknown and will form the system which includes equations (4.9) and (4.11):

$$\frac{\partial U}{\partial z_i} = 0, \ i = 1, 2, \dots, n; \ F(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{n+1}) = 0, \tag{4.12}$$

where $z_{n+1} = q_0$. The solutions to problem (4.12) are the critical equilibrium states, since the first n of the equations determine the equilibrium states, and the latter is fulfilled only at critical points.

The configuration of the elastic system in the critical state is described by a set of generalized coordinates $z_i = z_{i*}$, and the load - by the value of parameter $q_0 = q_{*}$.

In order to explain if the obtained value $q_{\#}$ is equal to the upper (lower) critical load, one should establish if the quadratic form $Q = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i,j=1}^{n+1} \frac{\partial^2 \Psi}{\partial z_i \partial z_j} dz_i dz_j$ of function $\Psi = q_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{n} \lambda_k f_k$ is negatively (positively) determined.

Actually, the search of critical values q_* can be considered as the problem to the extremum of function $p(z_1, z_2, ..., z_n, q_0) \equiv q_0$ under conditions (4.9). The solution to this problem, according to the method of Lagrange's indefinite factors, coincides with the absolute extremum of function $\Psi(z_1, z_2, ..., z_n, q_0, \lambda_1, \lambda_2, ..., \lambda_n)$.

The factors λ_k necessary for calculation of derivatives $\frac{d^2\Psi}{\partial z_i \partial z_j}$ in the critical point can be found from linear algebraic system $\frac{\partial \Psi}{\partial z_i} = 0$, i = 1, 2, ..., n + 1 relative to λ_k . The first n of the equations of this system are uniform but have a significant solution, since their determinant coincides with F and at the critical points is equal to zero.

Let us note that the system of equations which determines the positions of equilibrium should not have the form (4.9), i.e., it should directly ensue from the condition of stationarity of the total energy. These equations can be obtained by other ways - by the Bubnov-Galerkin method, the net point method, etc.

In the theory of slightly curved shells, for the construction of these equations, it is convenient to proceed from the expression for a variation in total energy (2.24). Therefore, as system (4.9) we use equations (3.10) and will solve the combined system of n + m + 1 equations (3.10) and (4.11) with unknowns x_i (i = 1, 2, ..., n), y_i (i = 1, 2, ..., m), and q_0 . This system includes parameter k (relative height of the shell). To seek the initial approximations, we use the extrapolation according to formulas (3.6), where each of the solutions corresponds to one of the monotonically varying values k. As the initial approximation for the first value k, we take the critical state obtained for this k by the usual means.

We use the Newton-Kantorovich method. We compute firstorder derivatives of the determinant F in terms of z_1 , necessary for the construction of the matrix of the system of algebraic equations of relative discrepancies, according to the formula of central differences. The fulfilment of one iteration requires, with such a method, the calculation of 2(n + m) + 1 value of a determinant of the n + m-th order. The derivative $\frac{\partial F}{\partial q_0} = 0$, since F does not directly depend on q_0 . For the economy of machine time, the determinants are calculated from the square root method [107]. This is possible, since matrix $\frac{\partial^2 U}{\partial z_i \partial z_j}$ (i, j = 1, 2, ..., n + m) is symmetric.

Figure 27 shows¹ the dependences obtained by the given method of critical loads of slightly curved spherical cupolas on the geometric parameter of the shell. Plotted along the axis of the abscissas is the parameter of height $\lambda = 4\sqrt{3}(1-\sqrt{2}) \times \frac{H}{R} \approx 6.6$ k; along the axis of the ordinates - the value q^0 equal to $q_{\#}$ referred to the critical pressure of a complete spherical shell of radius $R = a^2/2H$ according to the linear theory $q^0 = \frac{\sqrt{3}(1-\sqrt{2})q_*}{8k^2}$. Curves 1 and 2 denote the results of the calculation of the upper critical loads of a rigidly attached panel in the fourth and fifth approximations, respectively. In the region $\lambda < 60$ data of the fifth and sixth approximations differ by not more than 2%. Values of q^0 in this region are 5% different from those given in source [137]. At $\lambda < 25$ values q_B^0 and q_H^0 coincide with the data of source [24].



Curves q_B^0 for boundary conditions B, C and D are given in the fourth approximation. Lower critical loads q_H^0 for all types of attachments are also given in the fourth approximation. For q_H^0 curve A almost coincides with that obtained in source [137]; curves B, C and D are new.

Forms of deflection of the shell in the upper critical states differ by the complex wave formation (Fig. 28a, k = 10),

while with the lower critical load the shape of the middle surface is simple (Fig. 28b, k = 10).

¹The data given below are obtained in conjunction with that of L. M. Afanas'yeva, (News of the Accademy of Sciences of the USSR, Mechanics of a Solid body, 1969, 5).



The completeness of the data shown on Fig. 27 becomes clearer in its comparison with Fig. 18.11 of the monograph [22].

Figure 29 shows q_B^0 and q_H^0 of conical shells with four kinds of boundary conditions. The convergence of the Ritz process was checked for all kinds of the attachments. All curves of q_B^0 are obtained in the fifth approximation, with the exception of case A, which when $\lambda > 60$ is calculated when n = m = 6. For this kind of boundary conditions the fifth and sixth approximations coincide when $\lambda < 60$.

Values of $q_{\rm H}^0$, under all conditions of support, are given in the fifth approximation. Its results are merged on the graphs with results of the fourth approximation in the indicated range of values λ and are new.

The values obtained for the cone q_B^0 differ from those given in work [120] by not more than 5%. Let us say, however, the concept of the upper critical pressure used in L. I. Shkutin's work differs somewhat from our own.



The forms of the deflections of the conical shell with a height of k = 10 are shown on Fig. 30.



Let us note that with the hinged attachment of spherical and conical cupolas and with the sliding attachment of the conical panels, there are wide regions of λ in which $q_{\mu}^{0} < 0$. The emergence of negative lower critical loads is easy to comprehend if we analyze the behavior of the simple rod system shown on Fig. 31a. The shape of curve $P(\zeta)$ is given on Fig. 31b. The point $\zeta = \zeta_{0}$ corresponds to the unstable horizontal position of the rods. When $\zeta = \zeta_{*}$ the form of system is a mirror reflection of the initial one. Function $P(\zeta - \zeta_{0})$ is odd (is polar symmetric relative to point $\zeta = \zeta_{0}$). The upper critical load P_{μ} .



The characteristic of this rod system is the absence of strains and stresses at the origin of the coordinates and at point $\zeta = r_{+}$ after a knock. In the case of slightly curved shells (even with the free support of the edge) in a knocked state

strains and stresses are not equal to zero, and the shape of the shells is not a precise mirror reflection of the initial. In this way the absence of the polar symmetry of curves $q_0(\zeta)$ relative to any point on the horizontal axis is caused. However, the lower critical load with not very small λ , nevertheless, remains negative, although its absolute value becomes less than $q_{\rm B}$. The qualitative analysis of different forms of the symmetry of curves $q_0(\zeta)$ was done by D. I. Shil'krut [119].

CHAPTER V

FLEXIBLE HETEROGENEOUS PLATES AND SHELLS

1. Variation Equation and Basic Formulas

The study of uniform slightly curved shells and plates in a geometrically nonlinear setting is the subject of a large number of works. However, the effect of heterogeneities on the behavior of flexible shells still remains almost completely unstudied. This is explained, apparently, only by the considerable difficulties in the solution of similar problems, since their practical importance is doubtless.

With the presentation of the theory and method proposed in this work, it was stressed that they are convenient for the solution of problems in which one must take the heterogeneity into account. Actually, in one of the advantages of method it is easy to be convinced, after noting that the variational equation upon transition from a uniform to a heterogeneous case barely changes, the algorithm does not become more complex.

In this chapter let us consider two types of heterogeneities. The first - the variability of thickness (with uniform properties of the material) - can be conditionally classified under this section, since in an algorithmic sense the introduction of

function $\bar{h} = \bar{h}(\rho)$ leads to those same consequences as that of the appearance of functions $E = E(\rho); v = v(\rho)$: coefficients $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ become functions of the radius. We assign the second form of heterogeneity, considering Young's modulus to be the function ρ as a result of the dependence of it on the temperature field unevenly distributed along the radius. We assume that on z-coordinate the temperature does not change, and therefore E is the function only of the radius and $M_t^0 = 0$. We disregard the dependence of Poisson's ratios and linear expansion on temperature, assuming $v = v_0$, $t = t_0$. We consider the distributed load to be uniform, so that $\bar{q} = 1$.

The variational equation for slightly curved shells of rotation with the indicated heterogeneities are obtained from equation (2.24). After transition to the dimensionless form, we find

$$\delta W = \delta \int_{0}^{1} \left\{ \frac{\overline{E}h^{2}}{24(1-v_{0}^{2})} \left[(\Delta w)^{2} - (1-v_{0}) L_{2}(w,w) \right] - \frac{1}{2\overline{E}h} \left[(\Delta \varphi)^{2} - (1+v_{0}) L_{2}(\varphi,\varphi) \right] - \left[\frac{1}{2} L_{2}(w+2kw_{0},\varphi) + \frac{1}{2} q_{0} \right] w - T_{0} T_{0}^{0} \Delta \varphi \right\} \varrho d\varrho = 0.$$
(5.1)

Here $\tilde{E}(\rho) = E(\rho)/E_0$, whereupon E_0 is Young's modulus at a temperature of 20°C, $\tilde{h}(\rho) = h(\rho)/h_0$; the lines above the remaining relative values are dropped. In their obtaining we consider that in formulas (3.9) everywhere, instead of G_0 , there is E_0 .

We will obtain the resolving system of quadratic algebraic equations from (3.10), using formulas for $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ used for the derivation of equations (2.30), and the latter from relations (2.27)

$$\int_{0}^{n} \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{n} x_{j} \frac{\overline{Eh^{2}}}{12(1-v_{0}^{2})} \left[\Delta w_{i} \Delta w_{j} - (1-v_{0}) L_{2}(w_{i}, w_{j}) \right] - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} y_{s} w_{i} L_{2}(w_{j}, \varphi_{s}) - \frac{1}{2} q_{0} w_{i} \right] Q d q = 0, \ i = 1, 2, ..., n;$$

$$\int_{0}^{1} \left\{ -\sum_{j=1}^{n} y_{j} \frac{1}{\overline{Eh}} \left[\Delta \varphi_{i} \Delta \varphi_{j} - (1+v_{0}) L_{2}(\varphi_{i}, \varphi_{j}) \right] - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{j} x_{s} w_{j} L_{2}(w_{s}, \varphi_{j}) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{s=1}^{n} \sum_{s=1}^{n} x_{s} w_{j} x_{s} w_{j}$$

To these equations, as usually, we connect equation (3.4). System (5.2) can also be obtained by equating derivatives of the integral in (5.1) to zero.

Formulas for the flexural and membrane stresses have the form:

$$\begin{split} \bar{\sigma}_{ra} &= -\frac{\bar{E}\bar{h}}{2(1-v_{i}^{2})} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i} \left(\bar{\omega}_{c0}^{*} + \frac{v_{0}}{\varrho} \bar{\omega}_{0}^{*} \right)_{i}; \\ \bar{\sigma}_{qn} &= -\frac{\bar{E}\bar{h}}{2(1-v_{i}^{2})} \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_{i} \left(v_{0} \bar{\omega}_{c0}^{*} + \frac{1}{\varrho} \bar{\omega}_{0}^{*} \right)_{i}; \\ \bar{\sigma}_{ru} &= \frac{1}{\bar{h}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} y_{i} \frac{1}{\varrho} \bar{\varphi}_{iq}^{*}; \quad \bar{\sigma}_{qq} = \frac{1}{\bar{h}} \sum_{i=1}^{n} y_{i} \bar{\varphi}_{iq0}^{*}. \end{split}$$
(5.3)

By comparing equations (4.1) and (5.1), we see that for the transition from the uniform case to the heterogeneous, it was required only to introduce under the integral the functions $\tilde{E}(\rho)$ and $\tilde{h}(\rho)$. The differential equations (2.30) corresponding to this problem contain the second derivatives of \tilde{E} and \tilde{h} . This in general makes the analytical solution of the second of

equations (2.30) impossible, and the usual scheme of the solution of the geometrically nonlinear problems is destroyed. In the case of the use of numerical integration of differential equations, the presence of derivatives of hardnesses introduces difficulties. The method used in this work is free of the indicated deficiencies.

2. Circular Plates of Variable Thickness

Distant.

the state of the s

C.C.S.

いたい 一日日 日日 二日

Let us give the results of calculating the bending of plates with rigid and sliding attachments of the edge under the action of a uniform load. We assign the distribution of thickness by the function

$$h = 1 + (\eta - 1)\varrho; \ \eta = h(1)/h_0,$$
 (5.4)

Figure 32 shows curves $q_0(\zeta)$ for the different ratios of thickness near the edge and in the center. The solid line denotes results of the fourth approximation; curves for n = m = 3 merge with the appropriate curves n = m = 4; the dashed lines are the second approximation.



resembles a linear dependence. This is explained by the retion of the stresses caused by a change in functions $\overline{h}(\rho)$.

The value of parameter n has a great effect on the rigidity of the plate. It is interesting that an increase in n leads to a decrease in the curvature of curves $q_0(\zeta)$. Thus, when n = 3on Fig. 32b curve $q_0(\zeta)$ differs little from a straight line in the range $0 < \zeta < 4$. Although the deflection in the center reaches the value 4h, i.e., the problem is substantially geometrically nonlinear, the dependence $q_0(\zeta)$ This is explained by the redistribuchange in functions $h(\alpha)$

The flexural radial stresses of a rigidly attached plate when $\zeta = 4$ are shown on Fig. 33. With an increase in n they increase in the center section of the plate and decrease somewhat on the periphery.

Greatest (with respect to p) flexural and membrane stresses are given on Figs. 34 and 35. The solid lines correspond to anechoic sealing and dashed lines - the sliding. By points Fig. 34 gives the results of the third approximation for plates with dead-end sealing at values of n equal to 1 and 3. With an increase in n the convergence of the stresses is improved. The bending stresses when n = 3, which correspond to the second and third approximations, coincide on Fig. 34. Membrane stresses are established more slowly than the flexural are: when n = 3(Fig. 35) the values obtained in the second approximation (crosses) are distant from data of the third approximation (points).



3. Flexible Spherical Panel of Variable Thickness

and the second second

Let us investigate the effect of the variable ity of thickness on the behavior of shells with rigid and sliding attachments of the edge [48] with the deflection commensurable with the thickness. We take the distribution of thickness to be linear (5.4); we assign the form of the meridian of the shell by the relative chamber $w_0 = -(1 - \rho^2)$. Let us give results of the calculation by the stressed pressure of a parel with height k = 5.

Figure 36 shows by solid lines curves $q_0(\zeta)$ of a shell with the sliding attachment of the edge when n = m = 4, dashed lines results of the third approximation, and the dot and dashed lines (for the shell of constant thickness) - the second approximation. A change in parameter η leads, as is evident, not only to quantitative changes in value in the upper and lower critical pressures, but to important qualitative consequences. Precisely, with an increase in η the difference between q_B and q_H rapidly decreases, and when $\eta \ge 2$ the phenomenon of knock generally disappears - the shell becomes stable in general.

In the case of the rigid fixing of the edge (Fig. 37) the effect or the value n is also great. With a change in n from 1.25 to 1.5 the deflection in the center when $q_0 = q_H$ decreases from 6.8 to 3.8. The relative change in the lower critical pressure in this case is approximately 31%, and that of the upper - approximately 7%. The tendency toward the elimination of knock with an increase in n here is also clearly visible, but the shell becomes stable when $\eta > 2$.

For shells with the sliding attachment Fig. 38 shows the dependence of flexural radial strains near the edge from deflection in the center when k = 5. A dashed curve is obtained when n = 1 and n = m = 3. The distribution $\sigma_{r,\mu}(\rho)$ of a rigidly attached shell for a number of values ζ when k = 5 and r = 1.5 is given on Fig. 39. In the steady-states of equilibrium before and after the knock the edge stresses are large in absolute value.





Ó.Ø

4

0,5

\$

prese

y 129,1

113,5

V.105,4

-7=2

1,75

Conical Slightly Curved Shell 4. of Variable Thickness

the second s

In a linear setting such shells are well studied in the works of A. D. Kovalenko and his students (see, for example, [60]).

However, the effect of the variability of thickness on stability in large flexible conical panels has not been investigated.

Let us consider results of the solution [8] : the system of equations (5.2) when $w_0^2 = -(1 - \rho)$ and the distribution of thickness h (5.4) for conical shells with the rigid and sliding attachments of the edge. We consider that $\overline{E} = 1$ and $T_0 = 0$.

The graphs of functions $q_0(\zeta)$ for height k = 5 and a number of values of parameter n are given on Figs. 40 and 41. Solid lines refer to n = m = 4 and dashed lines - to n = m = 3. Results of the calculations in the fifth and fourth approximations rarge everywhere, with the exception of the region of unsteady states of equilibrium.



Just as in the case of the spherical panel with a sliding sttachment, an increase in n conducts to a more rapid increase in the lower critical loads than it does in the upper ones. When n somewhat exceeds the value 2.5, the shell becomes stable in general. In the case of the rigid fixing of the edge (Fig. 41) this phenomena is expressed less sharply as compared with the spherical shell. Here when $\eta = 3$ the difference between q_{μ} and q_{μ} is still great. The effect of the ratio of thicknesses n on the critical loads is very considerable. Thus, with a change in n from 1 to 1.5 (50%) the value q_B on Fig. 41 increases by approximately 100%, and that of q_H - by approximately 400%. Thus, it is possible to assume that the less deviations of thickness of the conical panel from the constant will lead to noticeable changes in its stability.

The distribution of flexural radial stresses before and after the knock of a rigidly attached shell is given for n = 1.5and k = 5 on Fig. 42. The dashed line corresponds to the third approximation. Membrane stresses

for this shell are given on Fig. 43, where the dashed line denotes the fifth approximation. After the knock compression stresses are decreased, and when $\zeta > 8$ only tensile stresses are present. Membrane stresses are less flexural, but they converge more slowly.

5. Geometrically Nonlinear Problems with Heterogeneous Material

Let us now consider the effect of the heterogeneity of mechanical properties of the material, caused by the dependence of Young's modulus on the temperature, on the behavior of flexible plates and slightly curved shells. In the first approximation, such problems are examined in work [28]. Let





us assume that the material is steel of the brand St. 3, for which over a wide range of temperatures it is possible to take with sufficient practical accuracy

$$\overline{E} = 1 - \lambda T_i^0(\underline{0}). \tag{5.5}$$

here $\lambda = \frac{\beta T(0)}{E_0}$, whereupon coefficient $\beta = 1000 \text{ kg/(cm}^2 \cdot \text{deg})$ [9]. When $T_0 = 500^{\circ}\text{C}$ and $E_0 = 2 \cdot 10^6 \text{ kg/cm}^2$ we have $\lambda = 0.25$.

Results of the calculation of a rigidly attached and evenly stressed plate when n = m = 4 and $T_0 = 5$ are shown on Figs. 44 and 45. The solid lines correspond to E = 1, dashed lines to dependence (5.5), curves $1 - T_t^0 = \rho^2$, curves $2 - T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$, and curves 3 (Fig. 44) $- T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$.



In a subcritical state the distinctions between these curves are insignificant. However, when $\zeta > 2$ the divergence noticeably increases. If the temperature in the center is less than that on the periphery $(T_t^0 = \rho^2)$, then the account of the dependence of Young's modulus on the temperature leads to a reduction in q_0 (with the same deflection) by approximately 11%. The distribution of $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$ (curves 2) leads to a decrease

in the load by approximately 19%. The flexural radial stresses in the sealing are decreased, respectively, by approximately 20 and 11%.

Appearing especially noticeable is the dependence of Young's modulus on the temperature with bending by the transverse load

of slightly curved shells. As an example let us give results of the calculation of a rigidly attached spherical shell with height k = 3 when $T_0 = 5$ (Fig. 46). The solid curves are computed taking into account formula (5.5) when $\lambda = 0.25$ and the dashed curves - when $\lambda = 0$, and dot-dashed curves corresponds to the unheated shell, whereupon curves 1 correspond to $T_t^0 = \rho^2$, curves $2 - T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$, and curves 3 - $T_t^0 = \frac{1}{2}$. It is evident that although the value q changes comparatively little, the upper critical load depends both on the nature of the distribution of the temperature and



on whether or not the temperature effect on mechanical properties is taken into account. When $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$ the difference in values q_B when $\lambda = 0$ and when $\lambda = 0.25$ is 24%, and the value itself $q_B(\lambda = 0.25; T_0 = 5)$ is two times more than it is when $T_0 = 0$.

The conical slightly curved shell with sliding attachment of the edge can also serve as an example. Figure 47 by a solid line shows the dependence of $q_0(\zeta)$ for $\lambda = 0.25$ and dashed line - for $\lambda = 0$. It is interesting that when $T_{li}^0 = \rho^2$ (curves 1) the

deflection in the center when $q_0 = 0$ is positive (the shell sags downward), and with $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$ (curves 2) the defelction is negative (the shell stands higher). This is connected with the fact that in the first case the temperature expansion is more on the periphery.

With the sliding attachment of the edge, the account of the dependence of Young's modulus on the temperature is reflected in the behavior of the thell less noticeably than that with rigid attachment. The shell is stable in general if the temperature is distributed according to the law $T_t^0 = 1 - \rho^2$ and is unstable when $T_t^0 = \rho^2$.



CHAPTER VI

ELASTIC-NONLINEAR PLATES AND SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS OF ROTATION

1. Fundamental Principles

Geometrically linear problems are examined in this chapter.

In the derivation of the variational (2.24) and resolving algebraic (3.10) equations, it was assumed that dependences $E = E(r, \gamma, \varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1)$ and $v = v(r, \gamma, \varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1)$ were assigned. In order to define them concretely, let us use the Hencky theory of small elasto-plastic deformations [42]. It is known that if at not one of the points of a body does unloading appear, then this theory coincides with the theory of an elastic physically nonlinear body. The cases of unloading, i.e., a decrease in ε_1 upon the transition from one step of loading to another, will be noted. Accepting that the material possesses nonlinearly elastic properties, we subordinate unloading to those same laws as the process of loading.

The relationships of the theory of small elasto-plastic deformations are based on the assumption that at each point of the body the path of loading is a straight line. In axisymmetric problems this means that in the plane ε_{p} and ε_{p}

the points which correspond to different values of the load parameter should lie on the straight ray which emerges from the origin of the coordinates. This limitation is sufficiently rigid. Even in the construction of this theory, it was considered that it will give acceptable results also for paths of loading close to straight lines.

Later in the works of B. Budyanskiy [122] and Yu. N. Rabotnov [94], under the assumption of the singularity of the surface of loading, it was proved that Hencky's deformation theory does not contradict the postulate of plasticity of Drucker [124] (it is physically consistent) in the deviation of the trajectories of loading from straight lines. Yu. N. Shevchenke [118] demonstrated an analogous theorem for the nonsingular surface of loading in the nonicothermal process, taking into account the dependence of the matrix of coefficients of elasticity on the temperature and plastic deformations. In order to be convinced of the correctness of results obtained from this theory, one should eneck (at each point of the body and at all stages of deformation) to see if the vector of preloading lies in the region limited by the cone, the permissible solution of which can be computed.

Since [89] shows that in the case of an ideal elasto-plastic diagram $\sigma_i(\varepsilon_i)$ without strain hardening, when using the condition of plasticity of Mises, the criterion of B. Budyanskiy of the applicability of the deformation theory is fullfilled. Because of these works, the region of the theoretically substantiated use of the deformation theory was substantially expanded, although the most complete checking can be given only by a comparison of results of the calculation with the experimental data.

In the theory of small elasto-plastic deformations, the relationships between the stresses and strains have the form of (2.4); however, values of E and ν depend on state of strain at

the point. The modulus of expansion and the coefficient of lateral compression are connected with the shear moduli G and volumetric strain K by formulas

$$E = \frac{9KG}{3K+G}; \quad \mathbf{v} = \frac{1}{2} \quad \frac{3K-2G}{3K+C}.$$
 (6.1)

In this theory it is assumed that K does not depend on the state of strain at the point, so that in the case of the body heterogeneous before deformation $K = K(r, \gamma)$; for the body which is uniform before deformation $K = K_0 = \text{const.}$

The shear modulus in the deformation theory is determined by the formula

$$G = \frac{1}{3} \cdot \frac{\sigma_i'(r_i)}{\varepsilon_i(r_i, \gamma)}$$
(6.2)

and is called the intersecting modulus. The deformation intensity with axial symmetry has the form

$$e_{i} = \frac{2}{3} \sqrt{\left[1 + \frac{v}{(1 - v)^{2}}\right](e_{i} + e_{0})^{2} - 3e_{i}e_{0}}.$$
 (6.3)

In the derivation of this formula the normal deformation in direction γ is expressed by ε_r and ε_{θ} from the condition in the equality to zero of the stress σ_{γ} ; the shear $\varepsilon_{\rho}\theta$ is equal to zero with respect to symmetry. It is important to note that the value ν here is not constant, but it depends on accordance with formulas (6.2) and (6.1) on the state of strain at the point.

The mechanical properties of the material are determined by functions $\sigma(\epsilon_1, r, \gamma)$ and $K(r, \gamma)$.

2. Approximation of the Connection Between the Intensities of Stresses and Deformations.

Let us consider some methods of the representation of the dependence of the intensity of stresses on ε_1 .

Ideally the elasto-plastic body (Fig. 48a) is characterized by formulas

$$\sigma_i \sim 3G_0 e_i$$
 when $e_i < e_{is}$ (6.4)
 $\sigma_i \sim \sigma_s$ when $e_i > e_{is}$.

The relationship $\sigma_i = \sigma_s$ is the Mises criterion of plasticity. From formulas (6.2) and (6.4) it follows that

$$G = G_0 \text{ when } e_i < e_{i_i}; \qquad (6.5)$$

$$G = \frac{1}{3} \cdot \frac{\sigma_i}{e_i} \text{ when } e_i > e_{i_i}.$$

The elasto-plastic body with linear strain hardening (Fig. 48b) is usually assigned by formulas

$$\sigma_i = 3G_0 e_i \text{ when } e_i < e_i;$$

$$\sigma_i = 3G_0 e_{ii} + 3G_1 (e_i - e_{ii}) \text{ when } e_i \ge e_{ii}.$$
(6.6)

where c_1 is the modulus of strain hardening; $3G_0 \varepsilon_{15} = \sigma_5$. When $G_1 = 0$, from (6.6) we obtain expressions (6.4). From formulas (6.6) we find the intersecting shear modulus

$$G = G_0 \text{ when } \epsilon_i < \epsilon_{is};$$

$$G = G_0 + G_1 \left(1 - \frac{\epsilon_{is}}{\epsilon_s}\right) \text{ when } \epsilon_i \ge \epsilon_{is}.$$
(6.7)



The nonlinear diagram (Fig. 48c) for pure aluminum [131] is described well by the dependence
$$\sigma_{f} = \sigma_{s} \left[1 - \exp\left(-\frac{\sigma_{f}}{\sigma_{fb'}}\right) \right], \qquad (6.8)$$

in which $\epsilon_{is} = \sigma_s/3G_0$ is the conditional intensity of yield strains. Hence the intersecting modulus is

$$G = G_0 \frac{e_{Is}}{e_I} \left[1 - \exp\left(-\frac{e_I}{e_{Is}}\right) \right]. \tag{6.9}$$

With the approximation of dependences of the type shown on Fig. 48c, the formula

$$\sigma_{i} = \sigma_{s} \left\{ 1 - \exp\left[-\frac{e_{i}}{e_{is}} \left(1 + b \frac{e_{i}}{e_{is}} \right) \right] \right\}.$$
 (6.10)

can be useful. The determination of coefficient b from the condition that the curve passes through a certain selected point (obtained with the aid of the experiment of the graph) with coordinates ε_1^{\sharp} , and σ_1^{\sharp} , namely,

$$b = -\frac{e_{is}}{e_i} \left[1 + \frac{e_{is}}{e_i} \ln \left(1 - \frac{\sigma_i^*}{\sigma_s} \right) \right],$$

makes it possible to consider more accurately the rate of convergence of σ_i to σ_s with an increase in ε_i .

The generalization of formula (6.10), in the case of strain hardening (Fig. 48d), is the dependence

$$\sigma_{l} := (b \mid cr_{l}) \mid 1 - \exp\{-dr_{l}(1 \mid cr_{l})\} \mid, \qquad (6.11)$$

in which $b = 3\varepsilon_{is}(G_0 - G_1)$, $c = 3G_1$, $d = G_0/\varepsilon_{is}(G_0 - G_1)$. Constant e is calculated from the condition that curve (6.11) would pass through assigned point ε_i^* , σ_i^* :

$$e = -\frac{1}{e_{l}^{*}} \left\{ 1 + \frac{e_{l}}{e_{l}^{*}} \left(1 - \frac{\beta_{1}}{\beta_{n}} \right) \times \right\}$$
$$\approx \ln \left[1 - \frac{\beta_{l}}{\sigma_{s}} + \frac{1}{1 - \frac{G_{1}}{G_{n}} + \frac{G_{1}}{G_{n}} + \frac{e_{l}}{\sigma_{l}}} \right] ,$$

If the body is nonhomogeneous before deformation, then in formulas (6.4)-(6.11) one should consider that $G_0 = G_0(r, \gamma)$ (elastic heterogeneity). In the case of plastic heterogeneity the functions of the radius and z-coordinate will be σ_s , and ϵ_{is} , the modulus of strain hardening G_1 , and coefficients b, c, d, and e.

Exponential and the polynomial approximations of the dependence $\sigma_i(\varepsilon_i)$ give good results in the narrow region ε_i , and therefore they are barely suitable for the solution of problems with development zones of plasticity.

In the given formulas the intersecting shear modulus is calculated from the value of the deformation intensity and dependence $\sigma_i(\epsilon_i)$. Such a method (unlike determination of G from value σ_i at the point) leads to the best convergence of the iterative processes [55].

3. Features of the Algorithm

When using the method of variable parameters of elasticity on each step of external iterative process, one should compute the values of functions $A_{\psi\eta}(\rho)$ and $B_{\psi\eta}(\rho)$ at each point ρ_k (let us recall that the calculation of integrate in terms of the radius is fulfilled in the program according to 12-nodal Gaussian formula so that we have 12 calculated positions).

The indicated process itself is iterative and consists in the following. According to vector Z of the Ritz parameters and formulas (3.2), (2.3), (2.10) and (2.1), utilizing the initial approximation for $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ at point γ_p the values ε_r and ε_{θ} . Then according to formula (6.3) and the initial approximation

 $v(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{\gamma})$, we find the deformation intensity. Further we compute the shear modulus (6.2) and values E and v (6.1). In this case the obtained value v will differ from the initial one. In order to reduce disagreement, the new value v is substituted into formula (6.3), the refined value is determined ε_i and E and v are again determined. This (internal) process of iterations is finished upon achieving the assigned accuracy, and $E(\mathbf{r}_k, \mathbf{\gamma}_p)$, $v(\mathbf{r}_k, \mathbf{\gamma}_p)$ obtained in summation are stored.

After repeating these calculations for all γ_p , by integration over γ we determine the values of functions D_{bl} (2.8), and according to formulas (2.26) we find the values $A_{\psi\eta}(\mathbf{r}_k)$ and $B_{\psi\eta}(\mathbf{r}_k)$. However, these values differ from the initial ones. They are again used for the calculation of ε_r and ε_{θ} and the process is repeated until the assigned accuracy will be achieved.

Integration over γ if fulfilled by a 6-nodal Gaussian formula (precise for polynomials of up to 11 degrees inclusively).

A flowchart of the calculation of $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ is given on Fig. 49.

In the solution of the physically nonlinear problem for the first value of the leading parameter, as an initial approximation of functions v, $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ we take their values for a linearly elastic material. Further we use the values $v(r, \gamma)$, $A_{\psi\eta}^{'}(r)$ and $B_{\psi\eta}(r)$, obtained for a certain ζ_{i} , as the initial approximation for the solution to the problem with ζ_{i+1} . An experiment showed that with such a selection of the iritial approximations the process of the determination of v, $A_{\psi\eta}$ and $B_{\psi\eta}$ converges on a one-two iteration with the permissible relative error equal to 10^{-4} .

Taking into account the geometric linearity, we obtain the variational equation from (2.24) by replacement of $w_2 = w + 2w_0$ by $w_2 = 2w_0$. The algebraic equations (3.10) become linear, and the

internal iterative process of the general scheme of calculation (paragraph 5, Chapter III) is degenerated. The external process of iterations, which corresponds

to the method of variable parameters of elasticity, with the permissible error of Ritz's parameters of 10^{-4} converges usually in one - three iterations depending on the step $\Delta \zeta$.

It follows, however, to select correctly the initial approximation for the first value ζ_0 . If this value is large, and the greatly developed plastic regions will correspond to it, then the process of iterations will converge very slowly or not converge at all. Therefore, it is desirable to choose ζ_0 in order that in the shell there would not appear plasticity or (with the nonlinear dependences of Fig. 48c and d) the values ε_1 are small.

vcleon $A_{\psi \tau}(p_r) \longrightarrow A_{\psi \gamma}, 0_{\psi \tau}(p_r) \longrightarrow 5_{\psi \gamma}$ 047 B. Cycleon Y Store E(x,, v(X) Ves $D_{bL}, A_{\varphi \eta}, B_{\varphi \eta}$ A-A'>E, B-B'>E, Store $A_{\psi\eta}(\rho_{\kappa}), B_{\psi\gamma}(\rho_{\kappa})$ ĸ 12 Yes No

Fig. 49.

The results of the calculations given in this chapter can be used only when $\zeta < 0.25$; with great deflections the effect of the geometric nonlinearity becomes noticeable.

In Chapters VI and VII we assign the relative values by formulas (3.9), so that unlike Chapters IV and V the parameter of the load is $q_0 = \frac{q}{G_0} \left(\frac{a}{h_0}\right)^4$, and the stresses are referred to

 $G_0(h_0/a)^2$. Further we will use the given deformation intensities $\mu = \epsilon_1 (a/h_0)^2$ and the yield deformations $\mu_s = \epsilon_{1s} (a/h_0)^2$.

4. The Elasto-Plastic Bending of Circular Plates

The problem indicated in the title of the section is usually used for the testing of different methods of calculation. However, in spite of the relative simplicity (if applied forces in middle surface are equal to zero and geometric nonlinearity is not considered, then $\phi \equiv 0$), an exact solution is absent.

One of the first approximate solutions to problems of elasto-plastic bending of freely supported circular and annular plates was given by V. V. Sokolovskiy [100]. In A. A. Ilyushin's book [42] different methods are proposed, and examples and approximation formulas are given. Many problems of the theory of circular plates were solved by A. S. Grigor'yev. He performed detailed studies of the effect of strain hardening, compressibility of material, plastic heterogeneity, and supporting power [32-34]. The most precise results of recent time belong, apparently, to Okhashi and Kamiya [131].

The method of the solution given in Chapter III, in the case of small deflections of the plate, is somewhat simplified.

Assuming in the system of equations (3.10) that k = 0, rejecting the m of equations of the second group and connecting equation (3.4), we obtain n + 1 linear algebraic equations, which make it possible to fulfill one iteration of the method of variable parameters of elasticity.

As the first example let us consider the hinged supported plate under the action of an evenly distributed load. Let $a/h_0 = 12.5$, the material of the plate (pure/aluminum) has $\sigma_s = 1023$ bar, $G_0 = 0.3483 \times 10^6$ bar, and its properties are

assigned by formulas (6.8) and (6.9). The parameter μ_s in this case is equal to 0.1530. Source [131] shows that the dependence (6.8) clearly coincides with the experimental curve $\sigma_i(\epsilon_i)$. An analysis of data of this work makes it possible to consider that $K = K_0$ and take $K_0 = 2G_0$.

On Fig. 50 the letters $H\Phi$ (nonlinear physically) mark the result [131] of the calculation according to the method [130] based on the separation of the elasto-plastic and elastic regions, each of which is described by the individual system of differential equations. These equations, as

the authors of source [130] note, are very bulky. Used for the solution are the method of initial parameters, the numerical integration of systems of differential equations (Cauchy problem) and the dual process of iterations.



The dependence $q_0(\zeta)$, calculated when n = 4, merges on

Fig. 50 with curve H ϕ . An increase in n does not change the result. The horizontal line indicates the maximum load $q_{+} = 0.748$ which is obtained [36] on the assumption that the material is rigid-plastic and incompressible. It is evident that the curve $q_0(\zeta)$ asymptotically tends to this straight line. It follows to refer to values q_0 for $\zeta > 0.25$ with caution, since in this region the process of deformation affects the geometric nonlinearity.

Figure 51 shows results of the calculation when n = 5 of freely supported and rigidly fastened circular evenly stressed plates made from an ideally elasto-plastic material ($v_0 = 0.3$).

Plotted along the axis of the abscissas is the value $\zeta = \zeta/\sqrt{3\mu_s}$, and at the axis of the ordinates $-q_0 = q_0/\sqrt{3\mu_s}$. In these



Fig. 51.

- $q_0 = q_0/\sqrt{3\mu_s}$. In these coordinates the curves which correspond to calculation of only the physical nonlinearity are obtained unique and do not depend on μ_s . According to data of source [36], the maximum loads \bar{q}_+ for two indicated conditions of the attachment are equal to 2.82 and 5.44. The distribution of zones of plasticity for some values of ζ is shown on Fig. 52.

The effect of the law of the change in Poisson's ratio on the dependence $\bar{q}_0(\zeta)$ can be traced on Fig. 53, on which shown are results of the calculation (n = 4) of the bending of a freely supported circular plate by a uniform load. Curve 1 corresponds to $\nu = 0.5$, and curve 2 to $\nu = 0.3$ when $\mu < \mu_s$ and $\nu = 0.5$ when $\mu \ge \mu_s$. The curve obtained from

the proposed method with complete calculation of the compressibility of the material coincides with curve 2. The assumption about the incompressibility of the material in the elastic and plastic range (v = 0.5) leads to very approximate results in the elasto-plastic state of the plate, but with the greatly developed plasticity (when almost in the entire volume to 0.5) the error in the determina



(when almost in the entire volume of the material v is close to 0.5) the error in the determination of the load for the same value of deflection is small. However, at the identical value of the load, the deflection differs. So, if $q_0 = 0.945q_+$, then the deflection in the center calculated with v = 0.5 is obtained 35% greater. The widespread method of the approximate account of compressibility, with which outside the dependence on ε_1 in a plastic state v = 0.5 is accepted, gives the curve $\bar{q}_0(\bar{\zeta})$, which barely differs from the precise one. Therefore, when such an assumption noticeably simplifies the calculation, it is possible to use it.



If it is necessary to obtain a detailed ricture of the state of strain, all the same one should not allow the disruptive behavior of Poisson's ratio - one of the two physical parameters which characterize the state of strain at the point. One should also take into account that the

effect of v is explained in only one example. The propagation of conclusions to other cases, without sufficient substantiation, can lead to errors. In the first approximation, an analysis of the effect of different methods of the account of compressibility is given in source [70].

5. The Plastically Heterogeneous Circular Freely Supported Plate

Investigated in source [34] is the bending of the plate whose material steel 60. after the oil quenching, became plastically heterogeneous in thickness:

$$\sigma_{1} = \sigma_{0} (1 + 16 | \gamma|^{2}); \quad -0.5 \leqslant \gamma \leqslant 0.5. \tag{6.12}$$

Here σ_{30} is the value of the yield point in the middle plane. Tresca's flow condition, the ideal elasto-plastic diagram and the assumption about the incompressibility of the material both in an elastic and plastic range are used. The calculations are made by the method of numerical integration of systems of two nonlinear differential equations.

Let us solve this problem by the variational method, and unlike source [34] let us completely take the compressibility into account. Let us present Tresca's condition of plasticity in the form

Here γ_1 is one of the main shears

$$r_1 = \frac{1}{2}(e_0 - e_v), r_2 = \frac{1}{2}(e_v - e_r), r_3 = \frac{1}{2}(e_r - e_0),$$
 (6.13)

value $\gamma_s = G_0 \tau_s$, and the deformation in the direction γ

$$e_{v} = -\frac{v}{1-v}(e_{r} + e_{s})$$

is determined from the condition $\sigma_{\gamma} = 0$. We consider that $K \equiv K_0$; we compute the shear modulus according to formulas

$$G = G, \text{ when } \max |Y_i| < Y_i;$$

$$G = G_0 \frac{Y_i}{\max Y_i} \text{ when } \max |Y_i| \ge Y_i. \quad (6.14)$$

The relation $G_0 = \frac{\tau_s}{\gamma_s} = \frac{\sigma_s}{3\epsilon_{18}}$, taking into account the fact that with Tresca's criterion $\sigma_s = 2\tau_s$, gives the relation $\gamma_s = \frac{3}{2}\epsilon_{si}$ [100]. Thus, the expression (6.12) corresponds to

$$\mathbf{v}_{s} \left(\frac{\mathbf{a}}{h_{0}} \right)^{s} = \frac{3}{2} \mu_{s} (1 - 16 | \tau |^{3}). \tag{6.15}$$

Formulas (6.13)-(6.15) are used in the calculation; it is accepted that $\mu_s = 1$; $\nu_0 = 0.3$; n = 4.

On Fig. 54 the solid line shows the dependence $\bar{q}_0(\zeta)$ obtained by the variational method; the dashed line corresponds to the data of source [34]. The precise value of the maximum load with plastic heterogeneity (6.15) is $\frac{8}{7}\bar{q}_+$ of the uniform plate. This coefficient is taken from formula (38) of source [34]; after the replacement of z by 2 γ it is determined by expression $8\int_{-1}^{\pi}(1+16\gamma^5)\gamma d\gamma$.

The value of maximum load calculated by the variational method consists of 3.0 and only exceeds the precise value 2.970 by 1%.





Let us recall that the maximum load of the uniform freely supported plate when using Tresca's condition of plasticity [100]

$$q^* = \frac{q_+}{\sigma_{sa}} \left(\frac{a}{h_0}\right)^* = \frac{6}{4} \ .$$

Value

$$q_0 = \frac{q_{\perp}}{G_0} \left(\frac{a}{h_0}\right)^4 = 3 \frac{q_{\perp}}{\sigma_{s_0}} \left(\frac{a}{h_0}\right)^2 \varepsilon_{IS} \left(\frac{a}{h_0}\right)^3 = 3 \mu_s q^{\bullet},$$

so that when $\mu_s = 1$ the maximum load

 $\bar{a}_{+} = q_{0}/1 \ \bar{3}\mu_{+} = 31 \ \bar{3}/2 = 2,598.$

For transition to the heterogeneous plate, this value should be multiplied by 8/7, and this gives $\bar{q}_{+} = 2.970$.

Let us note that the complete account of compressibility in an elastic and plastic range, simply achieved according to the proposed method, makes it possible to obtain a considerably more precise dependence $\bar{q}_0(\bar{\zeta})$. The difference between values q_0 (with the same deflection), obtained by taking into account the compressibility and without taking it into account, decreases in proportion to the approach of load to the maximum. It should also be noted that the quantity of precalculated joints taken in the program for a computer, according to thickness (six abscissas of the formula for the numerical Gaussian integration) proved to be sufficient in order to obtain a high accuracy of the value of maximum load, although the plastic heterogen;ity was changed with respect to γ very sharply. The use of the Gaussian formula in this case proved to be especially successful, because its nodes are concentrated at the edges of the interval of the argument where function (6.15) is changed most rapidly.

6. Elasto-Plastic Bending of Slightly Curved Spherical Shells

If relation a/h = 20-30 and $\varepsilon_{1s} \approx 2 \cdot 10^{-3}$ (aluminum alloys. steel), the value of the parameter is obtained close to unity. Calculations of slightly curved shells show that the plasticity then appears with small deflections $\zeta < 0.25$, and therefore a study can be made in geometrically linear setting. The greatest load q_+ which is withstood by the shell is determined in this case by the loss of the supporting power caused by the rapid propagation of plastic zones; the value of function $q(\zeta)$, with an increase in ζ asymptotically tends to the horizontal line $q = q_1$.

One should emphasize that values q_+ obtained for elastoplastic slightly curved shells, in a geometrically linear setting, have a conditional nature. An account of the effect of geometrically nonlinear terms (Chapter VII) shows that the behavior of the plastically deformed shell even with very small deflections depends substantially on the load direction. If it is directed from the center of curvature, then soon after the development of plastic ranges there begins the phenomenon of geometric strain hardening - the load increases together with the deflection, although the entire material has already been found in a plastic

state. In the case of the load direction to the center of curvature, a knock occurs, and q_B proves to be less in value than q_4 . Thus, these solutions to the problems, only physically nonlinear, make it possible to explain the behavior of the slightly curved shells in the stage of the accumulation of plastic deformations, but they do not make it possible to judge the type of the curve $q(\zeta)$ after plastic regions became vast. Therefore, the use in this section of the term "supporting power" is caused by tradition rather than the essence of the phenomenon.

Let us consider results of the calculation of spherical cupolas with rigid and free motionless and movable support. We take the relative height k = 3, the material to be ideally elastoplastic (Fig. 48a), and $v_0 = 0.3$.

The supporting power of a shell depends on the boundary conditions. With a motionless free support and rigid fixing, \bar{q}_{+} is equal to 19.0 and 18.8, respectively. The hinge and sealing movable in the middle surface cause values of \bar{q}_{+} equal to 4.5 and 8.5. By comparing curves $\bar{q}_{0}(\bar{\zeta})$ for shells and plates (Figs. 55 and 51), it is possible to note that the transition from the elasto-plastic state to the exhaustion of the supporting power in the plates occurs more smoothly than that of the shells. This is especially vividly evident in the cases of free support. Then in the figure the straight line

of elastic equilibrium states soon after the appearance of plasticity sharply turns and becomes horizontal, having achieved the extreme value of the load.

Sources [35, 36] show that the exhaustion of the supporting



power of the freely supported circular plates takes place with the propagation of zones of plasticity for the entire upper $(-\frac{1}{2} \le x \le 0)$ and entire lower $(0 \le \gamma \le \frac{1}{2})$ part of the plate with respect to thickness.

With the bending of slightly curved shells, the propagation of zones of plasticity in the limiting state onto the entire volume of material is possible only with a very small indicator of lift of the shell. The complexity of the stress-strain state of the more slightly curved shells, which is connected with the interaction of bending and deformation in middle surface, leads to a more whimsical distribution of the zones of the plasticity. For spherical cupolas with k = 3, these zones in limiting states are shown on Fig. 56. Given there are forms of function $\frac{w(\theta)}{h}$ reduced to identical deflection in the center.



In the first case (Fig. 56a) the reason for the exhaustion of the supporting power is the vast plastic zone in the central upper part of the plate and the zone near the sealing; they are caused by the large radial c mpressive stresses. In the second case (Fig. 56b) the limiting state is connected with the bending in the sealing, where the plastic hinge was formed. With a fixed hinge (Fig. 56c) plasticity is caused by compressive stresses, while with a movable hinge (Fig. 56d) - by powerful extension below near the support.

Let us note that in the cases considered from the onset of plasticity up to the limiting state, at not one point did there appear unloading, and therefore this calculation, made according to the elastic-nonlinear theory, coincides with the calculation according to the deformation theory of plasticity.

CHAPTER VII

FLEXIBLE ELASTIC-NONLINEAR PLATES AND SHELLS

1. Basic Concepts and Dependences

The degree of effect of the physical and geometric nonlinearity on the stress-strain state of thin slightly curved shells is determined by the value of the given intensity of yield deformation μ_s , which in a composite manner characterizes properties of the material and relative thickness of the shell. With small μ_s (ϵ_{1s} or a/h are small) the plasticity begins with such insignificant deflections that the problem with high accuracy can be considered geometrically linear. If μ_s is great, then even with great deflections the plasticity does not appear, and calculations can be conducted by taking into account only geometric nonlinearity. These two limiting cases are examined in Chapters IV-VI.

There is great scientific and practical interest in the examination of plates and shells for intermediate values of the parameter μ_s , when the behavior of the object to an equal degree is affected by the physical and geometric nonlinearity. It is important, furthermore, more accurately to determine which values μ_s can be considered "small" and "large," depending on the form,

]15

conditions of attachment of the shell and the load which acts on it. Recently problems of such type have received even greater attention; however, specific numerical results of accuracy acceptable for prictice are obtained little.

Using the variational method described in Chapters II and III, let us consider twice the nonlinear problems of bending, stability and supporting power of circular plates and slightly curved spherical cupolas under varied conditions of attachment. We proceed from the variational equation (2.24), which in accordance with the general algorithm by the method of variable parameters of elasticity we reduce to the sequence of systems of quadratic algebraic equations (3.10) and (3.4). We solve the problems on the computer "Ural-2" by the dual iterative process described in Chapter III.

Below everywhere, except the cases especially stipulated, we assign the physical nonlinearity by dependences (6.4) and (6.5), considering the material to be ideally elasto-plastic, and we take the Poisson coefficient before deformation equal to $v_0 = 0.3$. In all cases the load is considered to be transverse ovenly distributed, although the program makes it possible to perform calculations for other forms of loading.

2. The Bending of Circular Plates with Varied Conditions of Attachment

The examination of the combined effect of the physical and geometric nonlinearity on the bending of circular plates was initiated to source [129], where by the finite-difference method a freely supported plate under the action of a concentrated force in the center is examined. In sources [1, 69] in the first approximation, problems of the action of an evenly distributed load are solved, and the principle of possible displacements and the assumption about the incompressibility of the material are

used. The method, based on the separation of zones with the characteristic distribution of the plastic regions each of which is described by a separate system of differential equations, is proposed in source [130].

Let us consider a plate with a sliding hinged support of the edge. Let $a/h_0 = 12.5$, the material of the plate (pure aluminum) has $\sigma_s = 1023$ bar, $G_0 = 0.3483 \cdot 10^6$ bar and its properties are assigned by the dependence (6.8), $\mu_s = 0.1530$, $K_0 = 2G_0$. The calculation of this plate, without the effect of geometric nonlinearity, is made in Section 4 of Chapter VI.

On Fig. 50 the dashed line shows an experimental curve obtained in source [131]. Dependence $q_0(\zeta)$, calculated when n = 4, coincides with this curve. Line with the mark H $\Phi\Gamma$ (nonlinear physically and geometrically) is obtained when n = m == 5. As is evident, calculation of the geometric nonlinearity made it possible to bring together the theoretical and experimental results, especially when $\zeta = 0.5$.

A plate of the same dimensions but made of soft steel, with $\sigma_s = 3110 \text{ bar}$, $G_0 = 0.7848 \cdot 10^6 \text{ bar}$ and $v_0 = 0.28$, is calculated in source [89] with the diagram of Fig. 48a (authors of source [89] reported that the calculations were made with $\sigma_s = 31.7 \text{ kg/mm}^2$ and not with the value $\sigma_s = 34.5 \text{ kg/mm}^2$, as indicated in their article). Results of source [89] coincide with the obtained variational method. In the subsequent cases it is accepted that the deformation of the edge of the plate in the middle plane is absent.

Figure 57 shows curves plotted according to results of the calculation when n = m = 4 of freely supported plates with different parameter value μ_s . The letter Λ marks the line of the linear solution. The dashed line separates the region in

which the plate remains elastic from the region of elasto-plastic deformations. The arrows show the points at which unloading appears; the continuation of the curves for large ζ is plotted for an elastic-nonlinear body.

Similar curves obtained when n = m = 5 for rigidly attached plates are given on Fig. 53. The curve $\mu_s = 0.2255$ corresponds to data of source [90], and it coincides with that calculated in the variational method.



It is interesting that it is possible to select such a value μ_s for each of Figs. 57 and 58 at which the dependence $\bar{q}_0(\bar{\zeta})$ will hardly differ from the straight line of the linear solution.

According to results of the analysis of these curves it is possible to establish which values of μ_s should be considered large or small. In the case of the free support already when $\mu_s = 0.25$, it is necessary to consider the geometric nonlinearity, and when $\mu_s > 2$ it is possible to consider only it. In the case of rigid attachment the lower boundary can be left the same, but the possibility of not considering the physical nonlinearity appears only when $\mu_s > 10$.

The distribution of radial stresses referred to $G_0(h/a)^2$ on planes $\gamma = \pm 1/2$ of a rigidly attached plate when $\zeta = 0.25$ (dotdash lines), $\zeta = 0.5$ (dashed lines) and $\zeta = 1$ (solid lines) and when $\mu_s = 1$, is given on Fig. 59. The maximum value of the stresses in the center of the plate (with developed plasticity) $\bar{\sigma}_{r}(0) = \bar{\sigma}_{\theta}(0) = 3\mu_s$, in sealing $\sigma_{r}(1) = 2\sqrt{3}\mu_s$, $\bar{\sigma}_{\theta}(1) = \sqrt{3}\mu_s$.



Figure 60 shows the dependence $\mu(\rho)$ of the given deformation intensity of a freely supported plate also when $\mu_s = 1$. The dot-dash, dashed and solid lines correspond to values ζ equal to 0.4, 0.6 and 0.8. With an increase in ζ on the lower ($\gamma = 1/2$) extended surface of the plate the plasticity rapidly develops, and when $\zeta = 0.8$ the plastic region occupies the region 0 < ρ < 0.76.

The given data show that over a wide range of values of μ_s it is completely necessary to consider the effect of membrane forces and deformations in the middle plane (appearing in uniform plates as a result of the geometric nonlinearity) on the work with elasto-plastic deformations.

3. Bending and Stability in Large Elasto-Plastic Slightly Curved Shells

The account of geometric nonlinearity with the calculation of shells whose material is subordinated to Hook's law makes it possible to determine the critical loads connected with the stability in general and to explain the effect of the deflections commensurable with the thickness on bending. However, as is shown in Chapter I, shells with thickness h/R > 1/300 usually lose stability in the presence of plastic deformations. This leads to the need for solving geometrically and physically nonlinear problems.

Furthermore, the use of concepts of a plastic-rigid material with small deflections is connected with the assumption that the shell does not lose stability up to the exhaustion of the supporting power [108, 127]. The calculation of flexible plastic-rigid slightly curved shells¹ leads to the conclusion that such shells already with zero deflection are unstable in general. The assumption mentioned becomes unnecessary if we forego the plastic-rigid model and consider not only the plastic but also elastic deformations. This way gives also the possibility of discovering that shells made from real materials with a linearly elastic zone on the diagram $\sigma_i - \varepsilon_i$ are stable in general up to the load at which the plastic regions occupy almost the whole section.

The joint account of the geometric and physical nonlinearity makes it possible to study the bending and find the critical loads

¹Shlabiy, O. N., Large deflections of a plastic-rigid slightly curved spherical shell. Data of summer school on the problem "Physically and Geometrically Nonlinear Problems of the Theory of Plates and Shells," Part II. Tartu, 1966.

of flexible shells in the presence of elasto-plastic deformations, depending on the value of the given intensity of yield deformations.

Let us consider the results of calculations of slightly curved spherical cupolas of different height with the usual four forms of attachment, an evenly distributed load, an ideal elastoplastic diagram (Fig. 48a) and $v_0 = 0.3$. We assign the parameter μ_s in the range 0.1-10. The quantity of Ritz's parameters is accepted at n = m = 4, since a further increase in n and m (for the indicated μ_s and k = 1-5) did not change the solutions.

Figures 61 and 62 show curves of states of equilibria of shells with rigid and sliding attachment of the edge. The straight arrows denote the onset of plasticity. The wavy arrow on Fig. 62 indicates the value ζ at which the unloading appeared.





An analysis of curves $q_0(\zeta)$ with different μ_s leads to a number of conclusions. First of all, let us note that each

height of the shell corresponds to a definite parameter value $\mu_{\rm s} = \mu_{\rm s}^0$ at which the plasticity appears for the first time in the critical state q = q_g. With $\mu_{\rm s}$ equal to that indicated or larger, the upper critical load is completely determined by the shape of the shell, its attachment, and the form of the load and does not depend on $\mu_{\rm s}$, i.e., on the plastic properties of the material. It would be interesting to consider approximately the mentioned boundary value $\mu_{\rm s}^0$. On the basis of the formula for the breaking stress of a complete spherical shell $\sigma_{\rm Hp} = 0.6 {\rm Eh/R}$ and accepting R = $a^2/2H$ and $\sigma_{\rm Hp} = \sigma_{\rm s}$, we obtain $\mu_{\rm s}^0 \approx \frac{\sigma_{\rm s}}{E} (\frac{a}{h})^2 = 1.2k$. The values of $\mu_{\rm s}^0$, which can be determined by the graphs, are somewhat higher than those calculated from this formula, but the nature of the dependence $\mu_{\rm s}^0(k)$ is close to the estimate found.

With a decrease in μ_s the deflection at which there appears plasticity also decreases. Therefore, the less μ_s , then with less deflections the plastic regions become more developed, in consequence of which the value q_s decreases.

Let us examine the three curves $q_0(\zeta)$ when k = 3 and $\mu_s = 1$ given on Fig. 61. The dashed curve is obtained from a physically nonlinear theory not allowing for the geometric nonlinearity. Soon after the development of plastic deformations value q_0 ceases to change and becomes equal to the maximum load in connection with the exhaustion of the supporting power. However, an account of the geometric nonlinearity (lower curve) shows that in actuality the elasto-plastic shell reaches not the maximum load but the upper critical load and makes a knock - the sign $dq_0/d\zeta$ at a certain point of the curve $q_0(\zeta)$ is changed and the steady states of equilibrium are changed to unsteady. The zones of plasticity in the critical state are shown on Fig. 63.

Calculations show that even with very scall μ_s (for example, $\mu_s = 0.1$), when the plastic regions prove to be greatly developed

already with $\zeta \approx 0.05$, the geometric nonlinearity produces a decrease in value q_0 after a certain greatest value of $q = q_8$.



Let us emphasize that this occurs with deflections $\zeta < 0.25$, when usually the effect of geometric nonlinearity is disregarded. Hence, there follows the important conclusion: the slightly curved shells loaded in the direction to the center of curvature in the development of plastic deformations even in the region of of very small deflections make

a knock; the asymptotic tendency of q_0 to the maximum load (dashed curve on Fig. 61) is not realized. However, one should clearly imagine that with loads $q_0 < q_B$ the elasto-plastic shell is stable, since this region corresponds to $dq_0/d\zeta > 0$.

The upper curve $\mu_s = 1$ and k = 3 on Fig. 61 corresponds to the calculation of the shell under the action of the load $q_0 < 0$ from the center of curvature. Values of ζ for it should be taken with the "minus" sign. After the development of plasticity when $\zeta = 0.2$ the curve sharply turns and asymptotically tends to an inclined straight line of zero-moment solution for a plasticrigid shell. An increase in the load with an increase in deflection is connected here with the "geometric strain hardening."

Figure 62 shows that the shell with height k = 3 and sliding attachment is stable in general if the value μ_s is sufficiently great. At smaller values of μ_s curves $q_0(\zeta)$ have a maximum - a knock appears.

Dependences $q_{B}(\mu_{S})$ are shown on Figs. 64 and 65. They are obtained as a result of an analysis of curves $q_{0}(\zeta)$ for different



forms of the attachment and different values of k and μ_s . On horizontal sections curves of value q_B coincide with values of the upper critical loads known for linearly elastic shells. By knowing the values k, μ_s and the type of attachment, according to Figs. 64. and 65 it is possible to find the greatest load, taking into account the elasto-plasticity and nonlinear effect of the deflections commensurable with the thickness.

4. The Effect of Neutron Irradiation on Stability in a Large Spherical Panel

With the irradiation of metal by rapid neutron flux, a change in the number of physical and mechanical properties occurs [68]. To the greatest degree the effect of irradiation shows up in the value of the yield point σ_s , which increases with an increase in the obtained dose, reaching a certain limit. The dependence of σ_s on the total flow is nonlinear. This dependence for siliconcarbide steel A-212V is given on Fig. 3 of source [43]. If the flow is directed perpendicular to the flat surface of the material, then the dependence of the total flow from the z-coordinate can be taken [43] in the form

$$N = N_0 e^{-ch\left(\frac{1}{2}\pm Y\right)}, \quad -\frac{1}{2} < Y < \frac{1}{2}.$$
 (7.1)

Let us use formula (7.1) for calculating the slightly curved shells [49]. Assuming that ch = 2, $N_0 = 4 \cdot 10^{19} \text{nvt}$, $(a/h)^2 = 1000$, $G_0 = 0.8 \cdot 10^6$ bar and $v_0 = 0.3$, let us find that the yield point is described well by the formula

$$\sigma_{1}(\gamma) = (5000 \mp 1800\gamma) \text{ bar},$$
 (7.2)

and the normalized intensity of deformations at the mement of the onset of the plasticity - by formula

$$\mu_{s} = 2.01 \pm 0.75\gamma. \tag{7.3}$$

In formulas (7.1)-(7.3) the upper and lower signs of the terms which contain γ are related to cases of irradiation on the side of convexity and concavity, respectively. The nonirradiated material has $\sigma_s = 3375$ bar and $\mu_s = 1.405$. Let us emphasize that the linearity of formula (7.3) does not create any important simplifications on which the possibility of the realization of the calculation depends. It is necessary only to assign values of σ_s in six nodes of the Gaussian formula of integration with respect to γ , so that the analytic form of concentration $\sigma_s(\gamma)$ has no vital importance.

Thus, in the statement in question the problem of the effect of irradiation by fast neutron flux is reduced to the calculation of plastically heterogeneous (in thickness) bending of the shell made from an ideal elasto-plastic material.

Let us investigate the effect of irradiation and its direction on the behavior of a slightly curved spherical shell k = 3 high whose edge is rigid or attached in a sliding manner. Figure 66

gives curves $q_0(\zeta)$ of irradiated (flow direction shown by the wavy arrow) and nonirradiated shells (n = m = 4). The appearance of plasticity is noted by dots and unloading - by crosses. The dot-dash line shows results of the calculation of flexible linearly elastic shells.

#State Stretcher and the second states

With the rigid attachment of edge the irradiation on the side of convexity increases the upper critical pressure q_B by 37%, and on the side of concavity it increases it by 20% in comparison with the nonirradiated shell. The direction of irradiation with the sliding attachment virtually does not affect the dependence $q_0(\zeta)$. Value q_B increases in this case by approximately 26%.

The distribution of plastic zones of shells with different attachment in states close to the critical is shown on Fig. 67. It is evident that the regions of plasticity are developed more near the surface opposite to the irradiated surface, which corresponds to the nature of the change in the yield point with respect to thickness.





Figure 68 gives the distribution $\overline{\sigma}_r$ in the center for different values of ζ of the rigidly attached shell. The solid

lines correspond to the irradiation on the side of concavity, dashed lines - on the side of convexity; the dot-dash lines are the nonirradiated shell; $\ddot{\sigma}_{s}(\gamma)$ are shown by dots.

Irradiation noticeably affects the stability and stressed state of slightly curved shells and can be used as the production process which improves the properties of design. If the radiation dose is sufficiently large, then the yield point will become constant according to thickness (the shell will be plastically uniform) but greater than that of the nonirradiated shell. The calculation of such a shell can be made when $\mu_s = \text{const.}$

The proposed methodology makes it possible to study also the effect of other changes in the mechanical properties produced by irradiation, for example, elastic heterogeneity $G_0 = G_0(\gamma)$, $v_0 = v(\gamma)$.



Fig. 68

CHAPTER VIII

DYNAMIC BEHAVIOR OF FLEXIBLE SLIGHTLY CURVED SHELLS

Variational equations of the mixed type are a convenient apparatus for the solution not only of static, but also dynamic problems. The inclusion of this chapter¹ into the book has the purpose of giving an example of such an approach. Examined here is the geometrically nonlinear problem for slightly curved shells made from an isotropic material subordinate to Hooke's law. We consider the load to be evenly distributed and normal to the middle surface but time-dependent. The effect of the force of inertia in directions tangent to the middle surface and the inertia of rotation of the right section are disregarded. The theory is stated for shells with an arbitrary form of the middle surface and the algorithm and concrete calculations are given for the axisymmetric deformation of slightly curved shells of rotation.

1. Brief Survey of Literature

We find the systematic presentation of the theory and results of a study of the stability of plates and shells with dynamic load in the books of A. S. Vol'mir [22] and V. V. Bolotin [12, 13].

¹The material is obtained by the author in conjunction with L. A. Starosel'skiy.

Let us cons der only some methods of the solution of problems of the dynamic behavior of shells, which can be described by the nonhomogeneous differential equations

$$D\Lambda \omega = \Delta_{k} \varphi - L_{g} (\omega + \omega_{0}, \varphi) + \frac{h_{Y}}{g} (\omega + g\omega) = q(\alpha, \beta, t);$$

$$\frac{1}{Eh} \Delta \Delta \varphi + \Delta_{k} \omega - \frac{1}{2} L_{z} (\omega + 2\omega_{0}, \varphi) = 0. \qquad (8.1)$$

System (8.1) is obtained from equations (2.29) if we consider constants E, v, and h and in accordance with the d'Alembert principle take into account the force of inertia and attenuation along the normal to the middle surface. Here γ is the specific gravity of the material, q - the acceleration of gravity, ε - the attenuation factor, t - time, and the dots above w indicate the time differentiation.

The most widespread method of the approximate transition from the problem with the boundary and initial conditions (3.1) to the Cauchy problem consists of the use of the generalized procedure of P. F. Papkovich. In searching for the deflection in the form of

$$\omega = \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i(i) \omega_i(\alpha, \beta)$$
(8.2)

and accurately integrating the second equation of system (8.1), we substitute the expression obtained for ϕ and formula (8.2) into the first equation, which further according to the Bubnov-Galerkin method leads to the Cauchy problem relative to functions $x_i(t)$. Such a method (usually with one term of a series (8.2) is used in works of A. S. Vol'mir [22], V. V. Bolotin and G. A. Boychenko [14] and P. M. Ogibalov [86]. The clicking of the cylindrical panel, under the action of impact acoustic loading, is examined in a one-term approximation in source [31].

The ternary representation of the deflection and function of forces with the use of the Bubnov-Galerkin method directly to system (8.1) permitted V. I. Feodos'yev [111] to solve more accurately the problem of the stability of a slightly curved spherical shell under the action of the load $q = \lambda t$. The mathematical foundation of the use of the Bubnov-Galerkin method in the nonlinear theory of slightly curved shell was given by I. I. Vorovich [23].

Simitsis [98] in a one-term and binomial approximation investigated the knock of a slightly curved spherical cupola under the effect of pressure applied suddenly and also in the form of an ideal pulse. The slightly curved conical shell, under the action of a pulsating load, is considered as the singledegree-of-freedom system of Fulton [114]. The behavior of a slightly curved spherical shell, under the action of a load periodic in time, is studied in source [41]. Used as the coordinates were the Bessel functions, the periodic solution of the Cauchy problem was sought. The finite-difference method for the solution on each step with respect to time of the nonlinear boundary value problem was used by A. Yu. Birkgan and A. S. Vol'mir [11] for calculating the reaction of a slightly curved panel square in design for the linear (with respect to time) load. A similar procedure was used by Archer and Leng [6] during a study of the action of the square pressure pulse on a slightly curved sphere. Even with a large step on coordinates of middle surface, such an approach requires noticeable expenditures of machine time.

One of the possible ways of the solution of dynamic problems of the theory of flexible slightly curved shells is the use of the variational equation of the mixed type and the transition to the system of ordinary differential equations with respect to time by the method which is similar to Ritz's procedure. The advantage of such a method consists in the simplicity of the account of heterogeneities of the material and also the algorithm of the construction and solution on the computer of equations of the problem.

2. Variational Equation and Transition to the Cauchy Problem

We proceed from the principle of possible displacements, the fundamental relation of which has the form

$$-\delta(U_n+U_c)-jj R\delta uds=0.$$
(8.3)

The first component is the virtual work of elastic forces which act in the material of the shell. The second term corresponds to the virtual work of the load and also of forces of inertia (applied in accordance with the d'Alembert principle) and is dissipative:

$$R = q - \frac{h\gamma}{g} (\dot{\omega} + \epsilon \dot{\omega}). \qquad (8.4)$$

The relation $(\delta.3)$, taking into account (2.24) and (8.4), reduces to the variational equation

$$\mathcal{E} \iint \left\{ \frac{D}{2} \left\{ (\Lambda \omega)^2 - (1 - v) L_2(\omega, \omega) \right\} - \left[\Lambda_k q - L_2 \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \omega - \omega \right\} \right] \right\} ds - \omega_q, q_1 = 0 \quad \text{($\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)]} ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left\{ (\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right\} ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left\{ \left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right\} ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q)) \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2(q, q) \right] \right] ds - \frac{1}{2Lh} \left[\left[(\Lambda q_1^2 - (1 - v) L_2$$

For the solution of equation (8.5), in which w and ϕ are the independently varied unknown functions, it is not possible to use directly Ritz's procedure, since this equation does not have the form of equality to zero of the variation from the functions. Therefore, let us use the method (let us call it the method of generalized coordinates) which was used by G. A. Marchenko in the investigation of dissipative problems of the vibrations of plates.¹

¹News of Colleges. Aviation Technology, 1966, 3.

Let us decompose the deflection and function of forces with respect to two complete systems of the linearly independent functions, subordinate to the main boundary conditions, and we will be limited to the finite sums

$$\boldsymbol{\omega} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i(i) \, \boldsymbol{\omega}_i(\boldsymbol{\tau}, \boldsymbol{\beta});$$

$$\boldsymbol{q} = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \varphi_i(i) \, \boldsymbol{\varphi}_i(\boldsymbol{\alpha}, \boldsymbol{\beta}).$$
(8,6)

The coefficients $x_i(t)$ and $y_i(t)$ are unknown functions of time. Substituting expressions (8.6) into equation (8.5), performing the operation of variation and equating to zero the coefficients of δx_i and δy_i , we will obtain the system of ordinary differential equations relative to functions $x_i(t)$ and $y_i(t)$

$$\begin{array}{c|c} A_{lk}(\mathbf{x}_{k} = \mathbf{\hat{e}}\mathbf{x}_{k}) = B_{lk}\mathbf{x}_{k} = C_{lp}y_{p} = D_{lkp}\mathbf{x}_{k}y_{p} = Q_{l}q_{0}; \\ C_{pl}\mathbf{x}_{l} = E_{pl}y_{l} = \frac{1}{2}D_{pkl}\mathbf{x}_{k}\mathbf{x}_{l} = 0, \\ i, k = 1, 2, \dots, n; \quad p, j = 1, 2, \dots, m. \end{array}$$

$$(8,7)$$

Let us introduce the dimensionless quantities $t = \bar{t}_{\tau}$, $\varepsilon = \bar{\varepsilon}/\tau$, where $\tau = \frac{a}{h_0} = \sqrt{\frac{a^2\gamma}{Eg}}$, and the parameter of the load $q_0(t) = q(t)a^4/Eh_0^4$.

In the case of the axisymmetric deformation of a slightly curved shell of rotation with a thickness of $h = h_0(1 + c_p)$, the matrices of coefficients of system (8.7) have the form

$$A_{lk} = \int_{0}^{1} (1 + c_{0}) w_{l} w_{k} q dq;$$

$$B_{lk} = \frac{1}{12(1-v^{2})} \int_{0}^{1} (1 + c_{0})^{3} [\Delta w_{l} \Delta w_{k} - (1-v) L_{2}(w_{l}, w_{k})] q dq;$$

$$C_{l\rho} = - \int_{0}^{1} [\Delta_{k} q_{\rho} + L_{2}(w_{0}, q_{\rho})] w_{l} q dq;$$

$$D_{Ikp} = -\int \omega_I L_2(\omega_k, \varphi_p) \varrho d\varrho; \quad Q_I = \int \omega_I \varrho d\varrho;$$

$$E_{Ip} = -\int_0^1 \frac{1}{1 + c\varrho} \left[\Delta \varphi_I \Delta \varphi_p - (1 + v) L_2(\varphi_I, \varphi_p) \right] \varrho d\varrho.$$
(8,8)

Solving the second equation of system (8.7) relative to y_j , we obtain

$$y_{j} = \left[E_{j\rho}^{-1} C_{\rho s} + \frac{1}{2} (E_{j\rho}^{-1} D_{\rho s} x_{i})_{s} \right] x_{s}.$$
 (8.9)

Multiplying by A_{ik}^{-1} the first equation of system (8.7), and designating $x_i = r_i$ we arrive at the Cauchy problem

$$\dot{r}_{i} = -\bar{e}r_{i} + (A_{ik}^{-1}C_{kj} + (A_{ik}^{-1}D_{ks}x_{s})_{j})y_{j} - A_{ik}^{-1}B_{ks}x_{s} - q_{0}(\bar{t})A_{ik}^{-1}Q_{s}, \qquad (8.10)$$

$$\dot{x}_{i} = r_{i}, \quad i, k, s = 1, 2, \dots, n; \quad p, j = 1, 2, \dots, m$$

for the nonlinear system of equations of the first order. The conversion carried out is possible, since matrices A_{ik}^{-1} and E_{jp}^{-1} exist if the coordinate functions are linearly independent.

We will integrate system (8.10) with the initial conditions

 $x_i = 0, x_i = 0$ when l = 0.

3. Some Formulas

We will obtain precise formulas for the matrix elements of system (8.10). In turning to the problem of the behavior of a slightly curved spherical cupola, let us consider the latter as a plate ($\Delta k\phi \equiv 0$) with an initial chamber $\overline{w}_0 = -k(1 - \rho^2)$, k = $= H/h_0$ and use the coordinate functions given in Table 1. It is easy to note that in this case each of the formulas (8.8) can be represented by the sum of the integrals of the form

$$I(x, y) = \int_{0}^{1} q^{x} (1 - q^{2})^{t} dq = \frac{(2n)!! (x - 1)!!}{(x - 2g + 1)!!}.$$
 (8.11)

Using the relation (8.11) and without discussing the calculations, let us give the final results for each of the four types of attachments.

1. The fixed attachment:

$$A_{ik}^{(1)} = \frac{1}{6+2i+2k} + c \frac{(4+2i+2k)!!}{(7+2i+2k)!!},$$

$$B_{ik}^{(1)} = \frac{4(i+1)(k+1)}{3(1-v^2)} \left\{ \frac{1}{i+k+1} \left\{ \frac{ik}{(i+k)(i+k-1)} + \frac{3x^2}{2(i+k+2)} \left[\frac{6ik}{(i+k)(i+k-1)} - \frac{1-v}{2} \right] \right\} + \frac{3c}{2(i+2k+2)!} \left\{ \frac{6ik}{(i+k)(i+k-1)} - \frac{1-v}{2} \right] \right\} + \frac{3c}{(2i+2k+3)!!} \left\{ 15ik - (1+v)(i+k)(i+k-1)) \right\},$$

$$C_{ip}^{(1)} = -4 \frac{H}{h_0} p \frac{(1+i)!p!}{(i-p+1)!}; \quad Q_t = \frac{1}{2(i+2)};$$

$$E_{jp}^{(1)} = 4jp[(j-p-1)(1+v) - 2jp] \times \times \left(\frac{1}{j+p-1} - \frac{c}{j+p-1/2} + \frac{c^2}{j+p} \right).$$
(8.12)

2. The movable attachment:

$$A_{ix}^{(2)} = A_{ix}^{(1)}; \quad B_{ix}^{(2)} = B_{ix}^{(1)};$$

$$C_{ip}^{(2)} = 4 \frac{H}{h_{0}} (i+1)(p+1) \frac{h(p+1)!}{(i+p+2)!}; \quad Q_{i}^{(2)} = Q_{i}^{(1)};$$

$$E_{ip}^{(2)} = -16(j+1)(p+1) \frac{1}{(j+p+1)(j+p+1)(j+p)(j+p-1)} + \frac{pj}{2(j+p+1)(j+p+2)} \left[\frac{h(p+1)(j+p+1)(j+p-1)}{(j+p-1)(j+p-1)} - \frac{1-p}{2} \right] - \frac{c}{(2j+2p-4)!!} - \frac{c}{(2j+2p+3)!!} - \frac{15jp-(1-p)(j+p-1)}{(1-p)(j+p)(j+p-1)} \Big],$$
(8.13)

Matrices D_{ikp} of these two forms of attachment are equal to g_{ijs} (first and third formulas (3.12)) with the replacement of j and s by k and p, respectively.

3. The fixed hinge:

$$B_{ik}^{(3)} = \begin{cases} \frac{2 \div c \left((\div \cdot 3c\right)}{6 \left(1 - v\right)}, & k = i \div 1, \\ \frac{c \left(1 \div 5c\right)}{15 \left(1 - v\right)}, & k = i \div 1, \\ \frac{c \left(1 \div 5c\right)}{15 \left(1 - v\right)}, & i \to 1, k = 2; i = 2, k \to 1; \\ B_{ip}^{(1)} = C_{i-1,p}^{(1)}, & D_{i+p}^{(1)} = D_{i-1,k-1,p}^{(1)}, \\ C_{ip}^{(3)} = C_{i-1,p}^{(1)}, & D_{i+p}^{(3)} = D_{i-1,k-1,p}^{(1)}, \\ Q_{i}^{(3)} = Q_{i-1}^{(1)}; & E_{ip}^{(3)} = E_{ip}^{(1)}. \end{cases}$$

$$(8, 14)$$

4. The mobile hinge:

$$A_{ik}^{(3)} = A_{i-1,k-1}^{(3)}; \quad B_{ik}^{(3)} = B_{ik}^{(3)}; \quad C_{ip}^{(4)} = C_{i-1}^{(2)}; \quad (8.15)$$

$$D_{ikp}^{(3)} = D_{i-1,k-1,p}^{(2)}; \quad Q_{i-1}^{(3)} = Q_{i-1}^{(3)}; \quad E_{ip}^{(3)} = E_{ip}^{(2)}.$$

In the derivation of formulas (8.12)-(8.15) there are used the approximate relations $(1 + cp)^3 \approx 1 + 3cp + 3c^2p^2$, $(1 + cp)^{-1} \approx$ $\approx 1 - cp + c^2p^2$, which when $c \leq 0.2$ give an error which does not exceed 1%.

To study the action of pulse loads, it is useful to place formula $q_0(t)$ which, without the inclusion of machine logical operations, would describe a graph of the type shown on Fig. 69.

The function which has the

values



is represented by formula

$$F(l) = 1 - E\left[\frac{l + l_2 E(l/l_1)}{l_1 + l_2 E(l/l_1)}\right], \quad (8.17)$$

(8.16)

in which E(x) is the whole part of the number.

Fig. 69.

Let us show that the introduced function possesses properties of (8.16). When $t \in [0, t_i]$ this is simple to check by substitution. The second condition in (8.16) will be satisfied if with any

 t_1 and t_2 the expression included in the outer brackets is less than two. We have

$$\frac{t+t_1 \in (t/t_1)}{t_1+t_2 E(t/t_1)} = 1 + \frac{t-t_1}{t_1+t_2 E(t/t_1)} < 1 + \frac{t-t_1}{t_1+t_2 E(t/t_1)} < 1 + \frac{t-t_1}{t_1+t_2} < 1 + \frac{t_2}{t_1+t_2} < 2.$$

The behavior of function F(t) outside the interval $[0, t_1 + t_2]$ does not interest us. The pulses which are repeated with the period $t_1 + t_2$ can be obtained by making the replacement of the variable according to formula

$$l = z - (l_1 + l_2) E\left(\frac{z}{l_1 + l_2}\right).$$
 (8.18)

It is obvious that for any $z \in [0, \infty]$ there will be $t \in [0, t_1 + t_2]$. In this case, taking into account (8.18), function $q_0(t)$ coincides with the right side of (8.17).

In choosing t_2 sufficiently large, according to formula (8.17) it is possible to describe the single pulse.

The construction of system (8.9) and its integration by the Adams method are programmed for the computer "Ural-2."

4. The Dynamic Behavior of a Slightly Curved Spherical Panel

Let us check the rate of the convergence of the method according to the number of degrees of freedom on a rigidly attached shell stressed by a square pulse. Figure 70 gives the dependences of deflection in the center on the time parameter; k = 4, $\varepsilon = 3$. Even with n = m = 3 acceptable results are obtained; the data obtained with four and five terms of a series for deflection and the function of forces coincide on the figure.


The effect of conditions of attachment on the behavior of the shell with the relative height equal to four thicknesses with the action of the pulse of 60×0.9 is shown on Fig. 71 (n = m = 4, $\varepsilon = 3$). The shell, fastened by the scheme "fixed hinge," after a knock vibrates near the inverted position. With other methods of support, after unstressing there occurs the discharge to the initial state and damping oscillations near it.

Unlike the problems of statics, where the concepts about the upper and lower critical loads were established, in dynamic problems there is no such certainty. Since it is not clear which deflections or which state of the shell in time can be considered corresponding to the knocking, let us conditionally assume that the shell knocks if the deflection in the center ζ reaches a value large in relative height k. The pulse with such amplitude and duration, which lead to the knocking of the shell, is called critical.

A STATE OF THE REAL PROPERTY O

Or. Fig. 72 (k = 4, n = m = 4) the pulse 45 × 2 is not critical for the rigidly attached shell. The amplitude change per unit leads to knocking, and the shell is reversed ($\zeta_{max} \approx 2k$). A

similar pattern can be observed by varying not the amplitude but a pulse duration.

「「「「「「」」」

The dependence of amplitude on duration of the critical pulse for the rigidly attached cupola with height k = 3.8 when $\varepsilon = 0$ and n = m = 5 is given on Fig. 73 by a solid line. The dashed curve is the dependence obtained in source [123], and the dotdash curve represents data of Archer and Leng [6], who took into account forces of inertia in a direction tangent to the middle surface. The stress distribution of this shell in ε knocked state is shown on Fig.



74, where k = 3.8; $\varepsilon = 3$; n = m = 4; $\zeta = 7.55$. Figure 74 shows that the bending stresses predominate over the membrane stresses over the entire length of the radius.







The effect of the form of the attachment on dimensions of the critical pulse can be traced on Fig. 75 (k = 4, n = m = 4, ε = 3). It is interesting to note that the phenomenon of knocking is especially affected by the boundary conditions superimposed on the function of forces (mobility of immobility of the edge in the middle surface). At the same time the subordination of deflection to the condition of attachment or free support affects less the amplitude of the critical pulse.



By comparing curves for the fixed attachments and hinge, it is possible to see that in the range $q_0 > 100$ and $q_0 < 53$ the hinged attached shell possesses greater supporting power.

Let us consider the behavior of the shell stressed according to the law $q_0 = \lambda t$ with different proportionality factors λ when k = 4 and n = m = 3. With an increase in λ the load at which the shell knocks increases (Fig. 76).

As an example let us also give results of the calculating of slightly curved spherical shells of linear-variable thickness when $\lambda = 1$, k = 4, $\epsilon = 3$, n = m = 3. A shell with thickening from the center to the periphery (c = 0.2) and vice versa is calculated. The critical load for a shell with thickening in the center is somewhat higher (Fig. 77). Let us note that the curves c = 0 of a shell of constant thickness on Fig. 77 and $\lambda = 1$ on Fig. 76 coincide with the curve obtained in source [130].





BIBLIOGRAPHY

І. Ааренд Э. Леник Ю., Лухт Л. Большие прогибы гибкой крупаци удруголластичской пластанки, свободно опертой по контуру. Уч. зан. Тартуск, ун-та, 1951, 102. 2. Айн берг В. Д., Гавриленко Е. Т., Сабсович Л. Л. Программирование для электронных вычислительных манини типа

Урал. «Наука», М., 1966.
З. Айнола. Л. Я. Варнационные задачи в нелинейной теории упругих оболочек. — П.М., 1957, 21.
4. Алумя» И. А. Одна варнационная формула для исследова-

5. Алумяз И. А. Вариационные формулы исследования гибких пластии и оболочек. — В ки.: Тр. конфер. по расч. гибких пластии и оболочек. Изд. ВВИА им. Жуковского, М., 1952.

6. Арчер. Лэнг. Ислинейное динамическое поведение пология сферических оболочек .-- Ракетная техлика и космонавтика. Русск.

пер. 1965, 12. 7. Арчер, Фэмили. О колебания: и устойчивости пологая сферических оболочек при конечных перемещениях.— Прикл. мех., Русск. пер., 1965, 1.

8. Афанасьева Л. М., Кантор Б. Я. Деформация гибкой конической оболочки переменной толщины.- Инж. жури. Механ. *Bep.1. Te.13, 1968, 3.

9. Безухов Н. П. и др. Расчеты на прочность, устойчивость и колебания в условиях высоках температур. «Машиностроение», М., 1965.

10. Б п р г е р И. А. Некоторые общие методы решения задач тео-рин иластичности.— ПАМ, 1931, 15, 6.

11. Биркган А. Ю., Зольмир А. С. Применение электронных инфролых машин к зэлаче о динамической устойчивости оболо-чек. ДАН СССР, 1960, 135, 5. 12. Болотии В. В. Динамическая устойчивость упругих си-

стем. Гостехиздат, М., 1956.

13. Болотии В В. Неконсервативные залачи теории упругой устойчивости, Физматгиз, М., 1961, 14. Болотии В. В., Бойченко Г. А. Исследование про-

щелкивания точких упругих оболочек под действием динамических нагрузок. - В кн.: Расчеты на прочность, 5. Машгиз, М., 1960. 15. Буштырков А. А. О инжинх и верхних критических на-

грузках и об одном новом аспекте проблемы закритического повегрузках и об одноя новом актекте простемы закритического посе-дения тонкостенных оболочек. - В ка: Тр. VI Всес, конф. по теории оболочек и пластии. «Наука», А., 1966. 16. В алиствила И. В. Об одном алгоритме решения нели-товато и состата и н. В. Об одном алгоритме решения нели-нали и во одном посета и н. В. Об одном алгоритме решения нели-товато и во одном и посета и н. В. Об одном алгоритме решения нели-нали и во одном и посета и посета и н. В. Об одном и посета и посета и н. В. Об одном и посета и по

нейных храевых залач.- П.М.М., 1968. 32, 6.

 Валишенан Н. В. Стегинй В. И. О. формах равно-весця пологих сфералских оболочек.— Инж. журн. Механ. тверд. тела, 1968, 6.

18. Власов В. З. Основные дофренциальные уравнения об-щей теории упругих соловск - ПАМ, 1944, 8, 2.

19. Вольнир А. С. Гибкие властиями и оболочки. Гостехпадат, М., 1956.

29. Вольмир А. С., Биркган А. Ю. Применение электрон-но управляемых машин к расчету пластинок и оболочек. - Строит.

но управляетых мадан к расчету пластнок в оболочек.« Стронта мех. в расчет сооруж. 1964, 4. 21. В ольмир А. С. Актуальные задачи теории устойчивости оболочек.— В кн.: Механика тверлого тела, Тр. 11. Всес. съезда по теоретич. в праклади, Усханике, «Паука», М., 1966, 22. В ольмир А. С. Устойчивость деформируемых систем. «Па-чета М. 1967.

yka», M., 1967.

Ворович И. И. Ометоде Бубнова – Гадеркина в нелинся-ной теории колебаюта пологих оболочек. – ДАН ССТР, 1956. 3, 3.
Ворович И. И., Зипазова В. Ф. К решечню нелинейных

раевых задач теоран упругости методом перехода к солаче Коши.-11MM, 1965, 29, 5.

Галимов К. З. К общей теории пластии и оболочек при консчиых исременениях и леформациях. → ПММ, 1951, 15, 6.
Галимов К. З. Применение париационного принципа воз-

можных изменений напряженного гостояния в не инкриой теории пологих оболочек.- Изв. вузов. Математика, 1958, 1.

27. Гансева М. С. Малые осесимметричные прогибы круглых пластин и пологих сферических куполов из нелинейно упругого мате-териала под действием поперечной нагрузки.- В ки.: Иссл. по теор. иласт. и обол. Изд-во Казанского ун-та, 5, Казань, 1967. 28. Гольденблат И. И., Ииколасико Н. Л. Расчеты тем-

пературных напряжений в ядерных реакторах. Госатомиздат, М., 1962. 29. Гольденвейзер А. Л. Теория упругих топких оболочек.

Гостехиздат, М., 1953.

30. Григолюк Э. И. О вотере устойчивести при больших про-тибах замкнутой сложстой конической оболочки под действием равномерного нормального почерхностного давления. — Шиж. сб., 1955, 22. 31. Григолюк Э. И., Горшков А. Г., Шклярчук Ф. И.

Прощеткивание цилиндрической нанели под действием ударной аку-стической волим давления.— Ниж. жури. Механ. тверд. тела, 1967, 5. 32. Григоръев А. С. Некоторые задачи разновесая пластии и стержней за пределами упругости. Докт. лисс., Институт механи-

Kn AH CCCP, M., 1953.

33. Григорьев А. С. Изгиб тонкой круглой и кольцевой пластия переменной и постоянной толщины за пределом упругости.--Инж. сб., 1954, 20.

34. Григорьеь А. С. Об изгибе круглых пластии из материа-та, исолноролного при иластических деформениях.- Arch. Mech. Stos., 1961, 13, 5,

35. Григорьев А. С. Плиб круглой защемленной пластинки за пределами увругости.— Изв. АН СССР. ОТН. Механ. и машино-

стр., 1962, 6. 36. Григорьев А. С. Несущая способность круговых и кольжурн., 1964, 4, 3.

37. Давиденко Д. Ф. Об одном новом методе численного решения систем ислинейных уравнений.-ЛАН СССР, 1953, 88, 4.

Ершов Н. Ф. Разновесне тибких упруго-плостических обо-лочен и пластии.— Прикладна механіка, 1962. 8, 5.

59. Ершов Н. Ф. Одна из методов анализа упруго-пластического состояния илестинов.- Прикладная механика, 1955, 1, 8.

40. Зипалова В. Ф., Иснастьева В. М. Исследование в высових приближениях устойчивости сферического кунола при различных способах нагружения и закрепления.- Инж. мури. Механ. тверл. тела, 1966. 6.

41. Ивенсен, Ивен-Ивановский, Динамика и устойчивость пологих сферических оболочек при действии нагрузки, зависящей от времени. - Ракетная темника и космонавтика. Русск. пер., 1957. 5.

42. Ильюшин А. А. Пластичность. Голтендалт. М., 1948. 43. Ильюшин А. А., Огибалов П. М. О прочности оболочех толстостенного цилинара и полого шоро, полверснутих облучению. -- Инж. сб., 1960, 28.

44. Кантор Б. Я. Программирование задач об изгибе пластии для машины «Стрелах.— В кн.: Сб. гр. Лаборатории гидровличе-сках машин АН УССР. 9. Изд-во АН УССР, К. 1961.
45. Кантор Б. Я. К техническия нелинскиой теории тонках

осолочек переменной тольшым - Прикладияя механика, 1965, 1, 12, 46. Кантор Б. Я. Бабия Л. А. Нациб пологой геликондаль-

ной консольной оболочки усременчой толициям.— В кн.: Линамика и прозвость машии. З. Изл. во ХГ – Харькоз, 1966.

47. Кантор Б. Я. К нелиненной теории тоиких оболочек .--В кал Длиамика и прочатоль машин. 5. Изл-во XIN, Хорьков, 1907. 48. Кантор Б. Я. Леформация гиской пологой оболочки пе-

ременной толщины — Строит, мех, и расчет сооруж., 1968, 2.

49. Хантор Б. Я. Влаяние кентронкого облучения на устойчивость п.бкой урруго-пластической пологой оболочки.- В ки.: Ш

Всес, съезд по теоретич, и приклади, механике, М., 1968. 59. Кантор Б. Я. О прямоч соределении крипансских состояний гибких оболочек.- Птиклалиал мехазика, 1968, 4, 6.

51. Кантов В. Я. Невичейся термоупругая деформация нологов конической оболожи. - Строит, мех. и расчет ссоруж., 1968, 5.

52. Кантор Б. Я. Критические состояния гибкой пологой конической оболочки в температурном поле.- В мн.: Изв. Ясского политехн. ни-та, Яссы, 1958, 14 (18), 1-2.

53. Канторовач Л. В., Акилов Г. Н. Функциональный

чализ в нормиробанных пространствах. Физматгиз, М., 1939. 54 Каудерер Г. Нелинейная механика. П.Л. М., 1961. 53. Качанов Л. М. О вариационных методах решения задач тесрии пластичности. П.М., 1959. 23. 3. 56. Качанов Л. М. О некоторых вариационных принципах

и методах в теории пластичности.- В кн.: Тр. Всес. съезда по теорет. и прикл. мех. Изд-во АН СССР. М.-. Л., 1962.

57. Качанов. Л. М. Упруго-пластические задачи теории оболо-чек и пластинок. – В ки.: VI Всес, конф. по теор. оболочек и-пластин. 1966. «Наука», М., 1966.

58. Качанов Л. М. Вариационные методы в теории пластичности.- В кил Тр. И Вссс. съезда по теоретич. и приклади. механике. Механ. тверд. тела. «Наука», М., 1966.

59. Кирия В. С. Движение тел в сопротивляющихся средах.-

Вки: Тр. Тбилисск. гос. ун-та, 1951, 44. 60. Коваленко А. Д. Григоренко Я. М., Ильин Л. А. Теория тонких колических оболочек и се приложение в машино-строений. Изд-во АН «ССР. К., 1963.

61. Колчаков М. Лиференциелни уравнения на полегатите ортотронни черупки с променлива дебелина при произволни натоварвания и температурии промени.- Изв. Ин-та техн. механ. Бълг. AH, 1964, 1.

62. Корнишин М. С., Муштари Х. М. Об одном алгоритме решения ислинейных задач теории пологих оболочек.— ПММ, 1959. .23, 1.

63. Корнишии М. С. Нелинейные задачи теории пластии и пологих оболочек и метолы их решения. «Наука», М., 1964. 64, Корнишин М. С., Исанбвева Ф. С. Гиблие пластины

и панели. «Наука», М., 1968.

65. Кузисцова Е. М. Применение некоторых итерационных стодов к расчету пластия из нелинсйно упругих материалов на ЭЦВМ.—В кн.: Сб. тр. Моск. ниж.-строит. ли-та, 54, М., 1967. 66. Курдюмов А. А. К теории физически и геометрачески

нелинейных задач изсиба и устойчивости иластии и оболочек.-В ки:

Тр. Ленингр. кораблустр. ин-та, 1961, 34. 67. Ланцов К. Варидионные принципы механики. «Мир», M., 1965.

68. Лепский В. С. Влияние радиоактивных облучений на механические свойства твердых тел.- Инж. сб., 1960, 28.

69. Лепик Ю. Р. О равновесни гибких пластинок за пределом упругоста. – П.М.М. 1937, 21, 6.

70. Лепик Ю. Р. Лухт Л. Я. О влиянии сжимаемости на изгиб упруго-пластических иластинов.— В кил Теория сболочек и пластии. Ереван АН АрмССР, 1964. 71. Полик Ю. Р. Равновеске упруго-пластических и жестко-пластических властиц и оболочек.— И...ж. журн., 1964, 4. 3.

72. Лепик Ю. Р. Некоторые вопросы теории габких упругопластических пластии и оболочек .- В ки.: Материалы летией школы по проблеме «Физ. и теометр, нелии, з ими теории иластии и оболочек», 1. Тарту, 1936.

73. Лю Шиннин. Об обобщенном вариационном принципе и некоторых вопросах теория упругах тонких оболочек.- Лисюз сюзбао, Acta mech. «Sinica», 1963, 6, 1. 74. Лобкова Н. А., Ильни Л. А. К теории тонких неодно-

родных пластии.- Преклодная нехоника, 1965, 1, 8.

75. Лукаш П. А. Расчет пологих оболочек и плит с учетом физической и геометрической нелинейностей.- В кил Тр. Центр. н.-и. ин-та строит, констр., 7, Изл. Акал. строит. и архитект. СССР, 1961.

76. Лурье А. И. Аналигическая механика. Физнатиз, М., 1961.

77. Матвеев В. А. Метод приближенного решения систем не-линейных ураблений. — Жури, вычисл. матем. и матем. физики, 1964, 4, 6.

78. Месколл. Численные решения нелинейных уравнений оболочек вращения.- Рекетная темника и космонавтика. Русск. пер., 1966, 11.

79. Михлин С. Г. Вариационные методы в математической физике. Физматгиз, М., 1957.

55. Михлии С. Г. Числениза реализация варнационных мето-200 ellayzas, M., 196

А. Мунтари Х. М., Галичов К. З. Нелисяная теория упругих облаются. Таткинговалат, Казань, 1957.

К. Мургазия Р. З., Герегулов II. Г. K BADNAUPURним методам в неленейной механике деформируемого твердого 1938.- В ки.: Тр. VI Всес, конф. по теория сболочек и пластия. Ба-Ky, 196.

вз. Мээон и др. Численное решение ислинейных уравнений, онисыватниях новедение осеснометрично-натруженных произвольных оболочек вращения. - Ракстная техника и космонавтика. Русск. пер., 1965, 7.

84. Повожилов В. В. Основы нелинейной теории упругости. Fuctoringat, M., 1948.

85. Повожилов В. В. Теория тонких оболочек. Сулпромгиз, Л., 1962. 65. Огибалов П. М. Вопросы динамяки и устойчивости обо-

ния на мих, м. 1963. 87. Ольшак В., Мруз З., Пежина П. Современное состоя-ния теории пластичности. «Мир», М., 1964. 88. Ольшак В., Рихлевский Я., Урбановский В.

Теория пластичности неоднородных тел. «Мир», М., 1964.

89. О х а ш и, М у р а к а м и, Большие упруго-пластические де-формации при имибе свободно онертой круглой пластины под действнем равномерной нагрузки.- Практадиая механика, Русск. пер.,

906, ч. 90. Оханин, Мураками. Большие упруго-пластические про-гибы круговой иластинки.— Инж. жури. Механ. тверл. тела, 1966, 4.

91. Петров В. В. Расчет гибких пластинок и пологих оболочек париационным методом В. З. Власова.- Прикладиая механика, 1966. 2. 5.

92. Погорелов А. В. Геометрические методы в нелинейной теории упругих оболочек. «Наука», М., 1967.

93. Пономарев Б. В. Средний изгиб прямоугольных пластии на материалов, не следующих закону Гука.- В ки.: Сб. тр. Моск. инж.-строит. ви-та, 54, М., 1967.

94. Работнов Ю. Н. Ползучесть элементов конструкций. «Наука», М., 1966.

95. Р в а ч с в В. .?. сометрические приложения алгебры логики. «Техника», К., 1967.

96. Ржаниции А. Р. Устейчивость разновесия упругих систем, Гостехиялаг, М., 1955. 97. Свирский И. В. Методы типа Бубиова--Галеркина и по-

следовательных приближений. «Наука», М., 1968.

98. Симитсис. Осесимметричное динамическое врощелкивание вологих сферических кунолов.- Ракстиая техника и космонавтика. Русск. пер., 1967, 5.

99. Смириова Т. И. Поликомиальный прораб на электронную вычислительную маннику «Стрела».- Жури, значи л. матем, и матем. pus., 1961, 1, 5.

100. Соколовский В. В. Упруго-пластический изгиб кругозой и кольневой иластинок. - ПММ, 1944, 8, 2.

101. Соонетс К. О равновесии гибких упруго-пластических вряздугольных в плане навезей пра большых прогьбах. - В кн.: Уч. Тартуск, госун-та, 177. Гарту, 1965 (1966). 192. Сорокин В. В. Праблаженияй метод асследования боль-8.228.

ших протабов и несущей способности упруго-пластических оболочек – Инж. жури. Мохан. перд. тела, 1966, 4. 103. С.т.р.е.л.ь.6 а.ц.к.а.я. А. И. Рабона по исследованию изги-

ба пластин за пределом упругости.- Прикладиан механика, 1966, 2, 12.

104. Стрельбацкая А. Ц., Колгадии В. А., Рыбакова Р. И. Влияние сменьанных граничных условий на упруго-пластическое состоящие изгибаемых властии.- Прикладная механика, 1967, 2, 11.

105. Стрельбицкая А. И., Колгадии В. А., Матошко С. И. Пекоторые задачи изгиба пластически неоднородных пластин.— Прикладная механика, 1968, 4, 8. 166. Стриклии, Пао Тан Ху, Пиан. Большие упругие,

иластические и кринновые прогибы искриаленных балок и осесимметричных оболочек.- Ракстиая техника и космонантика, Русск. пер.4 1964, 9.

107. Фадлеев Д. К., Фаддеева В. Н. Вычислительные в тоды линсаной алгебри. Физчаттия, М., 1963: 108. Фейнберг С. М. Пластическое течение нологой обол

ки для осусниметричной задачи. -- П.М.М. 1957, 21, 4.

109. Феодосься В. И. К расчету хлопающей мембраны. ILM.M. 1946, 10, 2.

110. Фсодосьев В. И. Упругие элементы точного приборастролния. Оборонгиз, М., 1949.

111. Феодосьев В. И. Об одноч снособе решения нелиней-имх задач устойчивости дефорхируемых систем. — ПММ, 1963, 27, 2. 112. Феодосьев В. И., Черияков С. М. О передаче со-

средогоченных сил на тонкостенную оболочку.- Шиж. жури. Механ. тверд. тела, 1966, 6.

113. Филиппов А. П. и др. Численные методы в прикладной теории упругости. «Наукова думка», К., 1968.

114. Фултон. Осесимметрачная динамическая потеря устойчивости пологих конических оболочск под действием импульсных нагрузок. — Прикладная механика. Русск. пер., 1965, 1. 115. Фэмили, Арчер. Консчине иссимметричные леформа-

ини пологих сферических оболочек.- Ракстиая техника и космонаятика, Русск. пер., 1965, 3. 116. Цуриал П. А., Шульга Н. А. Основные уравнения тео-

рии тонких пологих оболочек с учетом физической нелинейности.-Прикладиая механика, 1963, 1, 12.

ИЛ. Четаев И. Г. Устойчивость движения. Гостехиздат, М., 1955

118. Шевченко Ю. Н. Термонластичность при переменных

изгружениях. «Наукова думка», К., 1970. 119. Шилькрут Д. П. Пскогорые задачи нелинскиой теории оболочек и пластии и их решение на ЭЦВМ. Изд-во АН МоллССР. Кишинев, 1967.

120. Шкутин Л. И. Определение критической величины давления для пологих конических оболочек. В кн.: Тр. VI Всес, конф. по теории оболочек и пластии. «Наука», М., 1966. 121. Янке Е., Эмде Ф., Леш Ф. Специальные функции. «Нау-

ка», М., 1964.

122. Budiansky B. A. Reassessment of deformation theories of plasticity.- J. Appl. Mech., 1959, 26, 2.

123. Budiansky B., Roth R. S. Axisymmetrical dynamic bu-

ckling of clamped shallow spherical shells --NASA TN D-1510, 1962, 121. Drucker D. C. A more fundamental approach to plastic stress-strain relations .- Proc. First U. S. Nat. Cong. Appl. Mech.,

ASME, 1951. 125. Feodosyev W. I. Some methods of approach to the solution of nonlinear boundary-value problems by means of digital computers.— Arch. mech. stos., 1967, 19, 4. 126. Lukasievicz S. The equations of technical theory of

shelis of variable rigidity .-- Arch, mech. stos., 1961, 13, 1.

127. Mróz Z., Bingue X. The load carrying capacities of symmetrically loaded spherical shells .- Arch. mech. stos., 1963, 15, 2.

126, Nadai A. Die elastischen Platten, Berlin, 1923.

129. Naghdi P. M. Bending of elasto-plastic circular plates with large deflections.-J. Appl. Mech., 1952, 19, 3. 130. Ohashi Y., Murakami S. The elasto-plastic bending of

clamped thin circular plate.-Proc. Eleventh Int. Cong. App. Mech., Munich, 1961.

131. Ohashi Y., Kamiya N. On the bending of thin plates of material, having a non-linear stress-strain relation .- Int. J. Mech. Sci., 9, 4, Pergamon Press Ltd., 1967.

132. Olszak W. On the fundamentals of the theory of non-homogeneous elastic-plastic bodies (1) .- Arch. mech. stos., 1956, 8.

133. Olszak W., Murzewski J Elastic-plastic bending of non-homogeneous orthotropic circular plates .- Arch. mech. stos., 1957, 9, 4, 5.

134. Reissner E. On a var. 'ional theorem in elasticity .-J. Math. Phys., 1950, 29.

135. Stavsky Y. On finite deformations of heterogeneous shallow shells. Proc. 5-th Intern. Sympos. Space Technol, and Sci. Tokyo,

ANE Corp. 1964. 136. Thurston G. A. A numerical solution of the nonlinear equations for axisymmetrical bending of shallow spherical shells.— J. Appl. Mech., 1961, 28, 4.

137. Weinitschke H. On the stability problem for shallow spherical shells .-- J. Math. and Phys., 1960, 38, 4.